## MOLECULAR AND CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS OF TRICARBOXYLIC ACID CYCLE-ASSOCIATED TUMORS

Heli Lehtonen

Department of Medical Genetics Research Program in Genome-Scale Biology Haartman Institute and Biomedicum Helsinki University of Helsinki Finland

Academic dissertation

To be publicly discussed, with the permission of the Faculty of Medicine, University of Helsinki, in the Small Lecture Hall, Haartmaninkatu 3, Helsinki 28<sup>th</sup> of March 2008, at 12 noon

Helsinki 2008

Supervised by

Lauri A. Aaltonen, M.D., Ph.D. Academy Professor, Professor of Tumor Genomics Department of Medical Genetics Haartman Institute and Biomedicum Helsinki University of Helsinki Finland

Virpi Launonen, Ph.D. Docent Department of Medical Genetics Haartman Institute and Biomedicum Helsinki University of Helsinki Finland

Reviewed by

Peppi Karppinen, M.D., Ph.D. Docent, Research Fellow of the Academy of Finland Dana-Farber Cancer Institute Harvard Medical School USA

Markus Perola, M.D., Ph.D. Docent, Senior Scientist Department of Molecular Medicine National Public Health Institute Finland

Official opponent

Ralf Bützow, M.D., PhD. Docent Department of Pathology Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology Haartman Institute University of Helsinki Finland

ISBN 978-952-92-3532-2 (paperback) ISBN 978-952-10-4594-3 (PDF) http://ethesis.helsinki.fi Tikkurilan Kopiopalvelu Oy Vantaa 2008

## CONTENTS

#### LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

#### ABBREVIATIONS

#### ABSTRACT

1. INTRODUCTION	10
2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	12
2.1. Etiology of cancer	12
2.1.1. Cancer genetics	12
2.1.2. Cancer pathways	13
2.1.2.1. Examples of aberrant signaling pathways in cancer	13
2.1.2.2. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF1)	16
2.1.2.3. Genetic instability	18
2.1.2.4. Link between hypoxia and genetic instability	19
2.1.3. MicroRNAs	20
2.1.4. Cancer stem cells	21
2.2. Hereditary renal cancer	22
2.2.1. Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC)	22
2.2.1.1. Clinical features of HLRCC	22
2.2.1.2. Fumarate hydratase (FH)	24
2.2.2. Other hereditary forms of renal cancer	26
2.3. Hereditary pheochromocytoma and paraganglioma	28
2.4. Tricarboxylic acid cycle defect and tumorigenesis	31
3. AIMS OF THE STUDY	35
4. MATERIALS AND METHODS	36
4.1. Sample material	36
4.1.1. Finnish HLRCC families and patients (I-IV)	36
4.1.2. Spanish HLRCC patient case (II)	36
4.1.3. Samples exploited in the analysis of HIF1 $\alpha$ and mismatch repair (III)	37
4.1.3.1. HLRCC samples	37
4.1.3.2. HPGL samples	37
4.1.4. Samples exploited in the analysis of the alternative transcript of FH (FHv) (IV)	37
4.1.4.1. Mutation analysis of FH exon 1b	37
4.1.4.2. Expression analysis of FH exon 1b	37
4.2. Genealogy and cancer data collection (I)	38
4.3. Statistical analyses (I)	38
4.4. Genetic analyses	39
4.4.1. Mutation analysis (I-IV)	39
4.4.2. MSI analysis (11, 111)	40
4.5. Expression analyses	40
4.5.1. Quantitative real-time PCR (IV)	40
4.5.2. Immunoblotting (IV)	40
4.5.3. Immunohistochemistry (II, III)	41
4.6. Constructs (IV)	41

4.7. Cell culture (IV)	42
4.7.1. Cell lines	42
4.7.2. Culture conditions (normal and stress conditions)	42
4.8. Transfection and immunofluorescence (IV)	43
4.9. FH enzyme activity assay (IV)	43
4.10. In silico analyses (IV)	44
5. RESULTS	45
5.1. Novel clinical features of HLRCC	45
5.1.1. The tumor spectrum and cancer risk in Finnish HLRCC families (I)	45
5.1.2. Conventional renal cell cancer in HLRCC (II)	46
5.2. Characteristics of FH and SDH	47
5.2.1. HIF1 $\alpha$ and mismatch repair in FH and SDH tumors (III)	47
5.2.2. Characteristics of the alternative transcript of FH (FHv) (IV)	48
5.2.2.1. Structure and mutation status of the FHv transcript	48
5.2.2.2. Increased expression of FHv by prolonged hypoxia and heat shock	48
5.2.2.3. Translation, subcellular distribution, and activity of FHv	49
6. DISCUSSION	51
6.1. Cancer risk and tumors associated with HLRCC (I)	51
6.2. Histopathological features of HLRCC-associated tumors (I, II, unpublished data)	54
6.2.1. Renal tumors	54
6.2.2. Uterine tumors	55
6.3. Role of hypoxia and genetic instability in TCA cycle-deficient tumors (III)	58
6.3.1. HIF1a	59
6.3.2. Mismatch repair and microsatellite instability	60
6.4. Characteristics of the alternative transcript of FH (FHv) (IV)	62
6.4.1. Transcript and protein characteristics of FH $v$	62
6.4.2. mRNA expression of FHv	64
7. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PROSPECTS	66
8. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	68
9. REFERENCES	70
APPENDIX 1	87

ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

## LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following publications, referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

I. Lehtonen HJ, Kiuru M, Ylisaukko-oja SK, Salovaara R, Herva R, Koivisto PA, Vierimaa O, Aittomäki K, Pukkala E, Launonen V, Aaltonen LA. Increased risk of cancer in patients with fumarate hydratase germline mutation. J Med Genet. 2006 43:523-6.

II. Lehtonen HJ, Blanco I, Piulats JM, Herva R, Launonen V, Aaltonen LA. Conventional renal cancer in a patient with fumarate hydratase mutation. Hum Pathol. 2007 38:793-6.

III. Lehtonen HJ, Mäkinen MJ, Kiuru M, Laiho P, Herva R, Minderhout I, Hogendoorn PC, Cornelisse C, Devilee P, Launonen V, Aaltonen LA. Increased HIF1alpha in SDH and FH deficient tumors does not cause microsatellite instability. Int J Cancer. 2007 121:1386-9.

IV. Lehtonen HJ<sup>\*</sup>, Ylisaukko-oja SK<sup>\*</sup>, Kiuru M<sup>\*</sup>, Karhu A, Lehtonen R, Vanharanta S, Jalanko A, Aaltonen LA, Launonen V. Stress-induced expression of a novel variant of human Fumarate hydratase (FH). Gene Expr. 2007 14:59-69.

In addition some unpublished data is presented.

The original articles are reprinted with the permission of their copyright holders.

Publication IV was included in the thesis of Sanna Ylisaukko-oja (Defects in Tricarboxylic Acid Cycle Enzymes Fumarate Hydratase and Succinate Dehydrogenase in Cancer, Helsinki 2007)

\*Equal contribution

## ABBREVIATIONS

ADP/ATP	adenosine di/triphosphate	ERBB2	avian viral v-erb-b2 erythroblastic
AE1/AE3	antibody cocktail for		leukemia homolog 2 (aka Her2 or
	cytokeratin recognition		Neu)
AgNOR	argyrophilic nucleolar	ERK	extracellular signal-regulated
	organizer region		kinase
AKT	murine v-akt thymoma virus	FAD	flavin adenine dinucleotide, in
	homolog (aka protein kinase B,		reduced form FADH <sub>2</sub>
	PKB)	FAP	familial adenomatous polyposis
APC	adenomatous polyposis coli	FH	fumarate hydratase (aka fumarase)
	protein	FHv	alternative transcript of FH
ARF	p14ARF, alternative reading frame of	FHD	FH deficiency
	cyclin-dependent kinase	FIH1	factor inhibiting HIF1
	inhibitor 2A (CDKN2A) locus	Fum1	yeast fumarase
ARNT	aryl hydrocarbon receptor	GFP	green fluorescent protein
	nuclear translocator (aka HIF1 $\beta$ )	GIST	gastrointestinal stromal tumor
BAX	BCL2-associated X protein	GTPase	signal transducer molecule
BCL2	B-cell lymphoma 2 protein	HGF	hepatocyte growth factor
BER	base excision repair	HIF1	hypoxia inducible factor 1
BHD	Birt-Hogg-Dube syndrome	HIF1a	alpha subunit of HIF1
BNIP3	BCL2/adenovirus E1B 19 kD	HIF1β	beta subunit of HIF1 (aka ARNT)
	protein interacting protein	HIF2a	EPAS1 gene encoded protein
BRCA1/2	breast cancer protein 1 and 2	HIF3a	hypoxia inducible factor 3 alpha
BWS	Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome	HLRCC	hereditary leiomyomatosis and
СВР	CREB binding protein		renal cell cancer syndrome
CD10	common acute lymphocytic	HNPCC	hereditary non-polyposis
	leukemia antigen		colorectal cancer syndrome
CDC	collecting duct renal carcinoma	HPF	high power field
CDK	cyclin dependent kinase	HPGL	hereditary paragangliomatosis
CI	confidence interval		syndrome
CIN	chromosomal instability	HPRC	hereditary papillary renal
CITED4	CPB/p300 interacting		carcinoma syndrome
	transactivator with ED-rich tail 4	HPT-JT	hyperparathyroidism-jaw
CK7	cytokeratin 7		syndrome
CLL	chronic lymphocytic leukemia	HR	homologous recombination
CLM	cutaneous leiomyoma	HRE	hypoxia response element
CO <sub>2</sub>	carbon dioxide	HSE	heat shock response element
COX-1	cyclooxygenase 1	HSF	heat shock factor
CRC	colorectal cancer	HSP	heat shock protein
CSC	cancer stem cell	IGF1R	insulin-like growth factor 1
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid		receptor
cDNA	complementary DNA	IHC	immunohistochemistry
E2F1	E2F transcription factor 1	ING4	inhibitor of growth 4 protein
EGFR	epidermal growth factor receptor	IPAS	inhibitory PAS (per-arnt-sim)
EGLN	egg laving nine (aka PHD)		domain protein (splice variant of
EMA	epithelial membrane antigen		$HIF3\alpha$ )
EPAS1	endothelial PAS (per-arnt-sim)	JP	juvenile polyposis
	domain protein 1 (aka HIF $2\alpha$ )	c-JUN	avian v-jun sarcoma virus 17
	F		oncogene homolog

kDa	kilodalton
KIT	feline sarcoma virus v-kit homolog
LOH	loss of heterozygosity
LRS	leaky ribosomal scanning
MAD1	yeast mitotic arrest deficient-
	like 1 homolog
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein (MAP)
	kinase
MAX	MYC-associated factor X
MCL	multiple cutaneous and uterine
	leiomvomatosis syndrome
MDM2	murine double minute 2 homolog
MEK	MAPK/ERK kinase
MEN2	multiple endocrine neoplasia 2
c-MET	mesenchymal epithelial
	transition factor
MF	mitotic figure
MIB1	antibody against proliferation
	marker Ki-67
miRNA	microRNA
MI H1	<i>E coli</i> Mutt. bomolog 1
MMP2/7	matrix metalloproteinases 2 and 7
MMR	mismatch repair
MSH2/3/6	F coli MutS homologs 2, 3, and 6
MSI	microsatellite instability
mTOR	mammalian target of rapamycin
c-MYC	avian v-mvc viral
	myelocytomatosis homolog
NAD+	nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide,
	in reduced form NADH
NADP	nicotineamide adenine
	dinucleotide phosphate, in reduced
	form NADPH
NER	nucleotide excision repair
NF1	neurofibromatosis type 1
	syndrome, <i>neurofibromin</i> 1gene
NFκB	nuclear factor-kappa B
NGF	neuronal growth factor
NHEJ	non-homologous end joining
p53	tumor suppressor protein 53
р16 <sup>INK4a</sup>	major product of cyclin-dependent
•	kinase inhibitor 2A (CDKN2A)
	locus
PCNA	proliferating cell nuclear antigen
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PGE2	prostaglandin E2
PGL	paraganglioma
PGL1/2/3/4	loci of paraganglioma genes 1, 2, 3,
	and 4
PHD	prolyl hydroxylase-domain protein
	(aka EGLN)

PHEO	pheochromocytoma
PI3K	phospoinositide 3-kinase
PID	personal identifier
PMS2	yeast post-meiotic segregation
	homolog 2
PTEN	phosphatase and tensin homolog,
	deleted on chromosome 10
RAD51	prokarvotic RecA homolog
RAS	rat v-ras sarcoma virus homolog
RB	retinoblastoma, RB protein
RBX1	ring-box 1
RCC	renal cell cancer
RET	rearranged during transfection.
	oncoprotein
RNA	ribonucleic acid
ROS	reactive oxygen species
RTK	receptor tyrosine kinase
S100	calcium binding protein
SDH	succinate dehydrogenase
	(including subunits A. B. C. D of
	which the last three are associated
	with HPGI )
SIR	standardized incidence ratio
SMAD	Drosophila mothers against
0111112	decapentaplegic homolog
SRC	avian v-src sarcoma virus
0110	(Schmidt-Ruppin A-2) homolog
ТСА	tricarboxylix acid cycle (aka Kreb's
	cvcle)
TGF-ß	transforming growth factor beta
TGF-BR	TGF-ß receptor
TMA	tissue microarray
TNM	tumor lymph node and metastasis
	based classification of tumors
TS	tuberous sclerosis
TSC1	TS gene 1 (tuberin)
TSC2	TS gene 2 (hamartin)
TSG	tumor suppressor gene
TSP1	thrombospondin 1
UFA-1	Ulex europaeus lectin
UIM	uterine leiomvoma
ULMS	uterine leiomyosarcoma
UTR	untranslated region
VEGE	vascular endothelial growth factor
VHI	von Hinnel Lindau syndrome
VIIL	VHI tumor suppressor gene
рVНI	VHI protein
WHO	world health organization
WT1	Wilms' tumor suppressor gene
XP	xeroderma pigmentosum
7 M	

#### ABSTRACT

Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) is a tumor predisposition syndrome caused by heterozygous germline mutations in a nuclear gene encoding fumarate hydratase (FH), an enzyme of the mitochondrial tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA cycle). The syndrome is characterized by cutaneous (CLM) and uterine (ULM) leiomyomas, and renal cell cancer (RCC). Moreover, a few cases of the malignant counterpart of ULM, uterine leiomyosarcoma (ULMS) have been reported in the Finnish HLRCC population. To date, over 130 HLRCC families have been identified throughout the world, but the families with RCC are mainly from North America and Finland. Homozygous germline mutations in FH predispose to a severe neurological defect called FH deficiency (FHD). Another tumor predisposition syndrome, hereditary paragangliomatosis (HPGL), is caused by inherited mutations in the genes encoding subunits of succinate dehydrogenase (SDHB/C/D), also an enzyme of the TCA cycle as well as of the mitochondrial electron transport chain. HPGL is associated with paragangliomas and pheochromocytomas. The biallelic inactivation of FH and SDH in the associated tumors suggests that they operate as tumor suppressor genes. As a consequence of a defective TCA cycle, tumors in these syndromes display an abnormally hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF1) pathway causing activated а stage of "pseudohypoxia". HIF1 is a transcription factor which is normally activated by hypoxia. It drives transcription of genes encoding e.g. angiogenetic and glycolytic factors to promote cells' survival in low oxygen tension but which can also facilitate tumor growth. Recently it has been suggested that hypoxia and HIF1 could be one of the causes of genetic instability, typical for many tumors.

The penetrance of malignant tumors in HLRCC is reduced, and thus the association of other malignancies which are less central for the phenotype may have remained unidentified. Moreover, the actual risk of cancer in the FH mutation-positive families has not been determined. To clarify these clinical features of FH mutation-associated tumor predisposition, genealogical and cancer data was extensively collected from members of eight Finnish FH mutation-positive families, including one FHD family. Altogether 868 individuals were identified. Risk of cancer was determined with the standardized incidence ratio by comparing the number of cancer cases in HLRCC/FHD families with those in the general population. This Finnish Cancer Registry-based analysis revealed increased incidence for RCC (6.5-fold), and for ULMS as defined prior to 2003 (71-fold). In young individuals the risk was even more pronounced. However, many of the ULMSs in the series do not fulfill the most recent and more stringent ULMS diagnosis criteria, but can now be classified as atypical or proliferative ULMs (with a low risk of recurrence). Hence, the risk for ULMS - as defined at present - appears to be lower in HLRCC than originally calculated. The analyses of biallelic inactivation of FH in HLRCC/FHD patients' tumors suggested possible association of breast and bladder cancer with the loss of FH, though increased incidence of these tumors was not observed in the Cancer Registry risk analysis. In the present study, cancer cases were for the first time detected also in the FHD family.

Typically RCCs in HLRCC are unilateral and display papillary type 2 histology. Occasionally collecting duct carcinomas are also found. A novel type of RCC histology appeared in a young Spanish HLRCC patient case included in this study. The other tumor of this patient's bilateral renal lesions was a conventional (clear cell) type which is distinct from the types previously observed in HLRCC. This discovery suggests *FH* mutation carriers may exist also among young patients with conventional RCC.

Since tumors from *FH* and *SDHB/C/D* mutation carriers display pseudohypoxia associated with stabilized HIF1 $\alpha$  (a subunit of HIF1), the recent hypothesis on the link between HIF1/hypoxia and genetic instability was of interest to study in HLRCC and HPGL tumor material. HIF1 $\alpha$  stabilization was confirmed with immunohistochemistry to be present in the majority of the studied specimens. However, no repression of MSH2, a protein involved in mismatch repair of DNA, or microsatellite instability (MSI), an indicator of genetic instability, was observed. The findings show that the suggested instability pathway is not activated by pseudohypoxia at least in TCA cycle-deficient tumors.

Recently, a novel *FH* transcript was described in a sequence database. To study putative alternative functions of FH, the variant *FH* transcript (*FHv*) was further characterized. When amplified in full length, *FHv* was found to contain exons 2-10 identical to *FH* and an alternative exon 1b. Thus, FHv lacked the exon 1 encoding the mitochondrial targeting signal. Overexpression analyses showed that localization of FHv was nuclear and cytoplasmic and it was devoid of FH enzyme activity. Moreover, exon 1b was found to be the 5' untranslated region. *FHv* mRNA was ubiquitously expressed in human tissues but at a level hundreds of times lower than *FH*. Subsequently, the endogenous protein could not be reliably confirmed. Interestingly, *FHv* mRNA expression was significantly increased in cell lines treated with hypoxic and heat stress, indicating its possible role in stress-induced apoptosis or survival in unfavorable conditions. However, the function of FHv remains elusive.

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

Any human can contract a cancer or benign neoplasm, but an inherited germline mutation in a certain set of genes can make an individual more susceptible to tumor formation. Thus, a mutant allele in a susceptibility gene causes an increased risk of tumors (benign or malignant). The degree of the risk is influenced by the particular gene and mutation, and other genetic, lifestyle, and environmental factors (Fearon, 1997). The key indicators of tumor heritability include several affected members in a family, young age at tumor onset, tumors arising at multiple sites, and existence of multifocal or bilateral lesions (Greco & Mahon, 2004). Hence, the features of the patient affected by a tumor and the family history are signs that a conscious clinician can utilize in linking the disease to a possible genetic inheritance. To date many susceptibility genes have already been identified, but still some unexplained familial risk of tumor formation exists. The identification of susceptibility genes, and subsequently of the individuals at risk, is an important task considering patient surveillance, possible prevention, and early detection and treatment of a tumor, especially in the case of predisposition to malignancy. Importantly, personal and social pressures followed by knowledge on inherited risk have to be taken into account in predictive testing and genetic counseling (Offit & Thom, 2007).

Although out of all cancer cases only approximately 5-10% is due to an inherited predisposition, the identification of hereditary syndromes has in fact played a significant role in cancer research since the susceptibility genes can be mutated in sporadic tumors as well (Knudson, 2002). However, in order to understand the mechanism by which a mutation in a certain gene leads to tumorigenesis, it is essential to determine the protein product's function and the molecular pathway or pathways where it operates. In general, the tumorigenesis-associated proteins take part in the processes which regulate cell growth, differentiation, or death (Vogelstein & Kinzler, 2004). Finally, knowledge about the function of the "tumor protein" and its interactions with other molecules may provide opportunities to identify possible therapeutic agents.

This work focuses on two rare, recently identified tumor predisposition syndromes, hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) and hereditary paragangliomatosis (HPGL), both of which are characterized by benign and malignant tumors. The susceptibility genes of these syndromes encode proteins of a known function, fumarate hydratase (FH) and succinate dehydrogenase (SDH), respectively, but their contribution to tumorigenesis has not been completely determined. This work has therefore aimed to clarify the molecular pathways in which FH and SDH participate. Since the phenotype of HLRCC is variable, especially related to the penetrance of the malignant tumor types, it was also intended to broaden the clinical definers of the syndrome.

Medical research often requires material from patients, e.g. tumor tissue or blood for DNA extraction. The ethical aspects of human experimentation, including the use of

human tissue material, are regulated by national laws and international declarations such as the Declaration of Helsinki. The main ethical principle in medical research is that the patient's participation in a study is based on an informed decision and consent and that the patient always takes precedence over the interests of science and society. Accordingly, the study presented here was approved by the Helsinki University Central Hospital authorized ethics review committee and all the samples were taken only after obtaining each individual's informed consent or authorization from the National Authority for Medicolegal Affairs.

## 2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

## 2.1. Etiology of cancer

#### 2.1.1. Cancer genetics

Cancer includes a variety of different physiological conditions, but the genetic origin of this disease can be used to define its essence. Although many environmental and lifestyle factors as well as viral infections play a role in the genesis of cancer, an aberration in the genetic material is the basal cause or main contributor to the malignant transformation of a cell. The genetic aberrations include changes at the chromosomal level (translocations, whole chromosome arm or chromosome amplifications or deletions), and at the nucleotide level (major and minor amplifications and deletions, and nucleotide substitutions) (Jones & Baylin, 2007). Moreover, epigenetic changes which do not alter the actual DNA sequence can modify DNA. These changes include abnormal chromatin remodeling or methylation, including gene activation by promoter hypomethylation and inactivation by hypermethylation (Feinberg, 2007).

The genes, which in mutated form contribute to tumorigenesis, can basically be grouped by type; oncogenes, tumor suppressor genes (TSG), and DNA repair genes. Mutations in oncogenes usually result in the hyperactivation of the gene or activation of it in abnormal conditions. The oncogenes with their normal activity are also called as protooncogenes. In contrast to the gain of function of oncogenes, TSGs lose their function when mutated. Usually the function of TSG is lost only when both the alleles are inactivated (Vogelstein & Kinzler, 2004). However, the tumorigenic effect in the case of haploinsufficient TSGs is attained already by the inactivation of the other allele only (Cook & McCaw, 2000). The DNA repair genes, also termed caretakers, include genes encoding proteins that take care of mismatch repair (MMR), nucleotide excision repair (NER), and base-excision repair (BER). In addition to these subtle error repairing processes, control mechanisms attending to a larger DNA material, for example in the mitotic recombination and chromosomal segregation, can be repressed in cancer cells (Vogelstein & Kinzler, 2004, see also 2.1.2.3). The nature of repair genes is similar to the classic TSGs as both the alleles of these genes usually have to be inactivated to have a physiologic effect, even if some functional defects in the repair system have also been detected in non-neoplastic cells of heterozygous MMR mutation carriers (Alazzouzi et al., 2005).

At present, the number of genes involved in tumorigenesis is estimated at approximately one percent of all human genes (Futreal, 2004). A tumorigenesis associated genetic alteration may occur in a somatic cell or can be present in each cell of an individual due to an inherited germline mutation; the latter resulting in a hereditable tumor predisposition. To date, approximately 30 different high-penetrance genes are linked to hereditary cancer, of which a few are oncogenes and DNA repair genes, but most of them are TSGs. Often, but not always, the same genes are found to underlie the genesis of corresponding sporadic tumors as well (Knudson, 2002). An explanation for familial clustering of tumors cannot, however always be found from the known genes. The unexplained familial risk can be partly understood by the as yet unidentified high-penetrance (high-risk) cancer genes, but evidence on the association of low-penetrance (low-risk) susceptibility allele variants in cancer predisposition has increasingly emerged (Houlston & Peto, 2004).

#### 2.1.2. Cancer pathways

Depending on the tumor type, accumulation of a variable number of genetic alterations in the cancer genes finally leads to the malignant transformation of a cell and the formation of cancer. The process may occur in the cells of normal tissue but cancer can also generate from a pre-existing benign lesion. The capabilities that a transforming cell attains from the mutations may be summarized as the six hallmarks of cancer, as introduced by Hanahan and Weinberg: 1) limitless replicative potential, 2) selfsufficiency in growth signals, 3) insensitivity to anti-growth factors, 4) sustained angiogenesis, 5) evading apoptosis, and 6) capability of tissue invasion and metastasis (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2000). Genetic instability has been considered as one of the common hallmarks of cancer cells as well, though the requirement of increased mutation rate to acquire the sufficient number of pathogenic mutations for cancer formation has not been established (Tomlinson et al., 1996). Although the number of pathways associated with these characteristics is limited, they are complexly regulated and thus the number of genes as mutational targets is high. In the following sections some of the pathways and some of the key players in the cellular events related to cancer are presented.

#### 2.1.2.1. Examples of aberrant signaling pathways in cancer

RB PATHWAY: Stated simply, activation of oncogenes and inactivation of TSGs stimulates the cell birth (cell cycle) and maintenance, or inhibit the cell cycle arrest and apoptosis. A well-known tumor suppressor, RB (retinoblastoma protein), operates in a number of processes that are linked to cancer including the cell cycle. Indeed, one of the main pathways of cell cycle regulation involved in cancer is the p16<sup>INK4a</sup> - cyclinD-CDK4 - RB pathway. In the cell cycle, the regulation of the transition from the resting stage (G0 or G1) to the synthesis (S) phase is particularly important. In the "RB pathway", RB acts as a transcriptional inhibitor of genes that are required for DNA synthesis. RB function can, however, be disrupted for example by mutational inactivation or phosphorylation by cyclinD-dependent kinases. Cyclin-dependent kinases (CDK) are mediators of cell cycle transitions along with their regulatory cyclin subunits (including types D and E). CyclinD-dependent kinases normally act only in response to mitogens, but when overexpressed (e.g. through amplification) they abnormally repress RB's growth-inhibiting function leading to uncontrolled enter to active cell cycle and increased proliferation. Moreover, loss of p16<sup>INK4a</sup>, an inhibitor of cyclinD-dependent kinases, leads to a similar RB repressive effect (Sherr, 2000, Classon & Harlow, 2002).

In addition to the ability to block the cell cycle S-phase, RB has a variety of other functions. It is believed to regulate differentiation, responses to DNA damage and provide protection against apoptosis. The tumor suppressing mechanisms of RB are not fully characterized but alterations in these functions may also be involved in tumorigenesis (Classon & Harlow, 2002). The importance of RB emerged already in 1971, when the comparison studies on the kinetics of retinoblastoma eye tumor formation in familial and sporadic cases established the basis for the requirement of biallelic inactivation of TSGs. (Knudson, 1971). Moreover, *RB* was the first cloned TSG. At present it is estimated that almost all human cancers display defective RB function, either caused by *RB* mutations, blockade of RB by certain viral proteins, or alterations in its upstream regulators (Weinberg, 1995).

p53 PATHWAY: To maintain genetic integrity, mutations in the DNA are aimed to be corrected by the cellular repair mechanisms, and if a cell has undergone irremediable errors, it is normally programmed to die. These processes are regulated by another important tumor suppressor, p53. When a cell is under normal physiological conditions, p53 seems to have very little implication, but when disturbed by the abnormal activation of oncogenes, DNA damage, chromosomal aberrations, and hypoxia among others, p53 becomes active. The p53 response, i.e. triggering pathways that take care of the damage or eliminate the faulty cell, prevents the expansion of cells with a malignant potential (Oren, 2003). The regulatory effects of normal p53 comprise the transcriptional activation of its target genes and inactivation of antiapoptotic genes, as well as of other, transcription-independent activities (Oren, 2003). For example, p53 operates in a cell cycle regulatory pathway with ARF and MDM2. The tumor suppressor ARF (p14ARF), which is able to recruit the growth arrest- or apoptosis-inducing p53, operates in the downstream of RB. ARF is activated by abnormal mitogenic signals, such as overexpression of oncoproteins c-MYC, RAS, and E2F1. The illegitimate signaling cascades are blocked by ARF as it antagonizes MDM2, the negative regulator of p53. Hence, this pathway may be disrupted by inactivating mutations in p53 and ARF, or aberrant activation of MDM2 (Sherr, 2000).

Naturally, several other factors also play a role in the cell proliferation and apoptosis signaling system. For example, members of the B-cell lymphoma 2 family (BCL2) (e.g. the antiapoptotic BCL2 and one of the target genes of p53, the proapoptotic BAX) under stress conditions "decide" whether to initiate the apoptosis program (e.g. activation of caspases) or not (Cerroni & Kerl et al., 1994, Yin et a., 1997, Adams, 2003). *p53* itself is somatically mutated in approximately half of all human cancers and many more display another genetic alteration leading to the repression of p53 mediated pathways (Royds & lacopetta, 2006). However, it is notable that in certain mutant forms, p53 not only loses its tumor suppressing capabilities, but has also been shown to gain some oncogenic properties (Kastan & Berkovich, 2007). Inherited mutations in *p53* cause LI-FRAUMENI syndrome which is characterized by a large spectrum of early-onset tumors (Royds & lacopetta, 2006).

RTK (AKT-mTOR) PATHWAY: Mediating growth-promoting extracellular signals to the cellular machineries is one event linked to cancer. Receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) are type I transmembrane proteins, of which cytoplasmic domain's catalytic activity is switched on upon a ligand binding (Hunter, 2000). For example, this signaling cascade can be abnormally activated by mutations in oncogenes encoding RTKs, such as KIT, c-MET, RET, and ERBB2 in gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GIST), kidney, thyroid, and breast and ovarian cancer, respectively (Vogelstein & Kinzler, 2004). RTK activation by a growth factor or by an activating mutation leads to induction of downstream signaltransduction elements such as the oncoproteins GTPase RAS and the lipid kinase phospoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K). Subsequently, the activating signal is mediated, for example, to the oncogenic mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) or AKT (PKB) family of threonine/serine kinases. In close association with the AKT (and also MAPK) pathway is the threonine/serine kinase mTOR (mammalian target of rapamycin) pathway which is negatively regulated by the complex of the tumor suppressors tuberin (TSC2) and hamartin (TSC1). Active AKT in turn operates as an inhibitor of TSC2 (Shaw & Cantley, 2006). Hence, in addition to the mutational activation of RTKs, also inactivating mutations in TSC1, TSC2, and PTEN (the antagonist of PI3K function), or an activating mutation in RAS leads to hyperactivation of the AKT-mTOR pathway. TSC1, TSC2, and PTEN, among some other genes, are linked e.g. to a group of familial neurocutaneous disorders (phakomatoses) (see also 2.2.2). In general, the AKT-mTOR pathway is associated with increased growth, resistance to apoptosis, and cellular metabolism (Hay, 2005).

TGF- $\beta$  PATHWAY: Signal transduction through the cell membrane is mediated also by transmembrane threonine/serine kinases, such as transforming growth factor  $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ) receptors 1 and 2 (TGF- $\beta$ R1, TGF- $\beta$ R2), which are activated by TGF- $\beta$  cytokines. These signals activate SMAD proteins which are subsequently translocated to the nucleus leading to activation and repression of hundreds of genes related to diverse cellular processes such as proliferation, invasion, metastasis, apoptosis, immune surveillance, and angiogenesis (Kang at al., 2003, Shi & Massague, 2003, Jakolew, 2006). Because TGF- $\beta$  generally has a negative effect on cell growth, repression of the TGF- $\beta$  - SMAD pathway contributes to tumorigenesis (Shi & Massague, 2003). For example, inactivation of *TGF*- $\beta$ R1, *TGF*- $\beta$ R2 and *SMAD4* has been associated with colorectal and ovarian cancer as well as hereditary JUVENILE POLYPOSIS (JP), respectively (Jakolew, 2006).

WNT PATHWAY: Wnt signaling cascade promotes the expression of genes affecting, for example, proliferation, differentiation, and invasion, such as *c-MYC*, *cyclinD1* (*CCND1*), and *MMP7*, respectively. The Wnt pathway is especially stimulated in colorectal cancer (CRC) for example by activating mutations in  $\beta$ -catenin which after association with the T-cell factor/lymphoid enhancing factor (TCF/LEF) operates as the transcription activator of the above mentioned target genes. However, the majority of sporadic CRCs as well as patients with FAMILIAL ADENOMATOUS POLYPOSIS (FAP) harbor inactivating mutations in the tumor suppressor *adenomatous polyposis coli* (*APC*) which is part of the  $\beta$ -catenin degradation complex. *APC* mutations have been suggested to cause chromosomal instability (CIN) as well (Giles et al., 2003).

#### 2.1.2.2. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF1)

Some cancer-associated proteins take part in several pathways and create a cross-talk between them. It appears that many TSG and oncogene pathways are linked directly or indirectly to the HIF1 pathway (Vogelstein & Kinzler, 2004). The hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF1) is the master regulator of oxygen homeostasis and it has been shown to drive transcription of up to 100 cell type-specific target genes (Semenza, 2003, Kim & Kaelin, 2006). The HIF1 heterodimer is comprised of HIF1 $\beta$  (ARNT) and HIF1 $\alpha$  subunits, the latter one being highly regulated. The synthesis of HIF1 $\alpha$  is induced mainly by growth factor signals through PI3K and MAPK pathways (Fukuda et al., 2002) (Table 1). In normoxic conditions, the HIF1 function is, however, inhibited by targeting HIF1 $\alpha$ protein to degradation. Oxygen-dependent prolyl hydroxylase-domain proteins (PHD1/EGLN2, PHD2/EGLN1, and PHD3/EGLN3) hydroxylate Pro-402 and Pro-564 of HIF1 $\alpha$  for von Hippel Lindau protein (pVHL) recognition. pVHL is a component of the E3 ubiquitin-protein ligase complex along with elongin B, elongin C, Cullin 2, and Rbx1. Ubiquitylated HIF1 $\alpha$  is subsequently degraded by the proteasome (Maxwell et al., 1999). HIF1 $\alpha$  is also regulated in an oxygen-dependent manner by factor-inhibiting HIF1 (FIH1), which prevents HIF1 $\alpha$  interaction with its co-activators p300 and CBP (Mahon et al., 2001, Hewitson et al., 2002, Lando et al., 2002a & 2002b). As HIF1 responds to lowered oxygen (by becoming stabilized and associated with its co-activators), the genes that are activated through HIF1 binding to the target sequence (hypoxia response element, HRE) encode most of all angiogenic factors (e.g. vascular endothelial growth factor, VEGF), glucose transporters (e.g. glucose transporter 1, GLUT1), glycolytic enzymes (e.g. lactate dehydrogenase A, LDHA), survival factors (e.g. transforming growth factor  $\alpha$ , TGF $\alpha$ ), and invasion factors (e.g. matrix metalloproteinase 2, MMP2), among others (Semenza, 2003).

Another oxygen homeostasis regulating protein, controlled by PHDs and pVHLmediated degradation, is HIF2 $\alpha$  (encoded by *EPAS1*). HIF2 $\alpha$  dimerizes also with HIF1 $\beta$ to drive transcription of a distinct set (overlapping partly with HIF1 $\alpha$ ) of genes, thus having somewhat differing effects to HIF1 $\alpha$  (Semenza, 2003). The function of the third HIF $\alpha$  subunit, HIF3 $\alpha$ , is less studied. A splice variant of HIF3 $\alpha$  encodes an inhibitory PAS domain protein (IPAS), the expression of which is regulated by HIF1 $\alpha$  providing a negative regulatory feedback for HIF1 $\alpha$  (Makino et al., 2007).

As a maintainer of the oxygen homeostasis, HIFs, especially HIF1 $\alpha$ , are highly expressed in many human cancers due to the requirement for oxygenation of an increased number of cells within a tumor. Moreover, underlying genetic alterations have been observed to be in association with abnormal expression or degradation of HIF1 $\alpha$  (Table 1). For example, an activating alteration in the AKT pathway can lead to enhanced translation of HIF1 $\alpha$  (Zhong et al., 2000). AKT induces mTOR which regulates the assembly of translation initiation complexes, and especially translation of growth regulators, such as HIF1 $\alpha$  (Shaw & Cantley, 2006). The transcriptional activity of HIF1 has also been shown to be regulated through AKT-mTOR pathway. Activated AKT inhibits the function of TSC1/TSC2 complex enabling positive signal transduction to mTOR/Raptor complex which interacts with HIF1 $\alpha$ . This interaction enables the binding of HIF1 $\alpha$  to its coactivators CBP and p300 (Land & Tee, 2007).

However, the most marked genetic alteration causing overacive HIF1 $\alpha$  (and HIF2 $\alpha$ ) signaling is the loss of tumor suppressor *VHL* in clear cell renal cancers. The disease-associated mutations in *VHL* disable its association with HIF1 $\alpha$  or with the elongins of the ubiquitin complex. When the ubiquitylation and degradation of HIF1 $\alpha$  in normoxia is failed, HIF1 and consequently its target genes become abnormally activated (Maxwell et al., 1999, Zhong et al., 1999, see also 2.2.2.). Evidently, the target genes of HIF1 are factors that can facilitate tumor growth, for example by neovascularization, metabolic adaptation, and apoptosis resistance. Furthermore, HIF $\alpha$  overexpression in tumors is associated with treatment failure and increased mortality in many (but not all) cancer types (Semenza, 2003). However, it is not yet established whether HIF1 activation is involved in the actual transformation process.

Alteration	Mechanism of HIF1 $\alpha$ induction	Reference
pVHL loss of function	Decreased degradation	Maxwell et al., 1999
p53 loss of function	Decreased degradation Decreased inhibition of HIF1 transcriptional activity	Ravi et al., 2000, Blagosklonny et al., 1998
FH loss of function	Decreased degradation	Isaacs et al., 2005, Pollard et al., 2005b
SDHB/C/D loss of function	Decreased degradation	Selak et al., 2005, , Pollard et al., 2005b
PI3K-AKT-mTOR signaling*	Increased synthesis Increased transcriptional activity	Zhong et al., 2000, Zundel et al., 2000, Laughner et al., 2001, Fukuda et al., 2002, Land & Tee, 2007
MEK-ERK (MAPK) signaling**	Increased synthesis	Liu et al., 2002, Fukuda et al., 2002 & 2003
SRC gain of function	Increased synthesis	Jiang et al., 1997
ARF loss of function	Decreased inhibition of HIF1 transcriptional activity	Fatyol & Szalay, 2001
ING4 loss of function	Decreased inhibition of HIF1 transcriptional activity	Ozer et al., 2005
CITED4 aberrant cellular distribution	Decreased inhibition of HIF1 transcriptional activity	Fox et al., 2004
BCL2 overexpression	Decreased degradation (?)	lervolino et al., 2002

Table 1. Examples of increased HIF1 $\alpha$  due to genetic alterations (modified from Semenza, 2003)

\*Can be activated for example due to the PTEN loss of function, EGFR signaling (e.g. ERBB2 gain of function), and IGF1R signaling. \*\*Can be activated for example due to increased IGF1R, EGFR and PGE2 signaling.

#### 2.1.2.3. Genetic instability

The breakdown of genetic integrity seems to be a substantial component in tumorigenesis as it advances the capability of cancer cells to acquire useful (e.g. growthpromoting or antiapoptotic) characteristics. These advances may be obtained for example by down-regulating cellular repair mechanisms. Especially typical for many cancer tumors is an abnormal karyotype which is defined with changes in chromosome structure and number. This type of chromosomal instability (CIN) is associated with telomerase and mitotic checkpoint maintenance, though its origin is not completely understood. Moreover, in a central role in preventing chromosomal aberrations are proteins operating in the repair of double-strand DNA breaks occurring in the DNA replication. These repair mechanisms include homologous recombination (HR) and nonhomologous end joining (NHEJ). (Jefford & Irminger-Finger, 2006) For example, cells deficient for BRCA1 and BRCA2, which operate in the S-phase checkpoint signaling of cell cycle, display chromosomal instability due to defective HR (Heinen et al., 2002, Chen et al., 2008). Thus, a defective double-strand DNA break repair may explain the increased risk of breast and ovarian cancer in patients with mutated germline alleles of BRCA1 and BRCA2 (Heinen et al., 2002).

One of the most commonly known cancer-associated genetic instability pathway is MMR. The primary function of MMR is to eliminate single-base mismatches and insertion-deletion loops occurring during replication. The human MMR system comprises proteins taking care of mismatch recognition, including MSH2 which dimerizes with MSH6 or MSH3 depending on the type of error. A heterodimer of MLH1 and PMS2 coordinates the mismatch recognition complex and the other proteins involved in DNA strand discrimination, excision, and resynthesis (Buermyer et al., 1999, Peltomäki, 2003). Inactivating germline mutations in MLH1, MSH2, MSH6, or PMS2 underlie HEREDITARY NON-POLYPOSIS COLORECTAL CANCER (HNPCC) (Liu et al., 1996, Nyström-Lahti et al., 1996, Wijnen et al., 1999). Moreover, many sporadic tumors of the HNPCC spectrum (colorectum, endometrium) as well as some other sporadic tumors have been shown to harbor an MMR gene mutation or promoter hypermethylation (Peltomäki, 2003). The consequence of defective MMR is a genome-wide microsatellite instability (MSI) which refers to mismatch errors that occur easily in repeat sequences, such as microsatellites, although also take place in the coding regions of genes (Jefford & Irminger-Finger, 2006). The defective MMR system is likely to contribute to tumorigenesis by failing to repair errors in cancer genes. Recently, tumorigenesis due to dysfunctional MMR has been shown to be associated with defective apoptosis pathways as well (Chao & Lipkin, 2006).

NER and BER are repair mechanisms, which are responsible for detecting and eliminating nucleotides with an altered chemical structure generated for example by a mutagenic agent. For example, inherited mutations in certain genes operating in NER cause XERODERMA PIGMENTOSUM (XP) characterized by a decreased ability to repair DNA mutations caused by ultraviolet exposure, such as sun light. Therefore, the XP patients are susceptible to melanoma and other skin cancers (Norgauer et al., 2003).

As these data indicate, tumorigenesis related to the inactivation of proteins operating in the repair processes are somewhat different from the other cancer-associated pathways since repression of the genes taking care of the DNA stability results in a higher mutation rate in other genes also. However, it is notable that genetic material can be altered with no essential implication on tumorigenesis. Especially MMR-deficient tumors may harbor a large number of so-called passenger mutations which have no effect on tumor growth (Futreal et al., 2004).

#### 2.1.2.4. Link between hypoxia and genetic instability

Recently, some of the repair genes were also linked to the hypoxia/HIF1 $\alpha$  pathway. It has long been known that the hypoxic microenvironment is associated with DNA base substitutions, deletions, and amplifications (Rice et al., 1986, Reynolds et al., 1996, Li et al., 2001). Moreover, hypoxia is associated with tumor progression and resistance to therapies (Brizel et al., 1996, Hockel et al., 1996). Theories on the underlying cause of the hypoxia induced genetic instability include the possibility that the cells under hypoxia are more exposed to DNA damage or that the repair systems are hindered (Mihaylova et al., 2003). The latter theory has been justified with the proposal that in hypoxia, only the mechanisms essential for that condition, such as glycolysis, are supported, but, for example, cell proliferation and DNA repair would be down-regulated (Koshiji et al., 2005).

Lately, several studies aiming to determine the pathways related to the hypoxia-induced instability have been assessed. Evidence for and against the suppression of NER in hypoxia has been presented, thus its implication in hypoxia-associated instability remains to be clarified (Yuan, 2000, Bindra et al., 2004 & 2005a). The role of double-strand break repair has also been a matter of discussion (Huang et al., 2006). Currently it seems that genes operating in homologous recombination (HR), including *RAD51* and *BRCA1*, are down-regulated in hypoxia and functional evidence on a reduced capacity to perform HR has also been given (Bindra et al., 2004, 2005a & 2005b, Meng et al., 2005, Huang et al., 2006).

At present there is compatible evidence from studies on hypoxia treated cell lines showing defects in the MMR genes *MLH1* and *MSH2* (Mihaylova et al., 2003, Koshiji et al., 2005, Bindra & Glazer, 2007a). As a functional consequence of defective MMR in hypoxic cells has been observed mutations in a reporter construct as well as MSI in an endogenous microsatellite locus (Mihaylova et al., 2003, Koshiji et al., 2005). In one study, in addition to hypoxia, hypoglycemia resulted in the repression of MSH2, which was suggested to lead to an increased mutation rate of the oncogene *k*-*RAS* (Shahrzad et al., 2005). However, the mechanism by which MMR is repressed in hypoxia has been under debate. Koshiji and co-workers have suggested the hypoxic effect is mediated by HIF1 $\alpha$ , which displaces the transcriptional activator c-MYC from the MMR gene (*MSH2*) promoter (Koshiji et al., 2005). In contrast, Mihaylova and co-workers, and Bindra and Glazer have shown down-regulation of MMR also in HIF1 $\alpha$ -deficient cells, suggesting a HIF1 $\alpha$ -independent mechanism (Mihaylova et al., 2003, Bindra & Glazer, 2007a). The hypoxia-induced, HIF1 $\alpha$ -independent regulatory system was based on the replacement of the activating c-MYC-MAX on the *MLH1/MSH2* promoter by the repressive MAD1-MAX and MNT-MAX complexes (Bindra & Glazer, 2007a). Moreover, although the HR gene *BRCA1* expression was originally reported to be regulated by HIF1 $\alpha$  (Koshiji et al., 2004), recent evidence supports *BRCA1* and *RAD51* rather to be regulated by the repressive E2F transcription factor (Meng et al., 2005, Bindra et al., 2005a, Bindra & Glazer, 2007b).

#### 2.1.3. MicroRNAs

The importance of small RNA molecules in cancer formation only started to emerge a few years ago. MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are a large class of short non-coding RNAs that are present in plants, animals, and DNA viruses. miRNAs are transcribed from genes as long primary transcripts that are processed enzymatically to a single-stranded RNA of ~22 nucleotides in length. At present, approximately 500 human miRNA genes have been identified. The function of miRNAs is not fully understood but they have a role in growth, development, homeostasis, and disease. miRNAs have been shown to regulate also several cancer-associated genes controlling cell cycle, apoptosis, cell migration and angiogenesis. The mechanism by which miRNAs negatively regulate gene expression is suggested to result from the pairing of miRNA to its target sequence, which in turn causes the mRNA degradation or inhibition of translation of the target gene (Blenkiron & Miska, 2007).

The first evidence of a link between miRNA and human cancer came from the observation that two miRNA genes, mir-15 and mir-16, located on the chromosomal region that was commonly deleted in chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL). Moreover, expression of these miRNAs was often reduced in CLL (Calin et al., 2002). Subsequently, several other cancer-associated miRNAs have been identified, also by utilizing miRNA microarray systems (Lu et al., 2005). It is now emerging that a certain common set of miRNAs is deregulated in many different tumor types. Since both TSGs and oncogenes have been shown to be targets of miRNAs, miRNAs can have oncogenic or TSG properties. Known targets of miRNA regulation include tumor suppressors RB and  $TGF\beta$ -R2, and oncogenes BCL2 and RAS. mir-17-92 polycistron, named as "OncomiR-1", is one miRNA with a highly established oncogenic potential (Blenkiron & Miska, 2007). Interestingly, some miRNAs, such as miR-21, seem to act as a TSG or oncogene depending on the cell type (Meng et al., 2006, Si et al., 2007). The type of control by which miRNAs are regulated is not completely understood. The transcription of OncomiR-1 seems to be directly regulated by the oncogene c-MYC, but with other miRNAs, regulation by histone acetylation and DNA methylation as well as posttranscriptional mechanisms has been proposed (Pasquinelli et al., 2000, Calin & Croce, 2006, O'Donnel et al., 2005, Saito et al., 2006). Recently, p53 was shown to control the expression of specific miRNAs (Raver-Shapira & Oren, 2007). As a potential therapeutics method against the oncogenic miRNAs has been tested cell-permeable 2-O-methyl oligoribonucleotides, "antagomirs" which have already given promising results in mouse studies (Krützfeldt et al., 2005).

#### 2.1.4. Cancer stem cells

In a multicellular organism, embryonic development is based on the structured division, differentiation, placing, and elimination of stem cells. Stem cells have also a role in adult tissues in the maintenance of cell homeostasis during the continuous turnover of cells and in the case of injury (Bapat, 2007). A normal stem cell is characterized by its self-renewal capacity that is maintained by symmetric and asymmetric cell divisions. In symmetric cell division both daughter cells retain the same phenotype and in asymmetric division a stem and a more differentiated daughter cell are produced. Stem cells are typically multipotent, i.e. capable of differentiating into different cell phenotypes (Morrison & Kimble, 2006).

Most tumors are comprised of a heterogenous population of cancer cells which is seen, for example, as variability in the stages of differentiation and tumorigenic (clonogenic) potential in *in vivo* and *in vitro* assays. The differences between cells within a tumor can in part be explained by environmental differences as well as by continuing mutagenesis. However, observations on this variability in the characteristics of neoplastic cells within a tumor led a few years ago to the hypothesis that tumors could bear a small, specific population of cancer cells with similar capabilities to stem cells. These cancer stem cells (CSC) were hypothesized to possibly represent the tumorigenic population and to be responsible for the actual tumor cell mass expansion (Reya et al., 2001). The idea of CSCs has been subsequently supported by the fact that many pathways involved in the maintenance of normal stem cells are often altered in cancer, including Wnt,  $\beta$ -catenin, PTEN, TGF- $\beta$ , Hedgehog, Notch and Bmi-1 regulated pathways. Moreover, stem cells with ability to unlimited cell divisions could be considered as prone targets for transforming events (Polyak & Hahn, 2005).

The present definition of a CSC as proposed by the American Association of Cancer Research (AACR) workshop on cancer stem cells (2006) is "a small subset of cancer cells within a cancer that constitute a reservoir of self-sustaining cells with the exclusive ability to self-renew and to cause heterogenous lineages of cancer cells that comprise a tumor" (Clarke et al., 2006). However, the central dilemma yet to be untangled is how the combination of stemness and tumorigenic potential is acquired. The tumors may derive from stem cells with self-renewal properties which subsequently acquire epigenetic and genetic changes essential for tumorigenity, or alternatively, the tumor stem cells could be proliferative progenitors that acquire the self-renewal capacity (Clarke et al., 2006). The term stem cell has also been considered misleading as the quantity of the stemness is somewhat questionable (Hill & Perris, 2007). Recently, also the names tumor-initiating cell and cancer-initiating cell have been used to describe CSCs (Phillips et al., 2006a, Neuzil et al., 2007). Importantly, the identification of CSCs has led to the possibility to rethink the way of treating tumors. As conventional therapies concentrate on targeting the rapidly dividing cells, the stem cells putatively refractory to

those approaches will probably require completely different methods (Clarke et al., 2006). However, if the CSCs are the only population with a tumorigenic potential within a tumor, the elimination of only them would lead to tumor degeneration and the restriction of disease recurrence (Reya et al., 2001).

## 2.2. Hereditary renal cancer

Cancer of the kidney accounts for two percent of total human cancers. Approximately 90% of all malignancies of the kidney are renal cell carcinomas (RCC), tumors arising from the epithelium of the renal tubules. Overall RCC is the twelfth most common cancer in men and seventeenth most common in women. Smoking and obesity are the major lifestyle contributors to kidney cancer formation. According to the morphological features of the tumors, RCCs can be classified into subtypes including conventional (clear cell), papillary (type 1 and 2), chromophobe, and collecting duct carcinoma. In addition, benign tumors such as oncocytoma arise from the renal epithelium (WHO Classification of Tumors 2004; Tumours of the Urinary System and Male Genital Organs, Cohen & McGovern, 2005). The staging of renal cancers is based on the TNM system (I-IV) which includes evaluation of tumor size and site, spread to regional lymph nodes, and metastasis to other organs. This staging, as well as the four-tiered Fuhrman classification based on the size and regularity of the nuclei and prominence of the nucleoli, are utilized in the prognosis of the disease. A quarter of the RCC patients present a locally invasive or metastatic disease, and the aggressive growth is associated especially with the clear cell and collecting duct tumors (Reuter, 2006). As in the case of many other tumors, increased risk of renal neoplasia can be inherited. A clear hereditary predisposition to kidney tumors, RCC or other renal lesions underlies less than four percent of the cases. As typical for genetic predisposition, the inherited renal neoplasms are often multifocal and bilateral, and are diagnosed at an earlier age than in general (WHO Classification of Tumors 2004; Tumours of the Urinary System and Male Genital Organs). The genesis of sporadic kidney cancer seems not to be affected by hereditable factors (Lichtenstein et al., 2000).

#### 2.2.1. Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC)

#### 2.2.1.1. Clinical features of HLRCC

HEREDITARY LEIOMYOMATOSIS AND RENAL CELL CANCER (HLRCC, OMIM 605839) is a dominantly inherited tumor predisposition syndrome which was originally discovered by a clinical geneticist through the distinct phenotype clustering in one Finnish family. The clinical manifestations in the family included cutaneous (CLM) and uterine leiomyomas (ULM), renal cell cancer (RCC), and uterine leiomyosarcoma (ULMS) (Launonen et al., 2001). Later on, heterozygous germline mutations in the *fumarate hydratase* (*FH*) gene (located on chromosome 1q43) were found to underlie this syndrome (Tomlinson et al., 2002). To date, more than 130 HLRCC families have been identified throughout the world. Mostly the families are from North America, the UK, and Finland

but a few families have been detected outside North America and Europe, for example in Tunisia and Australia (Tomlinson et al., 2002, Kiuru et al., 2002, Alam et al, 2003, Toro et al., 2003, Martinez-Mir et al., 2003, Alam et al., 2005a, Chan et al., 2005, Chuang et al., 2005, Kim, 2005, Varol et al., 2006, Badeloe et al., 2006, Chuang et al., 2006, Wei et al., 2006, Refae et al., 2007). The population prevalence of allelic variants of *FH* is not known (Alam et al., 2005a).

Leiomyomatosis is the most prominent phenotype of HLRCC, and CLMs and ULMs are seen in all of the HLRCC families. Related to the reduced penetrance of the malignant tumor types in association with the *FH* germline mutations, the initial designation for the syndrome, MULTIPLE CUTANEOUS AND UTERINE LEIOMYOMATOSIS (MCL, OMIM 150800), is sometimes used alongside HLRCC. Leiomyomas are benign smooth muscle tumors. The cutaneous tumors are thought to originate from the pilo arrector muscles of the hair follicle (Alam et al., 2005b). The number and size of the skin lesions in HLRCC patients vary from a single minor tumor to hundreds of lesions which may be many centimeters in diameter. The lesions can be painful and sensitive to temperature changes and pressure. The penetrance of the skin leiomyomas in HLRCC is very high. In a study by Alam and co-workers, all the male carriers were affected with CLM by the age of 35, and 76% of the female carriers by the age of 45 years (Alam et al., 2005b). Thus, existence of multiple CLMs is suggested to be a strong indicator of an underlying *FH* mutation.

ULMs (fibroids) can develop anywhere in the myometrium. Most commonly they locate within the myometrial wall (intramural ULM), but also close to the endometrium (submucosal) or serosa (subserosal). Occasionally they can be found in the cervix, broad ligament, and ovary. In general, hormonal factors and ethnic background influence the formation of these tumors (Robboy et al., 2000). Approximately 80% of female FH mutation carriers are affected by ULMs by the age of 45 (Alam et al., 2005b). According to serial hysterectomy specimens, up to 77% of females in the general population seem also to be affected by ULMs but clinically they are apparent only in approximately 25% of females because the tumors can be asymptomatic (Cramer & Patel, 1990). However, when causing symptoms, i.e. menorrhagia, pain, and reproductive problems, ULMs can be a significant health issue. In contrast to the cases in the general population, association of gynecological symptoms in HLRCC patients has been reported in up to 90% of the cases. Moreover, hysterectomy on FH mutation carriers is commonly performed already before the age of 30 years, whereas in the general population hysterectomies consequent on ULMs are usually conducted on females who are over 40 years of age. The early onset and severity of the clinical symptoms have also effect on family planning decisions (Toro et al., 2003, Alam et al., 2005b, Hodge & Morton, 2007).

ULMS is the malignant counterpart of ULM and comprises 1% of all uterine malignancies. ULMSs localized to the uterus cause similar symptoms as ULMs, though rapid increase in size of the uterus may be indicative for ULMS (WHO Classification of Tumors 2003; Tumors of the Breast and Female Genital Organs). ULMSs usually arise *de novo* and only rarely appear to form from pre-existing ULM (Hart, 2002). These tumors are highly malignant and in most cases they recur within two years from the primary

diagnosis and tumor removal (WHO Classification of Tumors 2003; Tumors of the Breast and Female Genital Organs). Altogether six cases of exceptionally early-onset ULMS have been reported to date in the context of *FH* mutation, all of which in the Finnish population (Launonen et al., 2001, Kiuru et al., 2005, Ylisaukko-oja et al., 2007a). Some of the other features of ULMS and challenges in the differential diagnosis between ULM and ULMS will be discussed in section 6.2.2.

The RCCs associated with HLRCC mainly display features of papillary type 2 histology, large cells with abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm, large nuclei, and prominent inclusion-like eosinophilic nucleoli. Moreover, the tumors are typically solid, unilateral, and very aggressive already as small lesions (Merino et al., 2007). Altogether, approximately a fifth of HLRCC families have cases of RCC, most of which, however, are in Finland and North America. The prevalence of HLRCC-associated RCC is generally speaking very low as to date only 56 cases have been reported world-wide (Launonen et al., 2001, Tomlinson et al., 2002, Alam et al., 2003, Toro et al., 2003, Alam et al., 2005b, Kiuru et al., 2005, Chan et al., 2005, Badeloe et al., 2006, Chuang et al., 2005 & 2006, Wei et al., 2006, Refae et al., 2007). As common in hereditary tumor predisposition, the age of RCC onset in HLRCC is younger than on average with the median diagnosis age of 44 years (Pithupakorn & Toro, 2006; http://www.geneclinics.org). The youngest RCC case that has been reported in HLRCC was 16 years of age (Alam et al., 2005b).

#### 2.2.1.2. Fumarate hydratase (FH)

Mitochondria are cell organelles formed of matrix and inner and outer membrane. These organelles have a central role in energy (adenosine triphosphate, ATP) production since the oxygen-dependent tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA cycle) takes place in the mitochondrial matrix. In addition, mitochondria are involved in a range of other processes, such as cell signaling, cellular differentiation, apoptosis, and control of the cell cycle and cell growth (McBride et al., 2006). A mitochondrion has its own genome in a circular DNA, but many mitochondrial proteins are encoded by nuclear genes (Anderson et al., 1981).

*FH*, the predisposing gene of HLRCC, encodes an enzyme of the mitochondrial TCA cycle (see also 2.4.). The human *FH* gene is located on the chromosomal region 1q43, and it generates a transcript of 1.5 kb. *FH* consists of 10 exons of which the first encodes a localization signal that targets FH to mitochondria (Tolley & Graig, 1975, Edwards & Hopkinson, 1979a & 1979b, Kinsella & Doonan, 1986). At least in the case of yeast fumarate hydratase (Fum1), it seems that the protein import to mitochondria is not post-translational but exceptionally the translocation and translation of the protein is physically connected (Karniely et al., 2006, Yogev et al., 2007). The active form of FH is a tetramer and is comprised of four identical subunits. FH is also found in the cytosol, where it takes part in the urea cycle. The mitochondrial and cytosolic forms are encoded by the same gene but the mechanism for the dual distribution of human FH has not been defined. In the yeast a part of the protein is translocated back to the cytosol from the mitochondrial outer membrane after the removal of the mitochondrial localization signal

(Stein et al., 1994, Sass et al., 2001 & 2003). One suggestion related to the retrograde movement involves the rapid folding of Fum1 into an import-incompetent stage, which compels the processed protein back to the cytosol (Sass et al., 2003). On the other hand, the retrograde movement of both the human and yeast fumarase might result from the poor mitochondrial targeting sequence (Singh & Gupta, 2006).

The mutation spectrum of *FH* includes 89 different *FH* mutations identified to date. Of these changes, the majority are missense (>50%) or nonsense (~10%) mutations, and frameshift (~20%) mutations caused by either small insertions or deletions. A few splice site mutations and inframe deletions or insertions of one to two amino acids, one exon 7 duplication, and two whole gene deletions have also been found. The mutations lie throughout the gene, an exception being exon 1 (Tomlinson et al., 2002, Kiuru et al., 2002, Alam et al, 2003, Toro et al., 2003, Martinez-Mir et al., 2003, Alam et al., 2005, Chuang et al., 2005, Chuang et al., 2005, Varol et al., 2006, Badeloe et al., 2006, Chuang et al., 2006, Wei et al., 2006, Refae et al., 2007, Campione et al., 2007, Ylisaukko-oja, 2007). Since the malignant tumors of HLRCC have been observed only in certain populations and families, attempts have been made to determine the influence of the mutation type and site to the phenotype, yet no clear correlation has been found. *FH* is considered to be a TSG as the majority of the associated tumors are found with biallelic inactivation of *FH*. Mostly the tumors display loss of the wild-type allele, but point mutations as second hits have also been observed (Launonen et al., 2001, Kiuru et al., 2002).

FH DEFICIENCY (FHD, MIM 606812), is an autosomal recessive condition caused by homozygous (or compound heterozygous) germline mutations in the FH gene and was originally described in 1986 by Zinn and co-workers (Zinn et al., 1986). The clinical outcome of the patients includes psychomotor retardation, muscular hypotonia, microcephaly, and occasionally also seizures and dysmorphic facial fetures (Kerrigan et al., 2000, Deschauer et al., 2006). Fumarate excretion in the urine is one clear indicator of FHD. Patients of FHD usually die at a few months of age but some survive nearly their first decade (Bourgeron et al., 1994). FH enzyme activity in the heterozygous parents' tissues is around 50% and in the patients' very low, varying from 0.2% to 23% compared to control samples (Zinn et al., 1986, Petrova-Benedict et al., 1987, Gellera et al., 1990, Remes et al., 1992, Bourgeron et al., 1994, Deschauer et al., 2006). Due to the FH defect, fumarate has been shown to accumulate in cells and inhibit SDH, aspartase, adenosuccinate lyase, and arginosuccinase. Hence, inhibition of many other enzymatic pathways in addition to the oxidative phosphorylation has been suggested as having an important role in the pathophysiology of FHD (Deschauer et al., 2006). Altogether 18 distinct FH mutations have been reported in FHD families (Gellera et al., 1990, Bourgeron et al., 1994, Rustin et al., 1997, Coughlin et al., 1998, Alam et al., 2003, Remes et al., 2004, Loeffen et al., 2005, Pollard et al., 2005b, Maradin et al., 2006, Phillips et al., 2006b, Zeng et al., 2006, Deschauer et al., 2006, Ylisaukko-oja, 2007). Of these 18 mutations six are associated also with HLRCC (tumorigenesis of leiomyomas, RCC or ovarian cystadenoma). They are located at four different exons and include five point mutations (R58X, K187R, R190H, R190C and H275Y) and one amino acid insertion (435insK) (Toro et al., 2003, Wei et al., 2006, Ylisaukko-oja et al., 2006b). The FH mutations in FHD are usually of the missense type, and it has been postulated that the biallelic truncating mutations are likely to be embryonic lethal (Tomlinson et al., 2002, Alam et al., 2003). Since the mutation spectrum overlaps with FHD and HLRCC, it is surprising that only a couple of CLM cases have been reported in heterozygous *FH* mutation carriers in FHD families (Tomlinson et al., 2002, Maradin et al., 2006).

#### 2.2.2. Other hereditary forms of renal cancer

The most common inherited RCC syndrome is the VON HIPPEL LINDAU disease. The syndrome is associated with hemangioblastomas of the central nervous system and retina, RCC, renal cysts, pheochromocytoma (PHEO, see also 2.3), as well as with some other benign and malignant tumors. RCC is found in 24-45% of VHL cases. Of the four phenotypic subclasses of VHL (1, 2A, 2B, 2C), RCC is present in type 1, type 2B, and sometimes in 2A. The tumors display clear cell histology and are often bilateral and multifocal (Lonser et al., 2003). This autosomal dominant disease is caused by mutations in the tumor suppressor VHL. VHL is commonly associated with the genesis of sporadic RCCs as well, since LOH of 3p (location of VHL) has been observed in 95% of sporadic clear cell tumors. Inactivation of the other allele by mutation or hypermethylation is seen in over half of the sporadic cases (Gnarra et al., 1994). Since pVHL acts as a negative regulator of HIF $\alpha$  proteins (HIF1 $\alpha$  and HIF2 $\alpha$ ), inactive pVHL allows abnormal activation of the HIF pathways (Seitzinger et al., 1988, Latif et al., 1993, Maxwell et al., 1999, see also 2.1.2.2.). Of note, HIF activation takes place already in the early lesions (dysplastic and cystic lesions) in the VHL patients' kidneys so that HIF1 $\alpha$  accumulation is switched to HIF2 $\alpha$  accumulation when the degree of dysplasia increases. This would suggest that HIF2 $\alpha$  has a more oncogenic role in the setting of VHL-defective RCC. The additional genetic changes probably required for the transformation of the preneoplastic cysts have, however, not yet been determined (Mandriota et al., 2002, Kim & Kaelin, 2006). Since not all types of VHL mutations cause RCC (as in the case of type 2C VHL with PHEOs only) and lead to activation of HIF, pVHL's role in other cellular processes (e.g. extracellular-matrix deposition and turnover, epithelial differentiation), possibly distinct from HIF mediated effects, may be involved specifically in the formation of PHEOs (Clifford et al., 2001, Kim & Kaelin, 2003). In addition, pVHL has an important part in stabilizing p53 in response to genotoxic stress (Roe et al., 2006).

HEREDITARY PAPILLARY RENAL CARCINOMA (HPRC) is dominantly inherited disorder characterized by RCCs of type 1 papillary growth pattern, small cells, low Fuhrman grade (1-2), and inconspicuous cytoplasm and nucleoli (Zbar et al., 1994, Lubensky et al., 1999). The tumors are bilateral and multiple, and even up to 3000 microscopic tumors have been found from an affected kidney (Ornstein et al., 2000). The predisposition is transmitted by germline mutations in the *c-MET* oncogene located on chromosome 7q (Schmidt et al., 1997). c-MET is a tyrosine kinase and it is located on the cell surface as a receptor for the hepatocyte growth factor (HGF). Activation of c-MET by its ligand HGF or through a mutation results in the initiation of multiple signal transduction cascades involved in proliferation, migration, and morphogenesis (see also 2.1.2.1.). HPRC

from HPRC patients and from the mutant *c-Met* mouse model harbor the duplication of the chromosome containing the mutant allele (Zhuang et al., 1998, Graveel et al., 2005). In sporadic papillary tumors, *c-MET* mutations are observed quite rarely, indicating differential molecular pathways in the genesis of hereditary and sporadic papillary RCC (Schmidt et al., 1999).

TUBEROUS SCLEROSIS (TS) is characterized by multiple hamartomas in several organs. Those in the central nervous system may result in a learning disability, seizures, and behavioral problems. Associated renal lesions include angiomyolipomas, renal and perirenal cysts, RCCs, and oncocytomas (Lendway & Marshall, 2003). The two predisposing genes of this dominantly inherited syndrome, *TSC1* (on 9q) and *TSC2* (on 16p), encode peptides for a protein dimer acting as a negative regulator of the cancer-associated PI3K-AKT-mTOR pathway (European Chromosome 16 TS Consortium 1993, van Slegtenghorst et al., 1997, Hay, 2005, Astrinidis & Henske, 2005, see also 2.1.2.1.). Interestingly, the first ever naturally occurring hereditary cancer in an animal model was the "Eker rat" (Eker et al, 1981), which was later on identified with a germline mutation in *Tsc2* (Hino et al., 1994, Yeung et al., 1994). The phenotype of the rat includes RCC, hemangiomas/hemangiosarcomas of the spleen, ULM/ULMS, and pituitary adenomas (Hino et al., 2003).

BIRT-HOGG-DUBE (BHD) syndrome is an autosomal dominant disease, initially characterized by different types of cutaneous lesions (Birt et al., 1977). Predisposition to RCC was later connected to BHD (Roth et al., 1993, Toro et al., 1999). The features of the renal tumors in BHD are variable. The tumors are mainly oncocytomas, but chromophobe, and clear cell type tumors are found as well (Pavlovich et al., 2002). The predisposing gene (*BHD*) is located on 17p and encodes folliculin protein (Nickerson et al., 2002). The actual function of the protein is not known but it is suggested to operate as TSG (Vocke et al., 2005).

COWDEN SYNDROME (CS) is an autosomal dominant disorder characterized by multiple hamartomas, commonly as mucocutaneous manifestations. Moreover, benign and malignant tumors of the breast, thyroid, and endometrium are commonly observed. As well as several other types of lesions, the patients are occasionally observed with RCC or ULMs. The predisposition to CS is caused by mutations in the tumor suppressor *PTEN*, encoding a lipid and protein phosphatase affecting on cell growth, spread, and apoptosis. These functions are mediated by its regulatory role in the PI3K-AKT and MAPK pathways as well as in focal adhesion (Gustafson et al., 2007). Recently, PTEN has been suggested to regulate certain double-strand DNA break repair proteins and thus have also a role in maintaining chromosomal integrity (Shen et al., 2007). Gene and protein loss of PTEN have also been observed in sporadic RCCs as well as in many other sporadic cancers (Brenner et al., 2002, Velickovic et al., 2002, Shen et al., 2007).

HYPERPARATHYROIDISM-JAW (HPT-JT) patients typically manifest ossifying fibroma of the jaw, parathyroid adenomas, benign cysts and hamartomas of the kidney, Wilms' tumor, and papillary RCC (Szabo et al., 1995). Heterozygous germline mutations in the

predisposing gene *HPRT2* (on 1q) are found in over half of HPT-JT patients, and genetic evidence indicates it acts as TSG (Carpten et al., 2002). *HPRT2* is mutated also in a fraction of sporadic parathyroid and renal tumors. The gene product of *HPRT2* is parafibromin, a component of the RNA polymerase II associated factor. The function of parafibromin is still unclear but at least certain mutations result in the defective suppression of cyclinD1 and consequent abnormal cell proliferation (Zhao et al., 2007).

Other familial inheritance of RCC includes families with a TRANSLOCATION OF 3p (Bonne et al., 2004), and HNPCC. HNPCC-associated uroepithelial cancers results from inactivation of the MMR genes, of which MSH2 seems to be mostly associated with extra-colonic tumors (Vasen, 2005, see also 2.1.2.3.). An underlying *SDHB* mutation has been observed in three RCC cases (two solid, and one clear cell) in the context of HEREDITARY PARAGANGLIOMATOSIS (Vanharanta et al., 2004, see also 2.3.) BECKWITH-WIEDEMANN SYNDROME (BWS), of which susceptibility gene is located on 11p15.5, is an overgrowth syndrome occasionally associated with Wilms' tumor (Smith et al., 2007). These hereditary RCC-associated syndromes are summarized in Table 2. In addition, there is a group of familial non-syndromic clear cell carcinomas which is not linked to any of the above-mentioned syndromes (Woodward, 2004).

## 2.3. Hereditary pheochromocytoma and paraganglioma

Paraganglia are aggregations of cells originated from the embryological neural crest and located throughout the body in the vascular and neuronal adventitia. The tumors arising from these neuronal cells include paragangliomas (PGL) and pheochromocytomas (PHEO). When the tumor is originated from the symphatetic nervous system and it secretes catecholamines, the tumor is referred to as PHEO. These tumors are most commonly located in the adrenal medulla (a modified ganglia), but also extra-adrenal PHEOs exist (also called symphatetic PGLs). Head and neck PGLs are derived from the parasymphatetic ganglia, and they commonly arise from the carotid body (an oxygen sensing organ). PGLs, like normal paraganglia, comprise type II (sustentacular) and type I (chief) cells, of which the latter ones represent the neoplastic population. The nomenclature of these lesions is somewhat confusing and often tumors of head and neck are named PGLs while tumors below neck are termed PHEOs (van Schlothorst et al., 1998, Maher & Eng, 2002, Jiménez et al., 2006, Martin et al., 2007).

PGLs/PHEOs are rare, estimated to comprise 0.01% of human tumors (Martin et al., 2007). These neoplasms are mainly benign but a malignant potential (defined by metastasis) is seen in 6-19% of PGLs/PHEOs of different sites (Myssiorek, 2001). A familial clustering of PGLs was observed for the first time in 1964 in two siblings (Kroll al., et 1964). The mapping of the predisposing gene for HEREDITARY PARAGANGLIOMATOSIS (HPGL) started in the Netherlands, which led to the identification of locus on 11q23, named PGL1. Later the locus was found to contain the gene of succinate dehydrogenase subunit D (SDHD), and germline mutations in the gene to explain head and neck PGLs in a subset of the studied PGL families (Baysal et al., 2000). Families harboring a germline *SDHD* mutation were observed to display a phenotype with PGLs only or combined with PHEOs. Moreover, families with PHEOs only were found (Maher & Eng, 2002) (Table 2). The PGL/PHEO phenotype, caused by an *SDHD* mutation, is shown only in paternal transmission, suggesting maternal imprinting of the gene (van der Mey et al., 1989, Baysal et al., 2000). However, according to biallelic expression of *SDHD* in certain tissues and the consistent loss of the wild-type (maternal) allele in the associated tumors, it seems that the maternal allele is actually expressed in the normal paraganglia. Indeed, recent studies have shown that *SDHD* PGLs display an entire loss of maternal chromosome 11. The tumorigenesis is now suggested to involve the loss of the wild-type *SDHD* allele as well as the loss of an unknown paternally imprinted gene located on chromosome 11p. This transmission mode would explain the only paternally expressed phenotype (Hensen et al., 2004).

SDHD is part of the SDH enzyme, comprised of four subunits SDHA/B/C/D, which operates in the TCA cycle as well as in the respiratory chain as a part of the mitochondrial complex II. In the TCA cycle, SDH catalyzes the oxidation of succinate to fumarate. In addition to SDHD, other subunits of SHD have been linked to hereditary paragangliomatosis. The PGL3 locus on 1q21 and PLG4 on 1p36 contain genes encoding SDHC and SDHB, respectively. Association of these genes with familial PGLs (SDHC) and both PGLs and PHEOs (SDHB) has been observed in a few families (Niemann & Muller, 2000, Astuti et al., 2001). Moreover, a putative PGL2 locus on 11g13 is linked to a large Dutch PGL family but no susceptibility gene has been identified yet (Mariman et al., 1995) (Table 2). SDHB and SDHC are TSGs (as SDHD) and display somatic loss of the wild-type allele in the tumor (Gottlieb & Tomlinson, 2005). Specifically SDHB mutations have been linked to the malignant outcome of the tumors since 34-71% of the SDHB carriers are found with a metastatic disease (Gimenez-Roqueplo et al., 2003, Neumann et al., 2004, Amar et al., 2007). Recently malignant tumors have been observed in SDHD cases too (Havekes et al., 2007, Timmers et al., 2007). In contrast to the association of SDHB/C/D with tumorigenesis, homozygous germline mutations in the fourth SDH subunit, SDHA, result in degenerative disorders such as an infantile encephalomyelopathy called Leigh syndrome and a disorder with late-onset optic atrophy, ataxia, and myopathy (Bourgeron et al., 1995, Birch-Machin et al., 2000).

PHEOs are also components of other familial cancer syndromes including VHL, MULTIPLE ENDOCRINE NEOPLASIA 2 (MEN2), and rarely NEUROFIBROMATOSIS TYPE I (NF1) (Pacak et al., 2001) (Table 2). In the VHL syndrome, caused by mutations in the tumor suppressor *VHL*, PHEOs are associated with type 2 (2A, 2B, 2C) disease comprising 10-15% of the VHL cases. (Maher & Eng, 2002, Lonser et al., 2003, see also 2.2.2.). A mutation in the oncogene *RET* underlies 95% of MEN2A and MEN2B cases, the clinical subtypes of MEN2 (Eng et al., 1996). PHEOs are present in approximately half of MEN2 patients. Another endocrine tumor type observed in MEN2B is medullary thyroid carcinoma and MEN2A patients are additionally affected by parathyroid hyperplasia (Maher & Eng, 2002). NF1, associated with germline mutations in *NF1 (neurofibromin 1*), is classically characterized by "café au lait" spots, cutaneous neurofibroma, and tumors of the nervous system (Kramer et al., 2007).

Tumor	Syndrome	Tumor type	Gene	Central functions
Renal tumor	von Hippel Lindau (types 1, 2A, 2B)	clear cell RCC	VHL	ubiquitin ligation; TSG
	Hereditary papillary renal cell carcinoma	papillary type 1 RCC	c-MET	receptor tyrosine kinase; oncogene
	Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer	papillary type 2, collecting duct, clear cell (study II) RCC, oncocytoma	FH	metabolism (TCA cycle, urea cycle); TSG
	Hereditary paragangliomatosis	clear cell, solid RCC	SDHB	metabolism (TCA cycle, electron transport chain); TSG
	Tuberous sclerosis	angiomyolipoma, renal and perirenal cyst, RCC, oncocytoma	TSC1, TSC2	regulator of GTPase Rheb in mTOR pathway; TSG
	Birt-Hogg-Dube	oncocytoma,chromophobe, clear cell, papillary RCC	BHD	not known; TSG
	Cowden	RCC (not specified)	PTEN	lipid and protein phosphatase, DNA repair; TSG
	Hyperparathyroidism-jaw	hamartoma, cyst, Wilms' tumor, papillary RCC	HPRT2	transcription elongation, RNA processing; TSG
	Translocation of 3p	clear cell RCC	not identified	-
	Hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer	uroepitelial carcinoma	MLH1/MSH2 /MSH6/PMS2	mismatch repair; TSG
	Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome	Wilms tumor	not identified	-
PGL	Hereditary paragangliomatosis		SDHC	metabolism (TCA cycle, electron transport chain); TSG
	Hereditary paragangliomatosis		PGL2 locus	
PHEO	von Hippel Lindau (types 2A, 2B, 2C)		VHL	ubiquitin ligation; TSG
	Multiple endocrine neoplasia 2		RET	receptor tyrosin kinase; oncogene
	Neurofibromatosis type 1		NF1	regulator of GTPases (e.g. RAS); TSG
PGL/ PHEO	Hereditary paragangliomatosis		SDHD	metabolism (TCA cycle, electron transport chain); TSG
	Hereditary paragangliomatosis		SDHB	metabolism (TCA cycle, electron transport chain); TSG

# Table 2. Hereditary tumor syndromes associated with renal lesions, paragangliomas, and pheochromocytomas

RCC: renal cell carcinoma; PGL, paraganglioma; PHEO, pheochromocytoma; TSG, tumor suppressor gene

In the analyses of apparently sporadic PHEOs, an underlying germline mutation predisposing to PGL/PHEO (*SDH*, *VHL*, *RET*) is found in 10-24% of cases (Neumann et al., 2002, Gottlieb & Tomlinson, 2005, Jimenez et al., 2006, Martin et al., 2007). The role of intragenic somatic mutations in these genes in genesis of true sporadic tumors is, however, minor (Eng et al., 1995, Hofstra et al., 1996, Gimm et al., 2000).

#### 2.4. Tricarboxylic acid cycle defect and tumorigenesis

In the presence of oxygen, the aerobic step in the energy production, cellular respiration, takes place. Pyruvate formed in cytosolic glycolysis, fatty acids, and some amino acids are oxidized to yield two-carbon fragments in the form of acetyl-coenzyme-A (Acetyl-CoA). These acetyl groups then enter the tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA cycle) which enzymatically oxidizes them to CO<sub>2</sub>. In brief, the TCA cycle encompasses the following steps: Acetyl-CoA is condensed by oxaloacetate and citrate synthase to citrate. Aconitase catalyzes the conversion of citrate to isocitrate, which is oxidized to  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate by isocitrate dehydrogenase (yielding CO<sub>2</sub>). The  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate is dehydrogenase. It reacts with ADP and P<sub>i</sub> to form succinate and ATP (the only one formed straight from the TCA cycle) which is catalyzed by succinyl-CoA synthase. Succinate is then oxidized to fumarate by SDH. Fumarate is hydrated by FH to L-malate, which is oxidized by L-malate dehydrogenase to regenerate oxaloacetate. The energy released from these oxidation reactions is conserved in the reduced electron carriers NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub> (Stryer, 1999, Nelson & Cox, 2000) (Figure 1).



Figure 1. The tricarboxylic acid cycle. In the first stage of cellular respiration Acetyl-CoA is formed e.g. by oxidation of pyruvate obtained from glycolysis of glucose. In the second step, Acetyl-CoA is oxidated in the TCA cycle, which yields CO<sub>2</sub>, an ATP, and reduced electron carriers NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub>. NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub> proceed into the third stage, electron transfer chain in which the flow of electrons drives the production of ATP. In this respiration process altogether 32 ATPs are formed from one glucose molecule. In addition to energy (ATP) production, TCA cycle provides (such precursors as  $\alpha$ ketoglutarate and oxaloacetate) for many biosynthetic pathways (Nelson & Cox, 2000).

Subsequently the electron carriers, NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub> are themselves oxidized, releasing protons and electrons. In the next step, in the electron transfer chain on the mitochondrial inner membrane, the free electrons are transferred to O<sub>2</sub>. In the course of the electron transfer, a large amount of energy is produced by the oxidative phosphorylation of ADP to ATP (Stryer, 1999, Nelson & Cox, 2000).

HLRCC and HPGL are tumor predisposition syndromes caused by mutations in genes encoding the TCA cycle enzymes FH and SDH (subunits SDHB/C/D). As well as the TCA cycle, SDH operates in the electron transport chain. It is interesting that defects in energy production seem to contribute to tumorigenesis rather than cause cell death. Several hypotheses and also evidence of the relation of the TCA cycle to resistance to apoptosis, increased redox stress, and activation of HIF1 have been put forward (Gottlieb & Tomlinson, 2005). The apoptosis-related theories have been based on the central role of mitochondria in apoptotic processes. Subsequently, the defect in the mitochondrial TCA cycle has been suggested to generate apoptosis-resistant cells including a theory based on the up-regulation of glycolytic pathways as a consequence of the down-regulation of oxidative phosphorylation (Newmeyer & Ferguson-Miller, 2003, Gottlieb & Tomlinson, 2005). Glycolytic enzymes have, among other functions, the capability to block apoptosis (Kim & Dang, 2005). On the other hand, SDH, SDHC particularly, has been implicated in cell line studies to potentially act as an apoptosis regulator (Albayrak et al., 2003, Ishii et al., 2005, Gottlieb & Tomlinson, 2005). Curiously, in these studies the acute response to the down-regulation of SDH was induction of apoptosis, whereas the chronically SDHdeprived cells became tumorigenic (Albayrak et al., 2003, Ishii et al., 2005). However, it remains elusive whether the effects seen in the cell line studies are meaningful in SDHdeficient tumors. Moreover, mutations in the subunit C are not that common. The apoptosis response was shown to be triggered by reactive oxygen species (ROS), generated due to the defective SDH (Albayrak et al., 2003, Ishii et al., 2005). Additionally, ROS were suggested to increase mutagenesis and thereby drive the tumorigenic progress (Ishii et al., 2005). However, ROS production has not been observed in all the studies on SDH- or FH-deficient cells and thus its role HLRCC and HPGL tumorigenesis remains unclear (Selak et al., 2005, Pollard et al., 2005b).

Evidently, activation of HIF1 is one of the consequences of the TCA cycle defect. The physiological function of HIF1 is to orchestrate cells' adaptation and survival in low oxygen conditions by inducing oxygen-independent glycolysis as an energy source and also vessel growth. It was first indicated in SDH- and then in FH-deficient tumors that the defective function of these enzymes leads to accumulation of their substrates, succinate and fumarate, respectively. These in turn were shown to inhibit PHD (prolyl hydroxylase-domain) enzymes under normoxic conditions triggering a stage of "pseudohypoxia". In pseudohypoxic cells, the normal targeting of HIF1 $\alpha$  subunit to degradation is hindered and activation of HIF1 target genes is enabled (Selak et al., 2005, Isaacs et al., 2005, Pollard et al., 2005b, see also 2.1.2.2) (Table 1, Figure 2). For example, FH-deficient ULMs have been shown to express increased levels of HIF1 targets such as glycolytic enzymes and angiogenic factors (e.g. *VEGF*) as well as display increased microvessel density (Pollard et al., 2005a & 2006, Vanharanta et al., 2006, Catherino et al.,

2007). Also overexpression of HIF2 $\alpha$  has been observed in the context of FH and SDH down-regulation, but to a lesser extent than that of HIF1 $\alpha$  (Pollard et al., 2006 & 2007). In contrast, since fumarate and succinate do not seem to repress FIH1, the inhibitor of the transcriptional activity of HIF1, *FH* and *SDH* mutations are not likely to influence on the transcription of HIF1 target genes by altering FIH1 function (Koivunen et al., 2007).

The role of the TCA cycle intermediates as inhibitors of PDHs is well established and fumarate especially has been shown to efficiently prevent the function of all the PHDs (Koivunen et al., 2007). Moreover, there is a clear association between HIFs and the features that HLRCC and HPGL tumors display, such as high vascularization, but whether up-regulation of HIFs is sufficient to cause the actual tumorigenesis is still under investigation. The PHD catalyzed proline hydroxylation of HIF1 $\alpha$ /HIF2 $\alpha$  (HIFs) takes place through a reaction of conversion of molecular oxygen and  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate to CO<sub>2</sub> and succinate. Interestingly,  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate supplied to cells with excessive fumarate or succinate has been shown to compete for the PHD interaction and to restore the normal PHD function. This provides one potential basis for therapeutical aspects (MacKenzie et al., 2007). However, it is notable that the possible role of inhibition of dioxygenases other than the PHDs in TCA cycle-associated tumorigenesis has not yet been evaluated (Koivunen et al., 2007, Pollard et al., 2007).



Figure 2. Activation of the HIF1 pathway due to defective SDH and FH. Inactivating mutations in SDH and FH (marked with asterisks) cause accumulation of their substrates, succinate and fumarate, respectively. These inhibit similarly low oxygen the oxygento dependent function HIF1 $\alpha$  prolyl hydroxylase-domain (PHD) proteins. Non-hydroxylated HIF1 $\alpha$ is able to enter the nucleus, dimerize with HIF1 $\beta$ , and activate transcription the of factors facilitating tumor growth. In contrast, normally hydroxylated (OH) HIF1 $\alpha$  is recognized by the tumor suppressor pVHL, which targets it to ubiquitylation (Ub) and degradation. HIF2 $\alpha$  is similarly activated by pseudo-hypoxia, although to a lower extent than HIF1 $\alpha$  (Semenza, 2003, Selak et al., 2005, Isaacs et al., 2005, Pollard et al., 2005b, Figure modified from Esteban & Maxwell, 2005).

Separate from the HIF pathway, inherited mutations in the genes (*SDH*, *VHL*, *RET*, *NF1*, see also 2.2.2.) predisposing to PGLs/PHEOs were recently shown to share a common pathway leading to tumorigenesis. PGLs/PHEOs originate from neural crest cells, which during embryonic development undergo c-JUN dependent apoptosis when neuronal growth factor (NGF) becomes limited. Mutant forms of these genes seem to result in failure of the normal apoptosis. Hence, the survived neural crest cells have been suggested to have tumorigenic potential and act as neoplastic progenitors for PGL/PHEO (Lee et al., 2005, Maxwell, 2005).

#### 3. AIMS OF THE STUDY

1) To elucidate the clinical characteristics of hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC)

– by specifying the risk of cancer, the tumor spectrum and tumor characteristics of HLRCC

2) To elucidate the molecular characteristics of HLRCC and hereditary paragangliomatosis (HPGL)

– by studying the putative link between HIF1 $\alpha$  and mismatch repair in HLRCC and HPGL tumors

- by characterizing the novel alternative transcript of FH (FHv)
# 4. MATERIALS AND METHODS

# 4.1. Sample material

# 4.1.1. Finnish HLRCC families and patients (I-IV)

Finnish hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) families found so far include seven families that have been identified through a benign (leiomyomatosis) or malignant (renal cell cancer; RCC or uterine leiomyosarcoma; ULMS) phenotype. In addition, one FH deficiency (FHD) family has been reported in Finland (Table 3).

In study I, the eight Finnish *FH* mutation-positive families were extended and prospected for cancer cases as described in section 4.2. The *FH* mutation status was analyzed from all the available individuals, and subsequently all the available tumors from the *FH* mutation carriers were studied for biallelic inactivation of *FH*. Varying sets of these tumors were then used in the subsequent approaches (studies II, III, IV). In addition to the tumors identified through the search in study I, uterine leiomyomas (ULM) as described previously (Launonen et al. 2001, Kiuru et al., 2001, Tomlinson et al. 2001, Kiuru et al., 2002, Vanharanta et al., 2006) were utilized in studies III and IV.

Family	Phenotype exploited in family identification	Germline mutation*	Reference	
FAM1	RCC	E181fs**	Launonen et al., 2001	
FAM2	RCC	E181fs**	Launonen et al., 2001	
FAM3	Leiomyomas	R300X	Tomlinson et al., 2002	
FAM4	ULMS	H153R	Study I	
FAM5	RCC	H153R	Study I	
FAM6	ULMS	H153R	Kiuru et al., 2002	
FAM7	Leiomyomas	E181fs**	Kiuru et al., 2002	
FAM8	FHD	Q333P	Remes et al., 1992 & 2004	

#### Table 3. Finnish HLRCC families

RCC; renal cell cancer, ULMS; uterine leiomyosarcoma

\*Site of the mutation in the *FH* sequence is calculated starting from the last codon of exon 1 (encoding the signal peptide) (Tomlinson et al., 2001). \*\*Corresponding mutation name 541delAG used in the original publications. The frameshift results in a premature stop codon and truncated protein product.

#### 4.1.2. Spanish HLRCC patient case (II)

A germline *FH* mutation analysis of the Spanish RCC patient and the patient's mother was conducted from blood-extracted DNA. DNA from the patient's two paraffinembedded renal tumors was used for *FH* and *VHL* mutation analyses and for 3p LOH analysis. RCC tissue sections were analyzed for histological and immunohistochemical (IHC) characteristics. The patient's two uterine leiomyomas also were histologically evaluated. Three RCCs from FAM1 were exploited as controls in the IHC.

# 4.1.3. Samples exploited in the analysis of HIF1 $\alpha$ and mismatch repair (III)

# 4.1.3.1. HLRCC samples

Paraffin-embedded HLRCC tumors from Finnish *FH* mutation carriers including 11 RCCs, 12 ULMs, one ULMS, and as a control, four non-familial ULMs were analyzed in studying the relation between HIF1 $\alpha$  and MSH2 protein expression. Microsatellite instability (MSI) was analyzed from DNA of the respective RCCs (n=10), ULMs (n=8), and ULMS (n=1) as well as from another four HLRCC-associated ULMs. Corresponding normal DNA was used as a control when available.

# 4.1.3.2. HPGL samples

A tissue microarray slide (TMA) containing 17 PHEOs and 100 PGLs was analyzed similarly as the HLRCC samples. The 117 tumors comprised 63 *SDHB/C/D* mutation-positive (62 PGLs and 1 PHEO), 9 other familial (*NF*, *VHL*, *RET*, *PGL2*) and 45 non-familial tumors. All the samples in the array were represented as triplicates. Seventeen PGL tumor DNA samples (9 *SDHD*, 1 *PGL2*, and 7 non-familial) corresponding to the array samples as well as 10 additional samples (9 *SDHD* and 1 *PGL2*) were used for MSI analysis. If available, corresponding normal DNA was used as a control.

# 4.1.4. Samples exploited in the analysis of the alternative transcript of FH (FHv) (IV)

# 4.1.4.1. Mutation analysis of FH exon 1b

A total of 139 human DNA samples were screened for *FH* exon 1b mutations including 21 cell lines (12 RCC, 4 prostate cancer, 5 sarcoma cell lines), 99 non-syndromic HLRCCassociated tumors (39 ULMs, 43 RCCs, and 17 ULMSs), 9 HLRCC patient-derived tumors without detected second hits in *FH* (study I, Vanharanta et al., 2006), and 10 blood samples from *FH* mutation-negative individuals (6 cases with early-onset RCC, and 4 cases with RCC or leiomyomatosis).

# 4.1.4.2. Expression analysis of FH exon 1b

*FH* exon 1b expression was analyzed in fetal (skeletal muscle, lung, brain, kidney, liver, heart, spleen, thymus) and adult (skeletal muscle, lung, brain, kidney, liver, heart, placenta, pancreas) human tissue cDNA (Human MTC<sup>™</sup> Panel 1 and Human Fetal MTC<sup>™</sup> Panel, BD Biosciences Clontech, Palo Alto, CA). Moreover, expression of 1b was analyzed in 15 cell lines (see 4.7.1.).

# 4.2. Genealogy and cancer data collection (I)

To broaden the knowledge about the tumor spectrum of HLRCC, particularly about malignant tumors, an extended search for family and cancer data was performed on the eight Finnish *FH*-mutation-positive families (see 4.1.1., Table 3). The genealogical data of the families were collected through church parish registries and the Population Register Centre. Population registration in Finland began in the 16<sup>th</sup> century and in 1967 each resident in Finland was given a personal identifier (PID) enabling rapid tracking of family members. Family branches observed to be *FH* mutation-negative were not further followed and were therefore not included in the study. Cancer history of the identified individuals was verified from the Finnish Cancer Registry and death certificates. Cancer data was subsequently utilized in the collection of tumors for *FH* mutation analysis and for calculating the incidence of cancer in HLRCC families compared to the general population. Existence of other lesions (mainly kidney cysts and adrenal gland tumors) was examined from patient reports if available. The data collection process is illustrated in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Process of the genealogy, cancer data, and sample collection of Finnish *FH* mutation-positive families. DNA samples for *FH* germline mutation analysis were obtained in addition to blood extracted lymphocytes also from paraffin embedded tumor tissue.

#### 4.3. Statistical analyses (I)

The cancer risk in *FH* mutation-positive families compared to the general population was calculated with the standardized incidence ratio (SIR). The family members were followed up for cancer incidence by a personal identifier-based (PID) automatic record linkage with the Finnish Cancer Registry. The follow-up started on January 1<sup>st</sup> 1953 and ended on December 31<sup>st</sup> 2002 or at a person's death or date of emigration. Individuals deceased before 1967 with no PID were excluded from the Cancer Registry search. To

avoid the ascertainment bias inherent in the family identification, the lowest possible estimate of the cancer risk was calculated. This was done by excluding cancers in all the index patients (five cancers in eight patients) and the other patients with RCC or ULMS (seven cancers in six patients) used for the identification of the families. Moreover, to avoid selection bias, only completely traced generations were included in the analysis. No selection according to mutation status was made. The total number of family members included in SIR analyses was 256. The SIRs were calculated by dividing the observed numbers of cancer cases by expected numbers. The expected numbers were based on person-years at risk and population-based gender-, age-, and calendar periodic-specific incidence rates in the general population. Exact 95% confidence intervals (CI) were defined assuming that numbers of observed cases followed the Poisson distribution. Comparison of the age at cancer diagnosis between *FH* mutation carriers and non-carriers were calculated by Fisher's exact test.

### 4.4. Genetic analyses

#### 4.4.1. Mutation analysis (I-IV)

Mutation analyses were performed by direct sequencing. Standard procedures were used for the extraction of DNA from normal (lymphocyte/tissue) or tumor samples. Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) with AmpliTaq Gold® DNA polymerase (Applied Biosystems Foster City, CA, USA) was used for amplification of DNA fragments. Next, the excess of deoxynucleotides was purified by ExoSAP-IT enzyme mix (USB Corporation, Cleveland, Ohio, USA) and the fragments were analyzed using BigDye 3.1 chemistry and ABI3730xI DNA Analyzer (Applied Biosystems). In studies I and II, in order to identify *FH* mutation carriers and LOH in tumors, *FH* exons 1-10 were analyzed. *FH* primer sequences are described by Kiuru and co-workers (2002). The *FH* exon 1b mutation status was analyzed with 1b specific primers (study IV) and *VHL* with three exons in order to exclude the contribution of the VHL defect in the tumorigenesis of the Spanish RCC case (study II). *FH* 1b and *VHL* primer sequences are described in Table 4.

Purpose	Study	F sequence 5'-3'	R sequence 5'-3'
FH ex 1b	IV	GGCTGTCAGAGAGGGTCCTA	TACGGGGGAAACCATAGTCA
VHL ex 1 (1st fragment)	П	CGCGAAGACTACGGAGGT	GGCCTCCATCTCCTCCTC
VHL ex 1 (2 <sup>nd</sup> fragment)	П	GAGTACGGCCCTGAAGAAGA	CGGTAGAGGGGCTTCAGAC
VHL ex 2	П	AGCCAGGACGGTCTTGATCTC	GGCAAAAATTGAGAACTGGGC
VHL ex 3	II	ACAGGTAGTTGTTGGCAAAGC	CCTAAACATCACAATGCCTAG

Table 4. Sequencing primers of FHv exon 1b and VHL

#### 4.4.2. MSI analysis (11, 111)

Fluorescently labeled microsatellite marker primers (D3S1038 and D3S3659) were used to analyze possible loss of *VHL* in chromosomal location 3p in two RCCs of the Spanish patient (study II). The Bethesda panel (BAT25, BAT26, D2S123, D5S346 and D17S250), a marker set recommended for MSI analysis by the National Cancer Institute workshop on microsatellite instability in 1997 (Boland et al., 1998), was used in studying the link between HIF1 $\alpha$  and MSI (study III). The amplified fragments were assessed with ABI3730xI DNA Analyzer (Applied Biosystems) and the results were analyzed with GeneMapper 4.0 (Applied Biosystems).

### 4.5. Expression analyses

### 4.5.1. Quantitative real-time PCR (IV)

RNA from cell lines was collected from 6-well plates and isolated with RNeasy mini purification columns (Qiagen, Heiden Germany). Reverse transcription of RNA to cDNA was performed with M-MLV enzyme (Promega, Madison, WI, USA).

A quantitative real-time PCR with a TaqMan chemistry and GeneAmp® 5700 Sequence Detection System (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA) was used in the analysis of *FH* (exon 1) and *FHv* (exon 1b) expression in human tissues and cell lines (see 4.1.4.2. and 4.7.1). All primer and probe combinations were designed to span exon-exon junctions using a Primer Express 3.0 (Applied Biosystems). The human housekeeping genes *phosphoglycerokinase* or *beta-actin* were used in normalization of the relative mRNA copy numbers within each sample (ABI PRISM 5700 Sequence Detection System User's Manual, Applied Biosystems).

#### 4.5.2. Immunoblotting (IV)

To study the translation initiation site of *FHv*, HEK293 cells were transfected with various FHv-GFP constructs (see 4.6.) and after 24-hour incubation, proteins were extracted with an M-PER cell lysis reagent (Pierce, Rockford, IL, USA). A spectrophotometric bicinchoninic acid (BCA) (Pierce, Rockford, IL, USA) method was used to determine the protein concentration of the samples. Twenty-five µg of protein were loaded in a precast 10% Tris-HCl polyacrylamide gel (BioRad, Hercules, CA, USA) and detected with an FH antibody (dilution 1:500; Nordic Immunology, Tillburg, The Neatherlands) and an ECL Plus<sup>™</sup> Western blotting system (Amersham Biosciences, UK Ltd, Buckinghamshire, UK).

#### 4.5.3. Immunohistochemistry (II, III)

The renal tumors of the Spanish patient (study II) were characterized by immunohistochemical stainings of FH (dilution 1:1000; Nordic Immunology, Tillburg, The Neatherlands), vimentin (1:1500; Dako, Glostrup, Denmark), CD10 (1:50; Novocastra, Newcastle, UK), EMA (1:500; Dako), S-100 (1:2000; Dako), and CK8 (1:100; Enzo Life Sciences, Farmingdale, NY), AE1/AE3 (1:700; Dako) and CK7 (1:300; Novocastra). FH was detected with a Powervision+ detection kit (Immunovision, Springdale, AR, USA) and the other proteins were detected with an EnVision<sup>™</sup> detection system (Dako, Copenhagen, Denmark). The staining result was scored as negative (-), light (-/+) or positive (+).

HIF1 $\alpha$  and MSH2 protein expression was analyzed in HLRCC and HPGL tumors (see 4.1.3.) in study III. HIF1 $\alpha$  was detected utilizing a monoclonal HIF1 $\alpha$  antibody (dilution 1:100, clone 54, BD Biosciences, Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA) and a Powervision+ detection kit (Immunovision). Nuclear HIF1 $\alpha$  staining was scored as 0, 1, 2, and 3 describing a negative staining, positive staining in 1-10% (weak), 10-50% (moderate), or >50% (high) of the cells in the specimen, respectively. A specimen from an ischemic bowel displaying a high HIF1 $\alpha$  protein expression was used as a positive control. MSH2 staining (1:600, Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc, CA, USA) in HLRCC tumors was assayed in a LabVision autostainer<sup>TM</sup> (Labvision Freemont, CA, USA). The TMA slide with HPGL tumors was stained for MSH2 (1:75, clone GB12, Calbiochem, Cambridge, MA, USA) in a Dako Techmate 500+ autostainer. In both sample sets the detection was performed with an EnVision<sup>TM</sup> detection system (Dako). The MSH2 staining was scored as negative (-) or positive (+).

The tissue sections used for the IHC were derived from paraffin-embedded specimens and were of four to five  $\mu$ m in thickness. In all the applications, diaminobenzidine (DAB) was used as a chromogen and haematoxylin as a counterstain.

# 4.6. Constructs (IV)

The cDNA of *FH* and *FHv* was cloned into a pCI-neo Mammalian Expression Vector (Promega Corporation, Madison, WI, US) and a pEGFP-N3 vector (BD Biosciencies Clontech, Mountain View, CA, US). The cloning primers are listed in Table 5. For identification of the translation initiation codon of *FHv*, several constructs with different putative initiation sites were created in the basic FHv-pEGFP vector (FHvctg1ccc,-GFP, FHvctg1ccc,-GFP, FHvctg1atg,-GFP, FHvctg2atg-GFP, FHvatg1ccc-GFP, FHvatg2ccc-GFP, and FHvatg3ccc-GFP) by a site-directed mutagenesis (QuickChange® Site-Directed Mutagenesis Kit, Stratagene, La Jolla, CA). In addition, a construct without exon 1 or 1b and with an additional ATG at the beginning of the exon 2 was created (FHno-signal-GFP) (see study IV, Figure 4a). All the constructs were verified by direct sequencing.

Table 5. Cloni	ng primers for	cDNA constructs
----------------	----------------	-----------------

Purpose	F sequence 5'-3'	R sequence 5'-3'
<i>FHv</i> to pcI-neo vector	TTTCTCGAGGCCGCCCTGAACTGTGGTTTGTTTC*	TTTGTCGACTCACTTTGGACCCAGCATG
<i>FHv</i> to pEGFP- N3 vector	TTTCTCGAGGCCGCCCTGAACTGTGGTTTGTTTC*	TTTGGATCCCTTTGGACCCAGCATGTCCTT
<i>FH</i> to pEGFP- N3 vector**	TTTGAATTCAGCACCATGTACCGAGCACTT	TTTGGATCCCTTTGGACCCAGCATGTCCTT
<i>FH</i> no-signal to pEGFP vector	TTTGAATTCGCTGGAATGGCAAGCCAAAATTC	TTTGGATCCCTTTGGACCCAGCATGTCCTT

\*With the primers the *FHv* sequence starts from the first CTG in exon 1b (see also Figure 5). \*\**FH* cDNA inserted into the pCi-neo vector was digested out from the pEGFP vector.

# 4.7. Cell culture (IV)

#### 4.7.1. Cell lines

HEK293 (human embryonic kidney cells; CRL-1573, American Type of Culture Collection, ATCC), HeLa (cervical cancer cells; CCL-2, ATCC), and SK-UT-1B (uterine leiomyosarcoma cells; HTB-115, ATCC) were utilized in studying the characteristics of FHv. In addition, 12 more cell lines were studied for FHv expression in stress conditions including ATCC lines SV7tert, SK-LMS-1, A704, LNCaP, DU-145, DLD-1, RKO, SW-480, HCT-116, SK-UT-1, MES-SA, and line LS174T from European Collection of Cell Cultures (ECACC). These cells originated from ULMS, RCC, prostate cancer, colorectal cancer, or from a normal kidney.

#### 4.7.2. Culture conditions (normal and stress conditions)

Cell lines were cultured in medias recommended by ATCC or EACC, and were supplemented with penicillin-streptomycin (100 U/ml and 0.1 mg/ml) (Sigma-Aldrich) and 10% FBS (5% FBS for HEK293). Normal culture conditions were set as 37°C, 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, and 21% O<sub>2</sub>.

Various stress conditions including glucose or serum deprivation, hydrogen peroxide exposure, hypoxia and heat shock were used to test induction of *FHv*. The glucose and serum deprivation was performed by culturing cells in DMEM without glucose and either with low (0.1%) or without FBS for 24 and 48 hours. In hydrogen peroxide exposure, cells were incubated with 200  $\mu$ M H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> for 30 minutes. After the exposure, incubation was continued for 24 and 48 hours in normal media. Hypoxia (1% O<sub>2</sub>, 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, 94% N<sub>2</sub>) was generated in a hypoxia incubator (Invivo<sub>2</sub> Hypoxia Workstation 400, Ruskinn Technology Ltd, Leeds, UK), in which cells were cultured for 24, 48, 72, and 96 hours. The heat stress was created at a temperature of 42°C in a regular culture incubator for 0.5, 1, and 2 hours.

# 4.8. Transfection and immunofluorescence (IV)

To monitor FH and FHv protein distribution in a cell, HEK293 cells in approximately 70% confluence were transfected with GFP-constructs (FH-GFP, FHv-GFP, FHv<sub>atg1ccc</sub>-GFP, FHv<sub>atg1ccc</sub>-GFP, FHv<sub>atg3ccc</sub>-GFP) (see 4.6.) using a FuGENE 6 reagent (Roche Applied Science, Indianapolis, IN). After 24 hours from transfection, the cells were fed with a MitoTracker (100 pmol/ml, MitoTracker Red CMXRos; Molecular Probes/Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) and fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde. The immunodetection of the endogenous FH protein was performed on fixed cells with a porcine FH antibody (1:100; Nordic Immunology, Tilburg, Netherlands) and a FITC-conjugated goat anti-rabbit IgG. Nuclei were visualized with a Hoechst (33258) stain (Sigma-Aldrich). The subcellular distribution of the proteins was monitored using a Leica TCS SP1 confocal microscope or Axioplan upright epifluorescence microscope.

### 4.9. FH enzyme activity assay (IV)

To measure the enzyme activity of FHv, HEK293 cells were transfected with FHv-pCineo and for comparison with a FH-pCi-neo construct. The method, originally described by Hatch in 1978, is based on the detection of the reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) produced in a reaction containing fumarate, FH from the cell sample under investigation, malate dehydrogenase (MDH), and oxidized nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADP). The NADPH in the assay mix is produced along with oxaloacetate through the following reaction:

FUMARATE  $\xrightarrow{FH}$  MALATE  $\xrightarrow{MDH}$  NADPH (+ oxaloacetate) NADP

In short, fumarate mixed with FH produces malate, which is oxidated into oxaloacetate by malate dehydrogenase (MDH) simultaneously reducing NADH to NADPH. The production of NADPH is detected spectrophotometrically (A<sub>340</sub>), and the FH activity is quantified as the amount of NADP consumed per minute per mg of total protein in the sample.

# 4.10. In silico analyses (IV)

Following electronic databases and web-based tools were utilized in the analyses of the alternative transcript of *FH* (*FHv*) (Table 6).

Purpose	Tools	Website	References
Search for variant transcripts	AceView gene database	http://ncbi.nih.gov/IEB/Research/Acembly/index.html	-
Promoter and transcription binding site analyses	Genomatix tools: Eldorado,GEMS Launcher,Gene2 Promoter, MatInspector	http://www.genomatix.de	-
Conservation of genomic sequences between species	ERC Browser NCBI Ensembl	http://ercbrowser.dcode.org http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/dbEST/index.html http://www.ensembl.org/index.html	Ovcharenko, et al., 2004 Boguski et al., 1993 -
CpG islands prediction	Webgene	http://www.itb.cnr.it/sun/webgene	-
	Cage cap database	http://gerg01.gsc.riken.jp/cage/hg17prmtr http://fantom3.gsc.riken.jp	Carninci, 2005
Prediction of the 5' end of	Transcription start site database	http://dbtss.hgc.jp	Suzuki et al., 2004
transcripts	Variant transcript databases	http://statgen.ncsu.edu/asg/index.php http://www.ebi.ac.uk/asd	Leipzig et al., 2004 Stamm et al., 2006 Thanaraj et al., 2004
Pepide mass predictor	Pepcalc	http://www.ionsource.com/programs/PEPCALC.HTM	-

Table 6. Electronic tools utilized in the study of alternative FH transcript (FHv)

## 5. RESULTS

# 5.1. Novel clinical features of HLRCC

#### 5.1.1. The tumor spectrum and cancer risk in Finnish HLRCC families (I)

An extended search for the family members and their cancer status was performed for the seven Finnish HLRCC and one FHD families (Table 3). Altogether 868 family members were identified (Appendix 1). A set of members of the eight families (n=256) was included in the cancer risk analysis determined by a standardized incidence ratio (SIR). The comparison of the cancer cases in the families and in the general Finnish population elicited a higher incidence of renal cell cancer (RCC) and uterine leiomyosarcoma (ULMS). The incidence of RCC was 6.5-fold (95% CI: 2.1 to 15.0) and 71-fold (95% CI: 8.6 to 260) for ULMS. SIR for common cancer types (breast, prostate, lung, and colorectal carcinoma) and hematopoietic and lymphoid malignancies was also calculated but no higher incidence was observed in the HLRCC/FHD families.

DNA for the FH mutation analysis was available from 98 members of the eight families and 54 were found as FH mutation positive. Of these, 26 were diagnosed with cancer (Table 5, Appendix 1). The number of cancer cases was particularly high in young age groups since 14 cases (43%) were diagnosed at less than 44 years of age. In comparison, in the mutation-negative individuals, all but one (15/16, 94%) cancer cases were diagnosed at the age of 45 or later. The result, however, was significant (p=0.009) only if the probands' cancers were included in the statistical comparison. As also seen in the SIR analysis, the most prominent tumor types in the FH mutation carriers were RCC (n=12) and ULMS (n=5). In addition, several cases of breast cancer, and hematopoietic and lymphoid malignancies were observed. Four FH mutation-positive individuals had more than one malignancy. Two of them had ULMS and breast cancer, one had ULMS and RCC, and one had RCC and basal cell carcinoma. Strikingly, the other ULMS patient with breast cancer was also affected with multiple myeloma and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. Tumors including RCCs (n=12), ULMSs (n=3), breast cancers (n=3), and single cases of bladder cancer, non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, Hodgkin's lymphoma, chronic lymphatic leukemia, esophageal cancer, and basal cell cancer were analyzed for inactivation of the wild-type FH allele. The analyses showed somatic inactivation of the wild-type FH allele in the majority of the analyzed RCCs (10/12, 83%), all the ULMSs (3/3), breast cancers (3/3), and bladder cancer (1/1) (Table 5).

The radiological reports on the pelvic area, available from 33 individuals, revealed existence of some benign tumors. Kidney cysts and adrenal gland adenomas were observed in 42% (14/33) and 12% (4/33) of these individuals, respectively. One liver hemangioma was detected as well. Moreover, reports about four atypical uterine leiomyoma cases and one patient operated frequently for benign fibrocystic lesions of the breast were found.

Capear	n	Age at diagnosis (modian)	Somatic second hit
Cancer		Age at utagnosis (meutan)	detected/analyzed
RCC	12*	26, 32, 33, 35, 36, 39, 42, 48, 49, 68, 71, 90 (40.5)	10/12**
ULMS	5*	27, 30, 32, 35, 39 (32)	3/3**
Breast cancer	4*	50, 53, 55, 61 (52.5)	3/3
Bladder	1	71	1/1
Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma	1	63	0/1
Hodgkin's lymphoma	1*	24	0/1
Chronic lymphatic leukemia	1	48	0/1
Esophagus cancer	1	53	0/1
Basal cell cancer	2	70, 83	0/1
Multiple myeloma	1*	61	NA
Prostate cancer	1*	63	NA
Liver/bile duct cancer***	1	82	NA
Unknown origin	1	42	NA

Table 5. Cancer cases in FH mutation carriers

NA, not analyzed. \*These lesions, except one of the breast cancers were previously reported by Launonen et al. (2001) and Kiuru et al. (2002 & 2005). \*\*Seven RCCs and two ULMSs were analyzed for *FH* (1q42-q44) LOH by Launonen et al. (2001), Kiuru et al. (2001), and Tomlinson et al. (2002). \*\*\*Obligate mutation carrier.

#### 5.1.2. Conventional renal cell cancer in HLRCC (II)

The Spanish RCC case was originally admitted to hospital because of unusual uterine bleeding. This 23-year-old female patient was then diagnosed by ultrasound to have a myomatous uterus and incidentally also a bilateral renal mass. A computed tomography (CT) scan confirmed the lesions suggestive of RCC. The lesions were subsequently removed, the right-side tumor via a partial and the left-side tumor via a radical nephrectomy. The right-side tumor was 2.3cm in diameter and it showed cystic, papillary and trabecular areas. It displayed papillary morphology, abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm, and was classified Fuhrman grade 2 with medium-sized nuclei and small nucleoli. The left-side tumor was 13cm in diameter and showed solid, tubular, and cystic areas and it displayed conventional (clear) cell type histology with a moderate cytoplasm. The Fuhrman grade was 2 with small nuclei and inconspicuous nucleoli. The IHC profile of the tumors was compared with three RCCs from the Finnish HLRCC FAM-1. EMA, S-100, vimentin, CK7, and AE1/AE3 stained similarly in the Spanish tumors and in the FAM1 tumors (EMA, however, negative in one FAM1 tumor). As an exception, the Spanish RCCs were positive in CD10 and CK8 staining. In addition, the right-side tumor differed from others being negative for AE1/AE3 and positive for FH. The positive staining for vimentin and CD10 differentiated the clear cell tumor from chromophobe RCC, which also displays a clear cytoplasm. Two ULMs were later removed by myomectomy. These tumors were of 8.5 and 2.8 cm in diameter and displayed nuclear atypia and a low mitotic index.

The patient and her mother were screened for *FH* mutations and were found to carry a novel missense mutation N330S (AAC>AGC), which results in the change of the amino acid asparagine into serine. The search for inactivation of the wild-type *FH* allele in the tumors revealed loss of the gene in the left-side conventional renal tumor but not in the

right-side papillary tumor. Since mutations in the VHL gene on chromosome 3p lay commonly under clear cell tumors, the left-side tumor was analyzed for mutations in VHL and for LOH in 3p. No alterations at the VHL locus were observed.

# 5.2. Characteristics of FH and SDH

#### 5.2.1. HIF1 $\alpha$ and mismatch repair in FH and SDH tumors (III)

HIF1 $\alpha$  stabilization in the HLRCC tumors (11 RCCs, 12 ULMs, and 1 ULMS) as well as in the 63 PGLs/PHEOs with an *SDHB/C/D* mutation (on the TMA) was studied with IHC. In the HLRCC samples, HIF1 $\alpha$  was present in a moderate or high proportion of the tumor cells (scores 2 and 3, respectively) in 67% (16/24) of RCC and ULM/ULMS specimens (Table 7). In general, the staining was mainly nuclear but some cytoplasmic positivity was observed in a few specimens. The normal renal glomeruli and tubular epithelium stained with a low intensity and in some of the specimens a weak positive staining was observed in the normal myometrium. The PGLs with an *SDHB/C/D* mutation showed in 79% of the cases (48/61) moderate or high levels of HIF1 $\alpha$ . One (1/62) PGL could not be analyzed. The non-familial PGLs (n=35) showed a similar HIF1 $\alpha$ stabilization in 71% (25/35) of the samples. Of note, all the PHEOs (17/17) displayed no or low HIF1 $\alpha$  expression (Table 7).

Tissue	No. of samples	Scoring 0	1	2	3	no result
HLRCC tumors						
RCC	11	1*/11	2/11	1/11	7/11	
ULM	12	1/12	3/12	2/12	6/12	
ULMS	1		1/1			
Total (%)	24	2/24 (8.0)	6/24 (25)	3/24 (12.5)	13/24 (54)	
Non-familial ULM (%)	4		1/4 (25)	2/4 (50)	1/4 (25)	
Pheochromocytomas						
SDHD	1		1			
NF	2		2			
VHL	1		1			
RET	3		3			
Total (%)	7	0/7 (0)	7/7 (100)			
Non-familial** (%)	10	2/10 (20.0)	8/10 (80.0)			
Paragangliomas						
SDHB	2				2	
SDHC	1			1		
SDHD***	59	3	10	16	29	1
Total (%)	62	3/62 (4.8)	10/62 (16.1)	17/62 (27.4)	31/62 (50.0)	1/62 (1.6)
PGL2**** (%)	3		2/3 (66.7)		1/3 (33.3)	
Non-familial** (%)	35	4/35 (11.4)	6/35 (17.1)	11/35 (31.4)	14/35 (40)	

#### Table 7. HIF1 $\alpha$ immunohistochemistry

HIF1 $\alpha$  staining scoring: 0 = negative, 1 = 1-10% of cells positive, 2 = 10-50%, 3 = >50%. \*Necrotic tissue. \*\*No SDHB/C/D mutation/not analyzed. \*\*\*Including one tumor originating from the Zuckerkandl's organ. \*\*\*\*Tumors linked to the putative *PGL2* gene locus (Maher and Eng, 2002).

MSH2 protein expression by IHC was analyzed from the same set of samples. The HLRCC samples and the samples on the TMA were analyzed with 96%, and 85% success, respectively. In the remainder of the PGLs/PHEOs, absence of tumor tissue in the specimen, negative staining in both normal and tumor tissue, and detaching of the specimen were used as exclusion criteria. The negative staining in the normal tissue probably resulted from technical issues or a low proliferation rate, typical for this tissue. All the analyzable specimens showed normal positive MSH2 staining in the tumor.

Microsatellite instability in the HLRCC tumors (10 RCCs, 12 ULMs, and 1 ULMS) as well as in 27 PGLs (18 *SDHD*, 2 *PGL2*, and 7 non-familial) was studied with the Bethesda panel microsatellite markers with an 88% success rate. All these tumors were microsatellite stable.

### 5.2.2. Characteristics of the alternative transcript of FH (FHv) (IV)

### 5.2.2.1. Structure and mutation status of the FHv transcript

An AceView gene database (http://ncbi.nih.gov/IEB/Research/Acembly/index.html) first released a 414 bp *FH* sequence (GenBank accession no. AI971779.1) containing exon 2, a part of exon 3, and an upstream sequence (exon 1b) that mapped the intronic region between exons 1 and 2. When the transcript, named *FHv*, was amplified, it was in full length found to contain exon 1b, which replaces exon 1 encoding the mitochondrial signal peptide of *FH*, and exons 2 to 10 identical to *FH*.

*In silico* methods were utilized to search the *FH* variant sequence for a 5' extension of exon 1b, CpG island, core promoter, evolutionary conserved transcription factor binding sites such as heat or hypoxia response elements, or nuclear localization signal with negative results. A transcript including exon 1b was not found in other species, but a similar kind of variant lacking the first exon encoding the mitochondrial signal peptide was found in another gene of TCA cycle, *SDHB* (http://vega.sanger.ac.uk/index.html).

A set of human DNA samples (n=139) was screened for mutations in exon 1b. The mutation analysis revealed no alterations in exon 1b or its flanking sequences.

#### 5.2.2.2. Increased expression of FHv by prolonged hypoxia and heat shock

*FHv* was shown to be widely expressed in fetal and adult human tissues (tissue cDNA panels). However, the expression of *FHv* was clearly lower compared to mitochondrial *FH*, the average difference being approximately 300-fold.

The effect of different stress conditions on the expression of FHv was studied with HEK293 and HeLa cells. The glucose and serum deprivation, H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> treatment, or hypoxia (1% O<sub>2</sub>) for up to 48 hours had no detectable effect on endogenous FHv or FH mRNA expression levels. However, more prolonged (72 to 96 hours) hypoxia somewhat increased FHv expression. Therefore, 13 additional cell lines were analyzed in long-term

hypoxia. A similar trend was observed in approximately half of the other cell lines studied. Especially one cell line, a uterine leiomyosarcoma line HTB115, displayed a clear (four-fold) increase in *FHv* mRNA levels after 72-96 hours exposure compared to the untreated control cells. Subsequently, HTB115 cells were analyzed for *FHv* response at a temperature of 42°C. The heat shock of 0.5, 1, and 2 hours resulted in a 3-, 6-, and 9-fold increase in *FHv* expression, respectively (Figure 4). A two-fold and three-fold increase after two hours of exposure was observed in HEK293 and CRL2461 cells, the other cell lines analyzed. For reference, *FH* mRNA levels sustained approximately at a basal level during hypoxia and heat shock.



Figure 4. Relative (beta-actin normalized) mRNA expression of FHv (dark bars) and FH (light bars) in HTB115 cells after hypoxia (1% O<sub>2</sub>) and heat shock (42°C). The results are shown as a ratio of the expression of stress treated cells and non-treated control cells (the ratio of 1 is obtained if there is no difference between treated and control samples); a) FHv mRNA expression increased 4-fold during 72-96 hours exposure in hypoxia when compared to the control cells; b) In heat stress, FHv expression increased during two hours exposure up to 9-fold. No significant changes were observed in the expression of FH in either condition. Since the expression level of FHv in general is much lower than of FH (in HTB115 cells over 100 times), the expression levels of FHv and FH were analyzed individually and thus are not in the figure comparable with each other.

#### 5.2.2.3. Translation, subcellular distribution, and activity of FHv

To determine the *FHv* translation initiation site, different *FHv* cDNA constructs (pEGFPbased) were expressed in HEK293 cells. FHv-GFP resulted in three protein products in a Western blot, of which the middle one was the faintest. Because exon 1b does not contain any ATG, two in frame CTGs (in exon 1b) and three ATGs (two in exon 2 and one in exon 3) were considered as putative translation initiation sites (Figure 5). First, both the CTGs were separately mutated to CCC (constructs FHv<sub>ctg1cc</sub>-GFP and FHv<sub>ctg2cc</sub>-GFP) and then to ATG (FHv<sub>ctg1atg</sub>-GFP and FHv<sub>ctg2atg</sub>-GFP) in order to respectively inhibit or enhance possible translation. With this setup, none of the three bands vanished after the mutation of the CTGs to CCCs. Moreover, when the CTGs were mutated to ATGs, additional bands with a higher molecular weight appeared. Therefore, the possibility of translation of *FHv* from 1b was excluded. Subsequently, when the three ATGs in exons 2 and 3 were separately mutated to CCCs (FHv<sub>atg1ccc</sub>-GFP, FHv<sub>atg2ccc</sub>-GFP, and FHv<sub>atg3ccc</sub>-GFP), each of the three bands vanished one by one indicating the translation of *FHv* to be initiated from these codons. The reading frame thus remains the same as that of *FH*.



Figure 5. Sequence of *FHv* showing exons 1b, 2 and 3 (exons are distinguished from each other with the gray shading). The putative initiation codons are in bold and named referring to the terms used in the expression constructs. Nine bases upstream of "CTG1" is an inframe stop codon (TAG).

The subcellular distribution of the FHv protein was studied by expressing a GFP-tagged *FHv* construct in cells. FHv-GFP distributed in the nucleus and cytosol. No changes were seen in the localization when the three ATGs in exons 2 and 3 were separately inactivated. For reference, the construct lacking exon 1 was present only in the cytosol. Endogenous FH and FH-GFP localized to the mitochondria. In addition, cytosolic protein was also observed in a subset of cells expressing FH-GFP.

The FH enzyme activity of FHv was determined by an enzyme kinetics assay with a spectrophotometrical detection. The basal level of FH activity of the cells used (HEK293) was 36 nmol/min/mg of protein. Overexpression of FH (from pCi-neo vector) resulted in an increased activity up to 390 nmol/min/mg of protein. However, overexpression of FHv did not have any effect on the activity as it remained at the basal level (36 nmol/min/mg of protein).

# 6. DISCUSSION

# 6.1. Cancer risk and tumors associated with HLRCC (I)

Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC) is a tumor predisposition syndrome caused by heterozygous germline mutations in the tumor suppressor *fumarate* hydratase, FH. The most prominent feature of HLRCC is the leiomyomatosis of the skin and uterus, and approximately in every fifth family there are cases of renal cell cancer (Launonen et al., 2001, Tomlinson et al., 2002, Toro et al., 2003, Alam et al., 2003 & 2005b, Kiuru et al., 2005, Chan et al., 2005, Badeloe et al., 2006, Chuang et al., 2005 & 2006, Wei et al., 2006, Refae et al., 2007). The majority of RCC cases have been reported in North America and Finland. In the UK, which has several HLRCC families, only two RCC cases have been found. This number may, however, be somewhat biased as many families in the UK have been identified based on the leiomyomatosis phenotype. The malignant counterpart of ULM, uterine leiomyosarcoma (ULMS) in association with germline mutations in FH is detected only in the Finnish population (Launonen et al., 2001, Kiuru et al., 2002, Ylisaukko-oja et al., 2006a). Of note, the diagnosis criteria of ULMS have been become more stringent during the recent years. Therefore, in comparison with the calculated risk obtained in study I, a revised, lower risk estimate is presented in section 6.2.2. in the context of the histopathological features of uterine smooth muscle tumors.

Due to the reduced penetrance of the malignant tumors in HLRCC and their concentration on certain families and populations, it is possible that some tumors that are less central in the phenotype may not have been identified. Moreover, the actual risk of cancer has been remained unclear. Hence, we aimed to define the cancer risk, and to identify possible additional malignancies among *FH* mutation carriers utilizing the Finnish HLRCC/FHD families. The resources for hereditary cancer research are exceptional in Finland as clinicians are obliged to report all the cancer cases to the Finnish Cancer Registry, of which coverage and quality have been estimated to be very high (Teppo et al. 1994). Moreover, the population-based verified genealogy data in the Finnish Population Register Centre facilitates research of this type. Through the extensive search for members of the seven Finnish HLRCC families and the FHD kindred, altogether 868 individuals were identified. Of the 98 individuals analyzed for a germline *FH* mutation, 54 were found to be mutation carriers. Cancer was observed in 27 patients, of which four were affected with more than one malignancy.

The cancer risk in HLRCC/FHD family members was assessed from a sample of 256 individuals with the Finnish Cancer Registry based analysis. These kinds of analyses are typically sensitive to the ascertainment criteria of the families and selection bias. This was avoided by excluding all the cancers in the index patients and other individuals utilized in the HLRCC family identification from the analysis and by including only the completely traced generations. The analysis revealed 6.5-fold incidence (SIR, standardized incidence ratio) of RCC (95% CI; 2.1-15.0), being the first calculated estimate for cancer risk in HLRCC. All the 12 patients affected with RCC were *FH* 

mutation carriers covering 22% (12/54) of all the individuals observed with a germline FH mutation. Typical of a hereditary tumor predisposition is that tumors arise at a young age. The age at RCC diagnosis varied between 26 and 90 years of age (average 47.5, median 40.5), whereas the average diagnosis age for RCC in the Finnish population is 64 in males and 69 in females (Pukkala et al., 2006; Finnish Cancer Registry 1994-2003 statistics). Of note, in the Finnish HLRCC families 75% (9/12) of the RCC cases were found in female mutation carriers. However, when the cases in other populations (24 males and 21 females; Toro et al., 2003, Alam et al, 2003 & 2005b, Chan et al., 2005, Chuang et al., 2005 & 2006, Wei et al., 2006, Badeloe et al., 2006, Refae et al., 2007, study II) are counted, the female distribution evens out to 53% (30/57). In comparison, in the general population RCC is seen with a 1.6 to 2 -fold male predominance (Finnish Cancer Registry; http://www.cancerregistry.fi/statistics, Wallen et al., 2007, Jemal et al., 2007). In the SIR analysis, ULMS was the only other tumor type in addition to RCC that obtained significant risk values. The incidence of ULMS was calculated as 71-fold but as based on a few tumors, the 95% confidence interval was quite broad (95% CI; 8.6-260) (see also 6.2.2.). Altogether five ULMS tumors were observed in the female mutation carriers (5/33, 18%) with diagnosis age between 27 and 39 years (average 33, median 32). The age of onset in these cases is very early, the median age for ULMS reported between 50 and 55 years (Major et al., 1993, Gadducci et al., 1996). The risk estimates for RCC and ULMS were, however, obtained from a high risk population and cannot therefore be directly conveyed to other populations.

All the available tumors from the FH mutation carriers were analyzed for biallelic inactivation of the gene. Eighty-three percent (10/12) of the RCCs displayed loss or a point mutation in the wild-type allele. Interestingly, all the breast cancers (3/3) and one bladder cancer (1/1) analyzed were detected with the loss of the wild-type allele indicating that they might result from a germline FH mutation. Moreover, according to genomic copy number analyses (array CGH) the loss of 1g (the FH locus at 1g43) is not a typical alteration in sporadic breast and bladder cancers (Sandberg, 2002, Miller et al., 2003, Blaveri et al., 2005, Mao et al., 2005, Climent et al., 2007, Chin et al., 2007). One malignant and two benign tumors of the breast and one bladder cancer have also been observed in FH mutation carriers in the UK and North America (Alam et al., 2005b, Wei et al., 2006). However, data on the biallelic inactivation of FH in these types of tumors have not previously been reported. The age at diagnosis of the breast cancers in the Finnish patients were on average somewhat younger (50, 53, 55, 61; median 52.5, average 55) than in general. On average Finnish breast cancer patients are diagnosed at 61 years of age (Pukkala et al., 2006; Finnish Cancer Registry statistics 1994-2003). Notable is that the diagnosis age of breast cancer has lowered significantly since population screenings by mammography started in 1987 (Pukkala et al., 2006).

In addition, several other tumor types were detected in the Finnish HLRCC patients, for example prostate cancer and hematological and lymphoid malignancies (Table 5, Appendix 1). In the *FH* germline mutation carriers in other populations a case of skin leiomyosarcoma, two adult Leydig cell tumor cases (with biallelic loss of *FH*), a malignant brain tumor, an ovarian cyst and gastric polyp (in one patient), Cushing

syndrome, and cerebral cavernomas have been reported in addition to the classic HLRCC manifestations (Toro et al., 2003, Alam et al., 2005b, Matyakhina et al., 2005, Carvajal-Carmona et al., 2006, Varol et al., 2007, Campione et al., 2007). Some extensive screenings have also been performed to study the role of FH in the genesis of different tumor types. The sample sets have included familial and sporadic tumors of the breast, prostate and ovaries (Kiuru 2002 & 2005, Bevan et al., 2003, Lehtonen 2003 & 2004, Ylisaukko-oja et al., 2006b). Moreover, sporadic bladder, testicular, lung, colorectal, and head and neck squamous cell carcinomas as well as melanomas and PHEOs have been evaluated for FH mutations (Lehtonen et al., 2004). In these screenings, two patients affected with ovarian cystadenoma were identified with germline FH coding region alterations (Ylisaukko-oja et al., 2006b). Otherwise only some FH polymorphisms were found. The role of FH in the tumorigenesis of sporadic CLM and ULM, and sarcomas including uterine tumors have been studied in several approaches but only a few ULMs and a soft tissue sarcoma of a lower limb have emerged with the somatic inactivation of FH (Kiuru et al., 2002, Barker et al., 2002, Lehtonen et al., 2004, Gross et al., 2004, Ylisaukko-oja et al., 2006a). Thus, FH mutations occasionally contribute to tumorigenesis of sporadic ULMs but have a limited role in the genesis of tumors other than the HLRCC spectrum. The analyses have, however, incidentally revealed FH germline carriers, including probands of the Finnish families FAM6 and FAM7 (with ULMS and CLM, respectively) as well as another patient with ULMS (Kiuru et al., 2002, Ylisaukko-oja et al., 2006a). In the recent ULMS case, however, allelic loss of FH in the tumor failed to be proven (Ylisaukko-oja et al., 2006a).

Previously in the heterozygous *FH* mutation carriers in FHD families only three cases of CLM have been reported (Tomlinson, et al., 2002, Maradin, 2006). In our analyses, the bladder cancer and one of the breast cancers with biallelic inactivation of *FH* were found in the FHD family. These results indicate potential for malignancies also in these families, although the most common tumor types (leiomyomas and RCC) were absent. The variety in the phenotypes, between HLRCC and FHD and even within HLRCC families in the issue of RCC, has been widely discussed. Since no clear genotype-phenotype correlation has been observed, the possibility of another genetic factor or factors modifying the morbidity risk has been considered as a strong option but no evidence supporting this has been attained so far.

Cutaneous or uterine leiomyomas were not assessed in this particular approach but some other benign tumors were identified, such as adrenal gland adenomas (n=4) and kidney cysts (n=14). The incidence of adrenal tumors seemed to be higher in HLRCC (found in 12% of the mutation carriers) compared to only 0.5-2% for the population in general (Barzon et al., 2003). Though kidney cysts are generally common, interestingly, the incidence of these lesions was higher in the *FH* mutation carriers than in the general population in regard to individuals under 40 years of age. The incidence was 36% in the mutation carriers vs. 4.6-8.2% (detection method ultrasound or computed tomography, respectively) in the general population (Terada et al., 2002, Carrim & Murchison, 2003). Moreover, some of the Finnish HLRCC patients' RCCs showed cystic features. Recently, kidney-specific *Fh1* knockout mice were shown to develop large and numerous kidney

cysts which finally led to a polyuric renal failure. The cyst formation was suggested to result from an increased cell proliferation due to activation of the hypoxia pathway (Pollard et al., 2007). Since both HLRCC and VHL patients display renal cysts, they have been postulated as premalignant lesions (Mandriota et al., 2002, Pollard et al., 2007, see also 2.2.2.). Consequently, the tumorigenic pathway in an FH-deficient kidney has been suggested to be comprised of a sequence from a simple cyst through a dysplastic cyst to a carcinoma. In this hypothesis, *FH* inactivation is an initiating event, and additional genetic events would take place along with the transformation process. In the *Fh1* knockout mice the lethal renal failure, however, disables the monitoring of possible renal cancer formation (Pollard et al., 2007).

# 6.2. Histopathological features of HLRCC-associated tumors (I, II, unpublished data)

Neoplasms are assessed with variable methods including evaluation of tumor size and site, as well as possible invasion. Moreover, histopathological classification (i.e. morphological features), as well as genetic determinants and specific protein expression patterns are utilized in the main objectives of tumor classification, the prediction of the clinical behavior of the tumor, prognosis, and responsiveness to therapies.

#### 6.2.1. Renal tumors

Epithelial renal neoplasms include a variety of tumor types with different histopathological and genetic features (see also 2.2.). The distinct morphology of the renal tumors in the first HLRCC family was a central observation when the syndrome was discovered. The tumors were found with a papillary growth pattern, the cells were large with abundant cytoplasm and displayed a high Fuhrman nuclear grade (3 or 4) with large and prominent "owl-eye like" nucleoli (Launonen et al., 2001). Mostly the tumors resembled the type 2 papillary histology described by Delahunt and Eble (1997). These unique characteristics have subsequently been used in the identification of new HLRCC families, as in the case of the Finnish FAM2 (Launonen et al., 2001). Later on, four cases of renal collecting duct carcinomas (CDC) and one oncocytoma were also reported in the context of a germline FH mutation (Alam et al., 2003, Toro et al., 2003, Wei et al., 2006). In study II, the tumors of the young Spanish HLRCC patient with a bilateral RCC resembled only partly the previously observed HLRCC-associated RCCs. The right-side tumor had a cystic and papillary structure and large cells with abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm. However, the Fuhrman grade was low (2) and the nuclei were only medium-sized and the nucleoli small. The left-side tumor displayed tubular structure and clear cells with a solid and acinar pattern, and a low Fuhrman grade (2) with small nuclei and inconspicuous nucleoli. Curiously, the more exceptional left-side tumor displayed LOH at the FH locus and thus connected the conventional (clear cell) type RCC to a germline FH mutation. Biallelic inactivation of FH in the right-side tumor could not be detected with conventional sequencing or IHC.

Recently, Merino and co-workers evaluated a set of North American HLRCC renal tumor material for their pathologic features. Of the 40 tumors, the majority displayed a papillary architecture and some showed a tubulo-papillary, tubular, solid, or mixed pattern. In a few cases, clear cell components were seen in association with papillary and solid elements. All the tumors were classified with a high Fuhrman grade. Subsequently, common to all the histological components, the presence of a large nucleus with a prominent eosinophilic nucleolus surrounded with a clear halo was seen (Merino et al., 2007). However, the cells of the both RCCs in the Spanish patient had inconspicuous nucleoli related to a low Fuhrman grade. To exclude the influence of possible underlying VHL loss on the tumor phenotype, mutation and LOH analysis at VHL locus was performed with negative results. The FH germline alteration found in the patient and the patient's mother was a novel missense mutation (N330S). The type or site of a mutation could be postulated to affect on the appearance of a tumor. CDC is also representing a minority type of RCC in HLRCC. However, at least in the case of CDCs, any specific FH mutation type does not seem to define the formation of this tumor type (Alam et al., 2003, Toro et al., 2003, Wei et al., 2006). Moreover, of the CDC-associated FH mutations, R58X has been seen in the formation of papillary RCCs as well (Wei et al., 2006).

The HLRCC-associated renal tumors are highly aggressive already as small lesions compared to the types in other hereditary syndromes. Thus, it is relevant to find clear identifiers for HLRCC-associated renal tumors and to make pathologists aware of this entity (Grubb et al., 2007). No clear immunophenotype has been established for the HLRCC tumors, but absence of CK7 and UEA-1 expression has been proposed as one alternative for facilitating the differential diagnosis (Merino et al., 2007). In our experience, at least the lack of CK7 expression is common to the Finnish HLRCC renal tumors and also to the Spanish patient's tumors with the divergent morphological appearance. Moreover, utilization of FH IHC in the differentiating diagnosis of early-onset RCC is a potential alternative as seen in our study (II). The aggressive phenotype also elicits the importance of establishing optimal strategies for the resection of the tumors, follow-up, and screening the *FH* mutation carriers (Grubb et al., 2007).

#### 6.2.2. Uterine tumors

Smooth muscle tumors (SMTs) include cutaneous, vascular, peripheral soft tissue, gastrointestinal, and uterine tumors among others (Miettinen & Fetsch, 2006). Uterine smooth muscle tumors (and other SMTs) can be roughly categorized as leiomyomas (ULM, benign) and leiomyosarcomas (ULMS, malignant) based on the locality of the tumor as well as on cytolocigal characteristics: the degree of nuclear atypia (mild, moderate or severe), mitotic activity, and coagulative necrosis. The ordinary types of tumors are quite simply defined. However, the overlapping features in ULMs and ULMSs, the subjectivity of the observations, and sometimes also differences in opinions and limited experience in some rarer cases may cause problems in the differential diagnosis of benign and malignant uterine tumors. Therefore, sometimes, if the clinical behavior of a tumor is truly difficult to predict, a category of tumors with "uncertain malignant potential" can be used (Kempson & Hendrickson, 1999, Hart, 2002).

An ordinary ULM is characterized by whorled bundles of elongated smooth-muscle cells that are closely packed so that the tumor appears to be more cellular. The nuclei of cells are elongated and uniform. Mitoses are absent or sparse (Robboy et al., 2000). In contrast, ULMSs generally have high levels of mitotic activity, hypercellularity, diffuse nuclear atypia, and coagulative tumor cell necrosis. Presently, the tumor necrosis alone, independent from the mitotic index or the degree of atypia, is considered to be sufficient for defining malignancy. If necrosis is absent, tumors combined with a significant (moderate or severe) atypia and  $\geq 10$  mitotic figures (MF)/10 high power fields (HPF) are considered ULMS (WHO Classification of Tumors 2003; Tumors of the Breast and Female Genital Organs) (Table 8). Typically ULMSs are also usually larger in size (>10 cm) than ULMs and have other disturbing cross-features (Hart, 2002).

Some histological variants of ULM, including mitotically active ULM, cellular ULM, and atypical ULM, can cause difficulties in diagnosis since they display features also typical of ULMS. Previously in ULMS diagnosis, emphasis has been on the mitotic counts so that any tumor with over 10 MF/10 HPF has been classified as malignant (Robboy et al., 2000). According to the recent citeria, when neither atypia nor coagulative necrosis is present, or when only mild atypia is present with no coagulative necrosis in a uterine tumor, the mitotic index can be as high as 10 MF/10 HPF for defining the tumor as an ULM. Even higher mitotic indexes can be acceptable, but >15 mitoses/10 HPF are suggested to be classified with definitions of a limited experience (WHO Classification of Tumors 2003; Tumors of the Breast and Female Genital Organs) or even with an uncertain malignant potential (Miettinen & Fetch, 2006). The cellular ULM accounts for less than 5% of ULMs and is characterized by a significantly greater cellularity compared to the surrounding myometrium (WHO Classification of Tumors 2003; Tumors of the Breast and Female Genital Organs). The atypia (nuclear enlargement, pleomorphism, hyperchromatism) is probably the most subjective feature to gualify. ULMs with atypical features have stricter limits for mitoses, the number of which still divides opinions. Tumors with <10 MF/10 HPF and significant atypia but without coagulative necrosis are, according to certain criteria, considered as atypical ULMs with a low (2-3%) risk of recurrence (Bell et al., 1994, WHO Classification of Tumors 2003; Tumors of the Breast and Female Genital Organs) and, according to those supporting the older criteria, tumors with the same characteristics and even with <5 MF/10 HPF should be considered as having uncertain malignant potential, and tumors with >5 MF/10 HPF as potentially malignant (Miettinen & Fetsch, 2006) (Table 8). Of note, this group of tumors, presently often classified as "atypical ULMs" (or bizarre, symplastic or pleomorphic ULMs), was previously termed as in situ ULMSs (Hart, 2002).

In addition to these features of smooth muscle tumors, sometimes myxoid or epitheloid changes can be seen in both ULMSs and ULMs. To determine the malignant potential, these types of tumors should be especially carefully evaluated. Curiously, benign ULMs rarely display also unusual growth patterns including intravascular, disseminating, and metastasizing growth (Robboy et al., 2000, WHO Classification of Tumors 2003; Tumors of the Breast and Female Genital Organs).

Necrosis, atypia	Mitoses/ 10 HPF	Diagnosis	Notes
No coagulative necrosis, no or mild atypia	≤15	ULM	
No coagulative necrosis, no or mild atypia	>15	mitotically active ULM with limited experience	Some experts prefer designating tumors in this category with >15 MF/10 HPF as "a tumor of uncertain malignant potential" (Miettinen & Fetch, 2006)
No coagulative necrosis, diffuse and significant atypia*	<10	atypical ULM with low risk of recurrence	Some experts prefer designating tumors in this category with 2-9 MF/ 10 HPF at least "a tumor of uncertain malignant potential" (Miettinen & Fetch, 2006)
No coagulative necrosis, diffuse and significant atypia	≥10	ULMS	
Coagulative necrosis	any	ULMS	

Table 8. Histological diagnostic criteria of uterine smooth muscle tumors according to the WHO Classification of Tumors, 2003 (Tumors of the Breast and Female Genital Organs)

\* "leiomyoma with limited experience" can also be used for defining a tumor with significant but focal atypia

ULM is the most common gynecological tumor in women. In contrast, the incidence of ULMS is very low, and in a preoperative diagnosis of ULM, ULMS is found in about 0.5% of cases (Hart, 2002). Since the malignant uterine smooth muscle tumors are rare, the knowledge about the clinical behavior of these tumors is still somewhat limited and as delineated above, certain definitions are still divergent (Table 8). Anyhow, the direction during the years has been towards more stringent ULMS diagnosis criteria. In Finnish population altogether six ULMS cases have been reported in the context of FH germline mutation. Five of the ULMS patients are members of the HLRCC families (FAM1, FAM4, FAM6; study I) and one was found in the screening of early-onset ULMSs by Ylisaukko-oja and co-workers (2007a). Originally, in the case of the five ULMSs in the Finnish HLRCC families, atypia or increased mitotic activity had been according to the pathology reports (the number of mitotic figures rarely stated in the pathology reports) interpreted as indicative for malignancy and had been reported to the Finnish Cancer Registry as ULMSs. The ULMS diagnosis was assessed and confirmed from most of the tumor specimens at the time when the patients were diagnosed as FH mutation carriers (Launonen et al., 2001, Kiuru et al., 2002 & 2005, Ylisaukko-oja et al., 2006a).

Although the Finnish HLRCC families are clearly at a high risk of developing *FH* mutation-associated malignancies seen as a high incidence of RCC, the complete lack of ULMS cases in other populations has been somewhat surprising. Hence, we have now re-evaluated the histology of five out of the six Finnish ULMS cases in light of the latest World Health Organization (WHO) diagnosis guidelines (WHO Classification of Tumors 2003; Tumors of the Breast and Female Genital Organs). A tumor from the other ULMS patient of FAM1 (from year 1966) was not available for re-evaluation. The remaining four cases from the families were diagnosed between years 1975-1996. With the current criteria, the four tumors were now considered by a pathologist as atypical or proliferative ULMs (with a low risk of recurrence) (for details, see Appendix 1). Two of

the tumors were independently re-evaluated by two pathologists according to the current guidelines, and still the interpretations varied in the case of one of the tumors as being "an atypical ULM as worst" or "a borderline case". True ULMSs are highly malignant and recurrence is mostly detected within two years. Overall five-year survival rates range from 15% to 25%, varying historically largely due to the use of different criteria for their diagnosis (WHO Classification of Tumors 2003; Tumors of the Breast and Female Genital Organs). No recurrence or metastases have been observed in the five members of the families originally considered as affected with ULMS. All of the patients, except one, were alive after several years (9, 25, 25 and, 28 years) from the point of ULMS diagnosis (based on Cancer Registry data of year 2003). The patient from whom no tumor block was available for re-evaluation died from the RCC. The sixth Finnish ULMS patient with a germline *FH* mutation found in the screening of early-onset ULMSs died of a metastatic disease 12 years after the diagnosis of the primary tumor (Ylisaukko-oja et al., 2006a, Ylisaukko-oja, 2007). The histopathological features of the tumor were also indicative for ULMS.

In conclusion, while the high relative risk obtained for ULMS is adequately determined based on the Cancer Registry data, the true malignant potential of the uterine tumors in HLRCC is likely to be much less dramatic. Of note, besides these four atypical ULMs, five additional patients with atypical ULMs were identified in studies I and II. Furthermore, two cases have been reported in North America in the context of HLRCC (Toro et al., 2003). Interestingly, because atypia (or mitotic activity) is not that common in ULMs in general (Docent J. Arola, personal communication), the unusual features in the tumors seem to be indeed characteristic of HLRCC, as strongly suggested by our Cancer Registry data analysis.

Since ULMSs are highly malignant, it is important to identify markers that would facilitate the differentiating diagnosis of benign and malignant tumors. For this purpose, the role of DNA ploidy, AgNOR counts, IHC for PCNA, MIB-1 (Ki-67), p53, estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), and ERBB2 has been studied in uterine tumors (unrelated to HLRCC) (Layfield et al., 2000). The proposed indicators for ULMS, which have consistently been seen in two independent studies, include increased MIB-1 and p53 expression and loss of PR (Mittal & Demopoulos, 2001). Karyotypically ULMSs are much more complex than ULMs and commonly no unifying aberrations have been observed between these tumor types. However, recently, a set of cellular and atypical ULMs were shown, similarly to ULMS, to display loss of the short arm of chromosome 1. Hence, these variant types of ULMs were proposed to possibly represent a premalignant stage and have an increased malignant potential (Hodge & Morton, 2007).

# 6.3. Role of hypoxia and genetic instability in TCA cycle-deficient tumors (III)

Fast growing cancers are often deficient of oxygen and nutrients until the blood supply is adjusted to the altered situation. Transcriptional adaptation to hypoxia is mediated by

hypoxia-inducible factor HIF1, which drives e.g. the transcription of *VEGF*, thus supporting the neovascularisation and blood supply of a tumor. Typical of cancer cells is also genetic instability, which was recently suggested to result from hypoxia-caused defects in mismatch (MMR) and recombinational (HR) genes (Mihaylova et al., 2003, Koshiji et al., 2005, Shahrzad et al., 2005, Bindra et al., 2005a, Bindra & Glazer 2007a, see also 2.1.2.4.). The MMR proteins that were proposed to be down-regulated by hypoxia included, with some variability between studies, MLH1, PMS2, MSH2, and MSH6 (Mihaylova et al., 2003, Koshiji et al., 2005, Shahrzad et al., 2005, Isaacs et al., 2005, Pollard et al., 2005b) could cause genetic instability. Thus, HLRCC and HPGL tumor material was studied for stabilization of HIF1 $\alpha$  and down-regulation of MMR as well as for microsatellite instability (MSI). Of the suggested MMR proteins MSH2 was chosen for our study object. The previous data on the direct association of HIF1 $\alpha$  stabilization and MMR protein expression in clinical samples has been obtained from sporadic CRC tumor material (Koshiji et al., 2005).

#### 6.3.1. ΗΙ**F**1α

In the studied samples, 67% and 79% of the HLRCC tumors and *SDHB/C/D* mutationassociated PGLs, respectively, were found with a moderate or high level stabilization of HIF1 $\alpha$ . None of the PHEOs (including one *SDHD* tumor) showed stabilization of the protein. An alternative pathway in the genesis of the remaining HIF1 $\alpha$  negative PGLs/PHEOs could have been the HIF1-independent nerve growth factor (NGF) pathway. A defect in this route causes a failure in the developmental apoptosis of neuronal precursor cells, thereby retaining cell populations with a neoplastic capability (Lee et al., 2005, see also 2.4.).

Somewhat surprisingly, the majority (3/4, 75%) of the studied non-familial control ULMs displayed also significant levels of HIF1 $\alpha$ . In previous studies, HIF1 $\alpha$  has been detected with IHC strongly or moderately in HLRCC-associated RCCs and ULMs, respectively, and altered levels of HIF1 $\alpha$  targets (e.g. VEGF, TSP1, BNIP1) and increased microvessel density have been seen in HLRCC-associated ULMs compared to sporadic ones (Pollard et al., 2005a & 2005b). Previous data on HIF1 $\alpha$  in sporadic ULMs, however, could not be found. The number of control ULMs in our study was nonetheless guite small, and thus no far-reaching conclusions can be drawn. Similarly in our study, many non-familial PGLs (25/35, 71%) also showed stabilization of HIF1 $\alpha$ . Some patients with apparently sporadic PGLs have been shown to harbor germline mutations in SDHB or SDHD (Neumann et al., 2002), but the non-familial PGLs on the tissue microarray (TMA) were screened for SDHD mutations with negative results. A small number of non-familial PGLs with up-regulated HIF1 $\alpha$  could still be explained with an underlying germline SDHB mutation, which has been seen in 6.4% of apparently sporadic PHEOs/PGLs (Jimenez et al., 2006). Somatic mutations of SDHB have been suggested to also play a role in the tumorigenesis of truly sporadic PHEOs/PGLs, but only one case has been reported so far (van Nederveen et al., 2007). Of note, the carotid body, one of the most common origins of a PGL tumor, is an oxygen sensing organ. Hyperplasia of the carotid body and a higher incidence of PGLs are more often seen in people living in high altitudes or suffering from certain medical conditions resulting in hypoxemia, such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (Saldana et al., 1973, Chedid & Jao, 1974, Pacheco-Ojeda et al., 1988). Moreover, expression profiles of some sporadic PGLs/PHEOs have been shown to display hypoxia markers similarly with *VHL* and *SDHB/D* tumors as well as expression of angiogenic proteins, such as VEGF (Jyung et al., 2000, Salmenkivi et al., 2003, Dahia et al., 2005). Hence, it is possible that the activation of HIF pathways due to real hypoxia is associated with PGLs in general, thereby explaining the HIF1 $\alpha$  protein in the sporadic PGLs of our study. Of note, the response to hypoxic conditions and the activation of hypoxia pathways due to genetic alterations are not mutually exclusive but can in combination result in an enhanced hypoxia response (Semenza, 2003).

#### 6.3.2. Mismatch repair and microsatellite instability

Despite the majority of the studied samples showing increased HIF1 $\alpha$  levels, no MSI or reduction of MSH2 protein was detected in any of the TCA cycle-deficient or nonfamilial tumors. The presence of normal p53 has been suggested to be an essential factor in the HIF1 $\alpha$ -driven down-regulation of MSH2 and subsequent MSI (Koshiji et al., 2005, To et al., 2005). Lack of p53, however, was not considered to be the cause of the negative result of our study, since the majority of the HLRCC-associated RCCs had been analyzed for *p53* mutations and p53 protein expression revealing no abnormality. Studies showing some association of increased immunoreactivity of p53 and/or p53 mutations with tumorigenesis of (adrenal) PHEOs have been reported, mainly linking inactive p53 to the malignant outcome of a tumor (Yoshimoto et al., 1998, de Krijger et al., 1999, Gupta et al., 2000). In our study material, only three PGL tumors and none of PHEOs were malignant. Moreover, another study excluded the involvement of p53 mutations in the tumorigenesis of hereditary and sporadic PGLs. The results of the study showed an increased immunoreactivity of p53 in ~35% of the studied specimens, including both SDHD and sporadic tumors. The increased immunoreactivity of p53 is often seen in tumors with a *p53* mutation as the mutant p53 has a longer half-life. However, since no p53 mutations were found in the tumors, the IHC result was suggested to be a consequence of hypoxic induction of a wild-type p53 protein rather than stabilization of a mutant p53 (van Nederveen et al., 2003). Thus, the lack of p53 as a cause of the absence of defective MMR in HIF1 $\alpha$ -positive PLGs can be excluded. The requirement of p53 for the effect has anyhow become questionable, since the hypoxia induced repression of MMR has also been seen in cell lines deficient for p53 (Bindra & Glazer, 2007a, Bindra et al., 2007).

Previously, expression of MMR proteins and genetic instability has been examined in sporadic tumors of the HLRCC and HPGL spectrum as well as PHEOs of a MEN2 background. In one study, benign MEN2A-associated PHEOs, and benign and malignant sporadic PHEOs were assessed for the MSI analysis of intronic sequences in some tumor suppressor genes (TSG; *p53*, *RB*, *WT1*, and *NF1*) as well as for sequence and IHC analyses of MLH1 and MSH2 (Blanes et al., 2006). The results showed a lower incidence of microsatellite lesions and down-regulation of MMR in locally invasive and benign

tumors suggesting MSI to be mainly involved in the tumorigenesis of malignant PHEOs. The association of hypoxia to the down-regulation of MMR was not witnessed in this study since the reduction of the proteins was seen in the peripheral and not in the central compartment of the tumors, in which hypoxia is more pronounced (Blanes et al., 2006). Moreover, in another study of benign familial (including one SDHB tumor) and sporadic PHEOs, the Bethesda MSI marker set showed no alterations in the studied microsatellites (Namour et al., 2006). Similar studies on PGLs have not been reported. The few studies on MSI in uterine tumors have shown instability in 30% ULMs (the number of microsatellite lesions was not available) and low instability in 18% of ULMSs (in one out of seven microsatellite markers) (French et al., 1998, Amant et al., 2001). In renal cancer, repression of mainly MSH3 and MLH1 has been occasionally observed (Leach et al., 2002, Deguchi et al., 2003). Some RCC cell lines seem to display MSI but renal tumors are usually microsatellite stable (Diakoumis et al., 1998, Kanomata et al., 1998, Cullinane et al., 2004). Thus, MSI and the down-regulation of MMR do not seem to be strongly associated with the studied tumor types in general. As the inherited MMR defect and predisposition to genetic instability leads to a restricted spectrum of tumors in HNPCC (Sieber et al., 2005), some kind of tissue or cell type-specific factor may play a role in the context of hypoxia-induced genetic instability as well.

The hypothesis of a HIF1 $\alpha$  mediated effect of hypoxia on MSH2 function (Koshiji et al., 2005) has served as a model for our study on the influence of HIF1 $\alpha$  in TCA cycledeficient tumors. The study by Koshiji and co-workers suggested a mechanism in which HIF1 $\alpha$  displaces the transcriptional activator c-MYC from MSH2 promoter (Koshiji et al., 2005). However, observations suggesting repression of MMR (both MSH2 and MLH1) under hypoxia takes also place in the absence of HIF1 $\alpha$  (in HIF1 $\alpha$  deficient cells) have recently gained evidence (Mihaylova et al., 2003, Bindra & Glazer, 2007a). In the light of these results, the arrant HIF1 $\alpha$  stabilization (pseudohypoxia) in the TCA cycle-deficient tumors might not have been capable of resulting in down-regulation of MMR. However, if postulating that the HIF1 $\alpha$  observed in the non-familial PGLs could be due to real hypoxia, down-regulation of the MMR system could actually have been seen in them. Consequently, the presence of real hypoxia in the SDHB/C/D PGLs must also be considered. Although the recent evidence suggests co-repression of MSH2 and MLH1, the role of MLH1 has now been highlighted since the decrease of the MLH1 protein appears to be greater than that of MSH2 (Mihaylova et al., 2003, Bindra & Glazer, 2007a). Although a possible reduction in the MLH1 protein was not assessed in our material, absence of MSI in all the tumors was nevertheless evident.

The functional consequences of the hypoxia-driven MMR defect have been studied by MSI analysis or by analyzing the mutation status of a reporter gene in cell lines cultured in hypoxia (Mihaylova et al., 2003, Koshiji et al., 2005). Moreover, accumulation of K-ras mutations has been observed in cells cultured under hypoxic conditions (Shahrzad et al., 2005). Yet the *in vivo* evidence of the link between hypoxia, down-regulation of MMR, and subsequent consequences has remained light. Bindra and co-workers discussed in their recent review article the discrepancies between different studies related to the lack of *MLH1* reduction in one study by Koshiji and co-workers (2005) (Bindra et al., 2007). As

a possible explanation was suggested the different levels of hypoxia used; 1.0% and 0.01% O<sub>2</sub> in the study by Koshiji and co-workers (2005) and Mihaylova and co-workers (2003), respectively, thus proposing that the repression of MLH1 requires more severe hypoxia (Bindra et al., 2007). In normal tissue the oxygen tension varies being 50 mmHg on average which corresponds to 7% of O<sub>2</sub>, whereas the mean tension of 10 mmHg corresponding to 1.5% of O<sub>2</sub> is seen in tumors. In a hypoxic tumor the tension can be zero (Greijer et al., 2005). Hence, it seems that *in vivo* a tumor should be almost anoxic at least to repress MLH1.

In conclusion, our results suggest that HIF1 $\alpha$  is not sufficient to cause MSI and the down-regulation of MSH2 in TCA cycle-deficient tumors and non-syndromic PGLs. Therefore more data is required to determine the possible tissue specificity and other factors mediating the hypoxic effect, the differences in the significance of different MMR proteins, as well as the severity of hypoxia required for the repression of MMR, especially *in vivo*.

# 6.4. Characteristics of the alternative transcript of FH (FHv) (IV)

The function of each protein takes place in a certain subcellular compartment or compartments. This distribution is orchestrated by targeting signals (such as mitochondrial, nuclear, endoplasmic reticulum), specific to each compartment, as part of the protein peptides. The removal of the targeting signals is a mechanism to alter protein localization or even function. The differentially distributed protein isoforms can be encoded by different genes but can also be produced from a single gene by an alternative transcription or translation initiation, splicing, or post-translational modification (Danpure, 1995). The implication of these phenomena is the allowance of a greater diversity of gene products without enlargement of the genome. The alternative forms can be utilized in the regulation of protein function for example in the different stages of development, different cells and tissues, and in the response to internal and external signals.

# *6.4.1. Transcript and protein characteristics of FHv*

FH operates in the mitochondrial TCA cycle and is targeted to the mitochondria by an N-terminal targeting signal, encoded by exon 1. The variant transcript of FH (*FHv*), part of which was originally described in the Aceview database, was found to contain exons 2-10 identical to *FH* and an alternative first exon (1b). The exon 1b of 245 bp in length mapped to the sequence of *FH* intron 1-2. The transcript was postulated to be produced by an alternative promoter, but no sequence suggestive of a core promoter in the 1b and near flanking sequences, however, could be found with *in silico* tools. Nonetheless, the existence of a further localizing promoter cannot be excluded. The alternative promoter usage results in transcripts with differing N-terminal parts, either varying only in the 5' UTR or also at the protein level (Landry et al., 2003, Hughes, 2006). In the case of FH, the

protein produced from the alternative transcript is different as it lacks exon 1 and is thus devoid of the mitochondrial targeting signal.

The eucaryotic mRNAs, in most cases, are translated from the first ATG (AUG) at the 5' end of the mRNA. This is based on the scanning model which postulates that the 40S ribosomal subunit runs along the 5' end of the mRNA until it reaches the first ATG (Kozak, 1995). The translation of FHv was studied with an overexpression construct which revealed in an immunoblotting three peptides of a closely same size. Exon 1b does not contain any ATGs that function as translation initiation codons but two CTGs (CUGs) which also can serve as initiation sites (Packham et al., 1997, Meiron et al., 2001). The subsequent first three ATGs are located in the following exons: two in exon 2, and one in exon 3. Mutating the CTGs and ATGs one by one, the three peptides were found to be produced from the ATGs in exons 2 and 3, and exon 1b thus to be 5' UTR. The predicted sizes of the peptides were 46.4, 45.2, and 41.7 kDa, the middle one seen to be produced most inadequately (in comparison, processed FH without the signal peptide is 50.2 kDa). Whether the initiation from multiple ATGs is an artifact or rational phenomenon is not known, but may be due to leaky ribosomal scanning (LRS). For efficient translation, an optimal sequence flanking an ATG is 5'-CCA/GCCATGG-3' of which a purine at the position -3 and G at the position +4 are the most important ones (Kozak, 1987). It has been shown that if the sequence surrounding the first ATG is compromised, LRS can occur leading to translation from both the imperfect first codon and additional downstream ATG(s) (Smith et al., 2005). In FHv, the second ATG in exon 2 ("ATG2") lacks an optimal flanking sequence whereas the first ATG in the exon 2 ("ATG1") and the first ATG in exon 3 ("ATG3") display a relatively favorable sequence context (nucleotide A at the positions -3 and +4, representing the third common flanking sequences of a functional initiator) (Kozak, 1987) (Figure 5). In addition to the poor ATG context, short and GC rich 5' UTR, and downstream secondary structure have been suggested to lead to LRS. Close adherence of the ATGs also has a strong influence but even 100 nucleotides spacing is possible (Kozak, 1991 & 1995). However, whether lack of G in the position +4 of the "ATG1" and quite close adherence of the ATGs could cause LRS and the translation also from the downstream initiators remains to be determined.

Interestingly, when the subcellular distribution of FHv was studied, the GFP-tagged FHv protein(s) were found to target the nucleus and cytosol. As expected, FH, both endogenously and as GFP-tagged was observed mainly in the mitochondria and to a lesser extent in the cytosol. No nuclear targeting signal in *FHv* was found with *in silico* modeling, but alternatively the nuclear localization can sometimes be determined by a post-translational glycosylation of the peptide (Rondanino et al., 2003, Guinez et al., 2004). The localization to the nucleus seemed to be specific to FHv since the protein produced from the cDNA construct of *FH* exons 2-10 (artificial ATG as an initiator) (FH<sub>no-signal</sub>) remained in the cytosol. Moreover, the nuclear distribution of FH has also been seen in a previous study on endogenous fumarase of rat (Bowes et al., 2007). The cytosol is the "default" location of any protein and therefore it is not sure whether the putative FHv targeting signal to the nucleus is somehow inadequate to transfer all the protein or whether the FHv could also have a function in the cytosol. No difference in

the distribution was observed when translation from the three ATGs was inhibited in turn. In general, the extra-mitochondrial distribution of primarily mitochondrial proteins is not uncommon (Mueller et al., 2004).

The overexpression of FHv in cells showed no increase in FH enzyme activity. The FHv peptide lacks at least 32 N-terminal amino acids that are present in the processed (mature) FH. These amino acids may be essential for formation of the FH tetramer or catalytic capability of the protein, or both. The function of FHv, however, may be completely different from that of FH, and the enzymatic activity is thus unnecessary.

#### 6.4.2. mRNA expression of FHv

The translation of FHv was studied with overexpression constructs since an FHv-specific antibody was not available for immunoblotting and immunofluorescence analyses. Some endogenous bands in addition to FH (~50 kDa) were detected in the FH immunoblotting of cell lines but evidence that some of those would have represented the endogenous FHv could not be obtained. mRNA expression, however, was analyzed from human tissue cDNA panels and different (mainly cancer) cell lines. FHv was ubiquitously expressed in the tissues and cell lines studied. The expression of FHv was evident both in the fetal and adult tissues but was somewhat lower (as was of FH) in fetal tissues. This suggests FHv is not specifically involved in developmental processes as sometimes is the case in the usage of alternative transcripts (Ayoubi & van de Ven, 1996). However, the expression of FHv was hundreds of times lower compared to FH. Alternative promoters or splicing can also be utilized when a tissue specific expression or response to a certain external stimulus is required (Ayoubi & van de Ven, 1996). Since cellular stresses have been shown to induce, for example, alternative splicing of several genes (e.g. VEGF and COX1), the induction of FHv was tested in various stress conditions. Neither glucose nor serum deprivation, nor hydrogen peroxide had any effect on FHv expression; nor did short-term hypoxia. When hypoxic (1% O<sub>2</sub>) exposure was prolonged to 72-96 hours, an increase in FHv expression was noted in several cell lines (9 out of 15). The most evident response (a four-fold increase) was observed in a uterine leiomyosarcoma cell line (HTB115) suggestive of some cell or tumor type specificity in the expression of *FHv*. Subsequently the stress treatment range for this cell line was extended to heat exposure (42°C) which resulted in a gradual nine-fold increase in FHv in two hours compared to the untreated control cells. No major changes were observed in the expression of FH in either condition, although down-regulation of this factor central to aerobic metabolism could have been conceivable.

An elevated temperature, causing acute or chronic stress in cells, can induce the so-called heat shock response, which includes activation of heat shock factors (HSFs). HSFs drive the transcription and synthesis of proteins of the heat shock family (HSPs), as well as several other proteins (Pirkkala et al., 2001, Sonna et al., 2002, Baird et al., 2006). HSPs are involved in the folding of proteins, regulation of the cellular redox state, and in protein turnover, events which are related to the survival of the cell or induction of apoptosis if the stress becomes too severe (Sonna et al., 2002). In addition to heat, hypoxia is also

known to result in the heat shock response, as in the case of induction of HSP70 and downstream pathways in chronic hypoxia (Fei et al., 2007). Moreover, hypoxia-induced HIF1 has been shown to regulate HSF and activate the heat shock pathway (Baird et al., 2006). On the other hand, heat induction of HIF1 $\alpha$  has been suggested to be mediated by HSP90 (Katschinski et al., 2002). Heat and hypoxia pathways are thus connected. Our results suggest that FHv could be regulated by stress-induced factors and be related to, for example, stress-induced apoptosis. Long-term hypoxia especially was detrimental to the cells and some differences in the appearance (rounding, detaching from surface) between the studied cell lines was seen, though no clear correlation between the condition of the cells and the increase in FHv could be observed. Alternatively, FHv could play a part in the adaptation of a cell to a disadvantageous environment or have a role in anaerobic metabolism, for example. However, no evidence of heat shock (HSE) or hypoxia response elements (HRE) for HSF/HIF binding in FHv could be found with in silico tools. Interestingly, the rarer HSF1 function as a negative regulator of the RAS pathway does not necessitate actual binding to the DNA sequence (Chen et al., 1997). Moreover, at least in the case of hypoxia response, a variety of transcription factors other than HIF (e.g. NF<sub>K</sub>B and p53) are activated. The activation of different pathways in hypoxia is probably cell type-specific and dependent on the degree and length of the hypoxia (Cummins & Taylor, 2005).

In conclusion, the differential subcellular distribution and the lack of FH enzyme activity strongly suggest that FHv has a role distinct from the TCA cycle. The hypotheses of the function of FHv in the response to hypoxia and elevated temperature are tempting, although regulatory elements required for at least HIF or HSF binding were not found in the FHv sequence. Whether stabilization of HIF1 $\alpha$  in FH-deficient tumors could enhance transcription of FHv is an intriguing idea as well. Somewhat disturbingly, mRNA expression of FHv was clearly lower compared to FH, and the endogenous FHv protein could not be verified with our analyses. Notable is that FH is one the most essential proteins needed in a cell and therefore transcribed and translated efficiently, thus proving a challenging comparison point. The FHv transcript was originally derived from ovarian tissue, which was not included in the cDNA tissue panel analyzed for FHv expression. Whether expression of FHv would be significantly higher in ovarian tissue than in the studied tissues remains to be determined. There are examples of tissuespecific alternative promoter usage, e.g. the 100-fold lower expression of  $\alpha$ -amylase in the liver compared to the parotid gland (in this case, the alternative promoter produces transcripts differing only by the 5' UTR) (Shibler et al., 1983). Low expression of certain regulatory transcripts may indeed be expedient as it may be critical that their transcription and translation is kept at a low level (Wera et al., 1995, Kozak, 1996). Moreover, the existence of a similar, alternative exon 1 in the tumor suppressor SDHB supports the relevance of the variant FH transcript. Anyhow, hypotheses on function of FHv still need to be verified.

# 7. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PROSPECTS

To clarify the clinical characteristics in FH germline mutation carriers, Finnish HLRCC/FHD families were broadly examined for the associated tumors and analyzed for cancer risk. The Cancer Registry risk analysis provided for the first time calculated risk values for renal cell cancer (RCC) and uterine leiomyosarcoma (ULMS). The analysis estimated the risk (standardized incidence ratio) in association of HLRCC/FHD to be 6.5and 71-fold for RCC and ULMS, respectively, compared to that of the general population. In young individuals the risk was even more pronounced. However, if the most recent - more stringent - classification for ULMS is applied, it now seems likely that the patients with an FH mutation are prone to develop atypical or proliferative ULMs (with a low risk of recurrence), and formation of ULMS as currently defined is uncommon. Naturally, the risk estimate for RCC only reflects that of other populations. As a novel finding, the loss of FH was shown to possibly be involved in the genesis of breast and bladder cancer, though increased incidence of these tumors could not be proven with the Cancer Registry risk analysis. Moreover, kidney cysts were frequently detected in young FH mutation carriers. In the context of FH deficiency were for the first time observed malignant manifestations. The Spanish RCC case showed that the HLRCC-associated renal tumors can also include conventional (clear cell) type RCC. This data points to the possibility of FH mutation carriers among young patients with conventional cancer when other genetic factors (e.g. VHL mutation) do not seem to play a role. In these cases, a simple diagnosis method could be FH immunohistochemistry.

To clarify the molecular pathways in association of FH and SDH defects, the hypothesis of the role of hypoxia/HIF1 $\alpha$ -induced repression of mismatch repair (MMR) was analyzed in HLRCC and HPGL tumor material. The analysis confirmed previous observations of HIF1 $\alpha$  stabilization in these tumors. Increased HIF1 $\alpha$  seen also in some sporadic paragangliomas (PGL) probably results from real hypoxia present in PGLs in general. However, any of the tumors displayed no repression of mismatch repair protein MSH2 or increased MSI. Thus, our results showed that at least HIF1 $\alpha$  alone is not sufficient for causing MSI in these tumors and more data is required to determine the other required components as well as the implication of the pathway *in vivo*. The alternative transcript of *FH* (*FHv*) was found to contain instead of exon 1, an alternative exon 1b, which seemed to remain untranslated. Differential subcellular distribution, lack of FH enzyme activity, low mRNA expression compared to *FH*, and induction by cellular stress suggest that FHv has a role distinct from FH, for example in apoptosis or survival. However, the endogenous protein expression as well as the physiological significance of the variant requires further elucidation.

In summary, these studies suggested the association of novel tumor types and subtypes with loss of *FH*. The dynamic accumulation of the new data from clinical follow-up and genetic studies provides essential updates to the characteristics, classification, and prognosis of tumors. Awareness of these changes in the collection and analysis of tumor material for research purposes is also an important issue that has emerged from this

study. The evidence of inhibition of PHDs, factors of the degradation machinery of HIF1 $\alpha$ /HIF2 $\alpha$ , and up-regulation of the hypoxia pathway target genes by succinate and fumarate is strong. The actual implication of the stabilization of HIF1 $\alpha$  on TCA cycle associated tumorigenesis is, however, still under investigation. The results presented here suggest that the putative tumorigenic effect of HIF1 $\alpha$  in TCA cycle-deficient tumors does not involve increased genetic instability. Physiological significance of the alternative transcript of *FH* (*FHv*) remains obscure, but as being responsive to cellular stresses it would be intriguing to consider it operating in some tumorigenesis-associated pathway.

In the future, the research on TCA cycle-associated tumorigenesis will undoubtedly continue to elucidate the functional consequences of the loss of FH and SDH as well as search for possible therapeutics. Introduction of  $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate derivatives has successfully been shown to restore normal PHD activity in FH- and SDH-deficient cells, suggesting a therapy possibility for the cancers associated with TCA cycle dysfunction (MacKenzie et al, 2007). Alternatively, since the energy production in TCA cycledeficient cells seems to be dependent on the anaerobic pathways, inhibitors of glycolysis enzymes have been proposed as putative therapeutics agents. Weak inhibitors would minimally harm aerobic tissues but the tumor tissue dependent on glycolysis would be more severely affected (Catherino et al., 2007). A valuable model for testing the future drugs will be the recently developed kidney-specific *Fh1* knock-out mouse (Pollard et al., 2007). In general, advanced RCC has a limited response to drug treatments. The novel targeted therapies for RCC include molecules sorafenib and sunitinib which are broadspectrum inhibitors of RTKs activated by HIF targets such as VEGF, PDGF, and TGF $\alpha$ (Grandinetti & Goldspiel, 2007). Thus, these novel therapeutic agents may also provide an alternative for the growth suppression of HLRCC renal tumors with an overactive HIF pathway.

Since HLRCC is a quite newly identified and rare syndrome, any international consensus on the patient surveillance has not yet been established. Only some provisional recommendations have been presented based on the present knowledge about the clinical outcome of HLRCC (Pithupakorn & Toro, 2006; http://www.geneclinics.org). The surveillance guidelines applied to Finnish HLRCC patients at present include the followup of uterine tumor formation and progression by gynecological examination and ultrasound annually to every two years (Dr K. Aittomäki, personal communication). Since RCCs in HLRCC seem to have a very aggressive nature, the frequent, at least biannual, screening of the kidneys is specifically emphasized. As being sensitive and safe, a contrast enhanced MRI is recommended as the primary method (Kujala et al., 2007; http://www.uroweb.org/publications/eau-abstracts-online/?AID=14154). However, to reach a comprehensive consensus for HLRCC patient surveillance practices, a more long-term experience is required.

#### 8. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was carried out at the Department of Medical Genetics, University of Helsinki, during 2003-2008. The Faculty of Medicine and Leena Palotie, Kristiina Aittomäki, and Päivi Peltomäki as the past and present heads of the department are thanked for providing the excellent research facilities.

I sincerely thank Lauri A. Aaltonen for supervising this thesis. It has been an unbelievably great opportunity to work in such a solid and well-organized laboratory. Lauri's extensive expertise and connections in the research field of human tumor susceptibility combined with his uprightness and concern for our well-being make him a great group leader. My other supervisor, Virpi Launonen, is deeply thanked for her positive attitude and encouragement in the times when it really was needed, and for always having time for this project and to be of help. I could not have had better supervisors.

I am indebted to Markus Perola and Peppi Karppinen for reviewing this thesis and providing the valuable criticism and suggestions to improve the manuscript. Thanks also to Rita Vanharanta for the excellent and fast editing of the manuscript text.

I am also grateful to all the co-authors and collaborators who have enabled this work by providing the samples and their expertise in the various fields of science: Kristiina Aittomäki, Riitta Herva, Pasi A. Koivisto, Eero Pukkala, Outi Vierimaa, Ignacio Blanco, Jose M. Piulats, Markus J. Mäkinen, Peter Devilee, Cees Cornelisse, Pancas C. W. Hogendoorn, Ivonne van Minderhout, Anu Jalanko, and Johanna Arola.

Many thanks go to all the members of Aaltonen's group: I am grateful to post-docs Auli and Pia V. for advices and encouragement, especially during the last steps of this task. Rainer is thanked for his help with the in silico analyses and providing the facilities - for my birthday party. Special thanks go to Sanna for her efforts in the variant project, especially for making the "midnight time points" of some of the cell experiments. I appreciate also Päivi L. and Sakari's contribution to my projects. Pia A. is thanked for sharing the days at the lab with me right from the beginning, as well as for helping with this thesis book. Sari and Taru are acknowledged for their patience and silence during the time I wrote my thesis and for cheering me up with many refreshing chats. I truly hope that I was not too difficult. The technical assistance that I have obtained from Inga-Lill, Mikko, Mairi, and Iina V. is highly appreciated. Without Sini's work on tracing the pedigrees and samples and keeping them in order, this work (and that of others) could not had gone ahead. Nina, Maija, Reijo, and Diego are thanked for help in the projects, and guidance in my early days at the lab. I am also grateful to all the other past and present members of the lab, Anniina, Iina N., Heli S., Marianna, Silva, Elina, Alexandra, Johanna, Eevi, Yilong, Sirpa, Katja, Tuija, Antti, Laura, Susa, Edwin, Päivi H., and Annika for accompanying me on my PhD journey. You all and all those past members of the lab not mentioned here, have made this journey comfortable and fun.

All my friends are thanked for balancing the life and the relaxing moments outside the lab. Especially Leena, Paula, Mari, and Susanna are warmly thanked for the fun moments but also for their understanding of work/science-related issues. Maiju, Marika, and Piia are thanked for their long-lasting friendship. I also appreciate those free time activities arranged by Anne & Ari and Maija & Mikko. My dearest cousins Heidi and Maarit are acknowledged for their care and support and all the enjoyable moments we have had together. Aaro and Ilkka, thanks for making the get-togethers even more fun. Above all, I want to express the gratitude to my family; mum and dad for their support and for always giving me the space to do things in my own way, and Sami for his love and understanding.

The Molecular Medicine Sequencing Laboratory and the Molecular Imaging Unit are thanked for providing the excellent services and equipments.

The participation of those individuals who donated their samples is also highly acknowledged.

This study was financially supported by grants from the Research and Science Foundation of Farmos, the Paulo Foundation, the Maud Kuistila Memorial Foundation, the Ida Montin Foundation, the Biomedicum Helsinki Foundation, and the Finnish Cancer Organizations.

Helsinki, March 2008

The pro

#### 9. REFERENCES

Adams JM. Ways of dying: multiple pathways to apoptosis. Genes Dev. 2003; 17(20):2481-95. Review.

Alam NA, Rowan AJ, Wortham NC, Pollard PJ, Mitchell M, Tyrer JP, Barclay E, Calonje E, Manek S, Adams SJ, Bowers PW, Burrows NP, Charles-Holmes R, Cook LJ, Daly BM, Ford GP, Fuller LC, Hadfield-Jones SE, Hardwick N, Highet AS, Keefe M, MacDonald-Hull SP, Potts ED, Crone M, Wilkinson S, Camacho-Martinez F, Jablonska S, Ratnavel R, MacDonald A, Mann RJ, Grice K, Guillet G, Lewis-Jones MS, McGrath H, Seukeran DC, Morrison PJ, Fleming S, Rahman S, Kelsell D, Leigh I, Olpin S, Tomlinson IP. Genetic and functional analyses of FH mutations in multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomatosis, hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cancer, and fumarate hydratase deficiency. Hum Mol Genet. 2003; 12(11):1241-52.

Alam NA, Olpin S, Leigh IM. Fumarate hydratase mutations and predisposition to cutaneous leiomyomas, uterine leiomyomas and renal cancer. Br J Dermatol. 2005a; 153(1):11-7. Review.

Alam NA, Barclay E, Rowan AJ, Tyrer JP, Calonje E, Manek S, Kelsell D, Leigh I, Olpin S, Tomlinson IP. Clinical features of multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomatosis: an underdiagnosed tumor syndrome. Arch Dermatol. 2005b; 141(2):199-206.

Alam NA, Olpin S, Rowan A, Kelsell D, Leigh IM, Tomlinson IP, Weaver T. Missense mutations in fumarate hydratase in multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer. J Mol Diagn. 2005c; 7(4):437-43.

Alazzouzi H, Domingo E, González S, Blanco I, Armengol M, Espín E, Plaja A, Schwartz S, Capella G, Schwartz S Jr. Low levels of microsatellite instability characterize MLH1 and MSH2 HNPCC carriers before tumor diagnosis. Hum Mol Genet. 2005; 14(2):235-9.

Albayrak T, Scherhammer V, Schoenfeld N, Braziulis E, Mund T, Bauer MK, Scheffler IE, Grimm S. The tumor suppressor cybL, a component of the respiratory chain, mediates apoptosis induction. Mol Biol Cell. 2003; 14(8):3082-96

Amant F, Dorfling CM, Dreyer L, Vergote I, Lindeque BG, Van Rensburg EJ. Microsatellite instability in uterine sarcomas. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2001; 11(3):218-23.

Amar L, Baudin E, Burnichon N, Peyrard S, Silvera S, Bertherat J, Bertagna X, Schlumberger M, Jeunemaitre X, Gimenez-Roqueplo AP, Plouin PF. Succinate dehydrogenase B gene mutations predict survival in patients with malignant pheochromocytomas or paragangliomas. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2007; 92(10):3822-8.

Anderson S, Bankier AT, Barrell BG, de Bruijn MH, Coulson AR, Drouin J, Eperon IC, Nierlich DP, Roe BA, Sanger F, Schreier PH, Smith AJ, Staden R, Young IG. Sequence and organization of the human mitochondrial genome. Nature. 1981; 290(5806):457-65.

Astrinidis A, Henske EP. Tuberous sclerosis complex: linking growth and energy signaling pathways with human disease. Oncogene. 2005; 24(50):7475-81.

Astuti D, Latif F, Dallol A, Dahia PL, Douglas F, George E, Sköldberg F, Husebye ES, Eng C, Maher ER. Gene mutations in the succinate dehydrogenase subunit SDHB cause susceptibility to familial pheochromocytoma and to familial paraganglioma. Am J Hum Genet. 2001; 69(1):49-54. Erratum in: Am J Hum Genet. 2002; 70(2):565.

Ayoubi TA, Van De Ven WJ. Regulation of gene expression by alternative promoters. FASEB J. 1996; 10(4):453-60. Review.

Badeloe S, van Geel M, van Steensel MA, Bastida J, Ferrando J, Steijlen PM, Frank J, Poblete-Gutiérrez P. Diffuse and segmental variants of cutaneous leiomyomatosis: novel mutations in the fumarate hydratase gene and review of the literature. Exp Dermatol. 2006; 15(9):735-41. Review.

Baird NA, Turnbull DW, Johnson EA. Induction of the heat shock pathway during hypoxia requires regulation of heat shock factor by hypoxia-inducible factor-1. J Biol Chem. 2006; 281(50):38675-81.

Bapat SA. Evolution of cancer stem cells. Semin Cancer Biol. 2007; 17(3):204-13.

Barker KT, Bevan S, Wang R, Lu YJ, Flanagan AM, Bridge JA, Fisher C, Finlayson CJ, Shipley J, Houlston RS. Low frequency of somatic mutations in the FH/multiple cutaneous leiomyomatosis gene in sporadic leiomyosarcomas and uterine leiomyomas. Br J Cancer. 2002; 87(4):446-8.

Barzon L, Sonino N, Fallo F, Palu G, Boscaro M. Prevalence and natural history of adrenal incidentalomas. Eur J Endocrinol. 2003; 149(4):273-85. Review.

Baysal BE, FerreII RE, Willett-Brozick JE, Lawrence EC, Myssiorek D, Bosch A, van der Mey A, Taschner PE, Rubinstein WS, Myers EN, Richard CW 3rd, Cornelisse CJ, Devilee P, Devlin B. Mutations in SDHD, a mitochondrial complex II gene, in hereditary paraganglioma. Science. 2000; 287(5454):848-51.

Bell SW, Kempson RL, Hendrickson MR. Problematic uterine smooth muscle neoplasms. A clinicopathologic study of 213 cases. Am J Surg Pathol. 1994; 18(6):535-58.

Bevan S, Edwards SM, Ardern Jones A, Dowe A, Southgate C, Dearnaley D, Easton DF, Houlston RS, Eeles RA; CRC/BPG UK Familial Prostate Cancer Study Collaborators. Germline mutations in fumarate hydratase (FH) do not predispose to prostate cancer. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2003; 6(1):12-4.

Bindra RS, Crosby ME, Glazer PM. Regulation of DNA repair in hypoxic cancer cells. Cancer Metastasis Rev. 2007; 26(2):249-60. Review.

Bindra RS, Gibson SL, Meng A, Westermark U, Jasin M, Pierce AJ, Bristow RG, Classon MK, Glazer PM. Hypoxia-induced down-regulation of BRCA1 expression by E2Fs. Cancer Res. 2005a; 65(24):11597-604.

Bindra RS, Glazer PM. Genetic instability and the tumor microenvironment: towards the concept of microenvironment-induced mutagenesis. Mutat Res. 2005b; 569(1-2):75-85. Review.

Bindra RS, Glazer PM. Co-repression of mismatch repair gene expression by hypoxia in cancer cells: role of the Myc/Max network. Cancer Lett. 2007a; 252(1):93-103.

Bindra RS, Glazer PM. Repression of RAD51 gene expression by E2F4/p130 complexes in hypoxia. Oncogene. 2007b; 26(14):2048-57.

Bindra RS, Schaffer PJ, Meng A, Woo J, Måseide K, Roth ME, Lizardi P, Hedley DW, Bristow RG, Glazer PM. Down-regulation of Rad51 and decreased homologous recombination in hypoxic cancer cells. Mol Cell Biol. 2004; 24(19):8504-18.

Birch-Machin MA, Taylor RW, Cochran B, Ackrell BA, Turnbull DM. Late-onset optic atrophy, ataxia, and myopathy associated with a mutation of a complex II gene. Ann Neurol. 2000; 48(3):330-5.

Birt AR, Hogg GR, Dubé WJ. Hereditary multiple fibrofolliculomas with trichodiscomas and acrochordons. Arch Dermatol. 1977; 113(12):1674-7.

Blagosklonny MV, An WG, Romanova LY, Trepel J, Fojo T, Neckers L. p53 inhibits hypoxia-inducible factor-stimulated transcription. J Biol Chem. 1998; 273(20):11995-8.

Blanes A, Sanchez-Carrillo JJ, Diaz-Cano SJ. Topographic molecular profile of pheochromocytomas: role of somatic down-regulation of mismatch repair. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006; 91(3):1150-8.

Blaveri E, Brewer JL, Roydasgupta R, Fridlyand J, DeVries S, Koppie T, Pejavar S, Mehta K, Carroll P, Simko JP, Waldman FM. Bladder cancer stage and outcome by array-based comparative genomic hybridization. Clin Cancer Res. 2005; 11(19 Pt 1):7012-22.

Blenkiron C, Miska EA. miRNAs in cancer: approaches, aetiology, diagnostics and therapy. Hum Mol Genet. 2007; 16 Spec No 1:R106-13. Review.

Boguski MS, Lowe TM, Tolstoshev CM. dbEST--database for "expressed sequence tags". Nat Genet. 1993; 4(4):332-3.

Boland CR, Thibodeau SN, Hamilton SR, Sidransky D, Eshleman JR, Burt RW, Meltzer SJ, Rodriguez-Bigas MA, Fodde R, Ranzani GN, Srivastava SA. National Cancer Institute Workshop on Microsatellite Instability for cancer detection and familial predisposition: development of international criteria for the determination of microsatellite instability in colorectal cancer. Cancer Res. 1998; 58(22):5248-57.

Bonné AC, Bodmer D, Schoenmakers EF, van Ravenswaaij CM, Hoogerbrugge N, van Kessel AG. Chromosome 3 translocations and familial renal cell cancer. Curr Mol Med. 2004; 4(8):849-54. Review.

Bourgeron T, Chretien D, Poggi-Bach J, Doonan S, Rabier D, Letouzé P, Munnich A, Rötig A, Landrieu P, Rustin P. Mutation of the fumarase gene in two siblings with progressive encephalopathy and fumarase deficiency. J Clin Invest. 1994; 93(6):2514-8.

Bourgeron T, Rustin P, Chretien D, Birch-Machin M, Bourgeois M, Viegas-Péquignot E, Munnich A, Rötig A. Mutation of a nuclear succinate dehydrogenase gene results in mitochondrial respiratory chain deficiency. Nat Genet. 1995; 11(2):144-9.
Bowes T, Singh B, Gupta RS. Subcellular localization of fumarase in mammalian cells and tissues. Histochem Cell Biol. 2007; 127(3):335-46.

Brenner W, Färber G, Herget T, Lehr HA, Hengstler JG, Thüroff JW. Loss of tumor suppressor protein PTEN during renal carcinogenesis. Int J Cancer. 2002; 99(1):53-7.

Brizel DM, Scully SP, Harrelson JM, Layfield LJ, Bean JM, Prosnitz LR, Dewhirst MW. Tumor oxygenation predicts for the likelihood of distant metastases in human soft tissue sarcoma. Cancer Res. 1996; 56(5):941-3.

Buermeyer AB, Deschênes SM, Baker SM, Liskay RM. Mammalian DNA mismatch repair. Annu Rev Genet. 1999; 33:533-64.

Calin GA, Dumitru CD, Shimizu M, Bichi R, Zupo S, Noch E, Aldler H, Rattan S, Keating M, Rai K, Rassenti L, Kipps T, Negrini M, Bullrich F, Croce CM. Frequent deletions and down-regulation of micro- RNA genes miR15 and miR16 at 13q14 in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2002; 99(24):15524-9.

Calin GA, Croce CM. MicroRNAs and chromosomal abnormalities in cancer cells. Oncogene. 2006; 25(46):6202-10. Review.

Campione E, Terrinoni A, Orlandi A, Codispoti A, Melino G, Bianchi L, Mazzotta A, Garaci FG, Ludovici A, Chimenti S. Cerebral cavernomas in a family with multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomas associated with a new mutation in the fumarate hydratase gene. J Invest Dermatol. 2007; 127(9):2271-3.

Carninci P. Constructing the landscape of the mammalian transcriptome. J Exp Biol. 2007; 210(Pt 9):1497-506.

Carpten JD, Robbins CM, Villablanca A, Forsberg L, Presciuttini S, Bailey-Wilson J, Simonds WF, Gillanders EM, Kennedy AM, Chen JD, Agarwal SK, Sood R, Jones MP, Moses TY, Haven C, Petillo D, Leotlela PD, Harding B, Cameron D, Pannett AA, Höög A, Heath H 3rd, James-Newton LA, Robinson B, Zarbo RJ, Cavaco BM, Wassif W, Perrier ND, Rosen IB, Kristoffersson U, Turnpenny PD, Farnebo LO, Besser GM, Jackson CE, Morreau H, Trent JM, Thakker RV, Marx SJ, Teh BT, Larsson C, Hobbs MR. HRPT2, encoding parafibromin, is mutated in hyperparathyroidism-jaw tumor syndrome. Nat Genet. 2002; 32(4):676-80.

Carrim ZI, Murchison JT. The prevalence of simple renal and hepatic cysts detected by spiral computed tomography. Clin Radiol. 2003; 58(8):626-9.

Carvajal-Carmona LG, Alam NA, Pollard PJ, Jones AM, Barclay E, Wortham N, Pignatelli M, Freeman A, Pomplun S, Ellis I, Poulsom R, El-Bahrawy MA, Berney DM, Tomlinson IP. Adult leydig cell tumors of the testis caused by germline fumarate hydratase mutations. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006; 91(8):3071-5.

Catherino WH, Mayers CM, Mantzouris T, Armstrong AY, Linehan WM, Segars JH. Compensatory alterations in energy homeostasis characterized in uterine tumors from hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer. Fertil Steril. 2007; 88(4 Suppl):1039-48.

Cerroni L, Kerl H. Aberrant bcl-2 protein expression provides a possible mechanism of neoplastic cell growth in cutaneous basal-cell carcinoma. J Cutan Pathol. 1994; 21(5):398-403.

Chan I, Wong T, Martinez-Mir A, Christiano AM, McGrath JA. Familial multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomas associated with papillary renal cell cancer. Clin Exp Dermatol. 2005; 30(1):75-8.

Chao EC, Lipkin SM. Molecular models for the tissue specificity of DNA mismatch repair-deficient carcinogenesis. Nucleic Acids Res. 2006; 34(3):840-52. Review.

Chedid A, Jao W. Hereditary tumors of the carotid bodies and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Cancer. 1974; 33(6):1635-41.

Chen L, Nievera C, Lee AY, Wu X. Cell cycle-dependent complex formation of BRCA1/CtIP/MRN is important for DNA doublestrand break repair. J Biol Chem. 2008 Jan; Epub ahead of print

Chen C, Xie Y, Stevenson MA, Auron PE, Calderwood SK. Heat shock factor 1 represses Ras-induced transcriptional activation of the c-fos gene. J Biol Chem. 1997; 272(43):26803-6.

Chin SF, Teschendorff AE, Marioni JC, Wang Y, Barbosa-Morais NL, Thorne NP, Costa JL, Pinder SE, van de Wiel MA, Green AR, Ellis IO, Porter PL, Tavaré S, Brenton JD, Ylstra B, Caldas C. High-resolution aCGH and expression profiling identifies a novel genomic subtype of ER negative breast cancer. Genome Biol. 2007; 8(10):R215.

Chuang GS, Martinez-Mir A, Geyer A, Engler DE, Glaser B, Cserhalmi-Friedman PB, Gordon D, Horev L, Lukash B, Herman E, Cid MP, Brenner S, Landau M, Sprecher E, Garcia Muret MP, Christiano AM, Zlotogorski A. Germline fumarate hydratase

mutations and evidence for a founder mutation underlying multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2005; 52(3 Pt 1):410-6.

Chuang GS, Martinez-Mir A, Engler DE, Gmyrek RF, Zlotogorski A, Christiano AM. Multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata resulting from missense mutations in the fumarate hydratase gene. Clin Exp Dermatol. 2006; 31(1):118-21.

Clarke MF, Dick JE, Dirks PB, Eaves CJ, Jamieson CH, Jones DL, Visvader J, Weissman IL, Wahl GM. Cancer stem cellsperspectives on current status and future directions: AACR Workshop on cancer stem cells. Cancer Res. 2006; 66(19):9339-44.

Classon M, Harlow E. The retinoblastoma tumour suppressor in development and cancer. Nat Rev Cancer. 2002; 2(12):910-7. Review.

Clifford SC, Cockman ME, Smallwood AC, Mole DR, Woodward ER, Maxwell PH, Ratcliffe PJ, Maher ER. Contrasting effects on HIF-1alpha regulation by disease-causing pVHL mutations correlate with patterns of tumourigenesis in von Hippel-Lindau disease. Hum Mol Genet. 2001; 10(10):1029-38.

Climent J, Dimitrow P, Fridlyand J, Palacios J, Siebert R, Albertson DG, Gray JW, Pinkel D, Lluch A, Martinez-Climent JA. Deletion of chromosome 11q predicts response to anthracycline-based chemotherapy in early breast cancer. Cancer Res. 2007; 67(2):818-26.

Cohen HT, McGovern FJ. Renal-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med. 2005; 353(23):2477-90. Review.

Cook WD, McCaw BJ. Accommodating haploinsufficient tumor suppressor genes in Knudson's model. Oncogene. 2000; 19(30):3434-8.

Coughlin EM, Christensen E, Kunz PL, Krishnamoorthy KS, Walker V, Dennis NR, Chalmers RA, Elpeleg ON, Whelan D, Pollitt RJ, Ramesh V, Mandell R, Shih VE. Molecular analysis and prenatal diagnosis of human fumarase deficiency. Mol Genet Metab. 1998; 63(4):254-62.

Cramer SF, Patel A. The frequency of uterine leiomyomas. Am J Clin Pathol. 1990; 94(4):435-8.

Cullinane CA, Ellenhorn JD, Weitzel JN. Microsatellite instability is a rare finding in tumors of patients with both primary renal and rectal neoplasms. Cancer Genet Cytogenet. 2004; 148(2):163-5.

Cummins EP, Taylor CT. Hypoxia-responsive transcription factors. Pflugers Arch. 2005; 450(6):363-71. Review.

Danpure CJ. How can the products of a single gene be localized to more than one intracellular compartment? Trends Cell Biol. 1995; 5(6):230-8.

Deguchi M, Shiina H, Igawa M, Kaneuchi M, Nakajima K, Dahiya R. DNA mismatch repair genes in renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 2003; 169(6):2365-71.

Delahunt B, Eble JN. Papillary renal cell carcinoma: a clinicopathologic and immunohistochemical study of 105 tumors. Mod Pathol. 1997; 10(6):537-44.

Deschauer M, Gizatullina Z, Schulze A, Pritsch M, Knöppel C, Knape M, Zierz S, Gellerich FN. Molecular and biochemical investigations in fumarase deficiency. Mol Genet Metab. 2006; 88(2):146-52.

Diakoumis E, Sourvinos G, Kiaris H, Delakas D, Cranidis A, Spandidos DA. Genetic instability in renal cell carcinoma. Eur Urol. 1998; 33(2):227-32.

Edwards YH, Hopkinson DA. The genetic determination of fumarase isozymes in human tissues. Ann Hum Genet. 1979a ; 42(3):303-13.

Edwards YH, Hopkinson DA. Further characterization of the human fumarase variant, FH 2--1. Ann Hum Genet. 1979b; 43(2):103-8.

Eker R, Mossige J, Johannessen JV, Aars H. Hereditary renal adenomas and adenocarcinomas in rats. Diagn Histopathol. 1981; 4(1):99-110.

Eng C, Crossey PA, Mulligan LM, Healey CS, Houghton C, Prowse A, Chew SL, Dahia PL, O'Riordan JL, Toledo SP, et al. Mutations in the RET proto-oncogene and the von Hippel-Lindau disease tumour suppressor gene in sporadic and syndromic phaeochromocytomas. J Med Genet. 1995; 32(12):934-7.

Eng C, Clayton D, Schuffenecker I, Lenoir G, Cote G, Gagel RF, van Amstel HK, Lips CJ, Nishisho I, Takai SI, Marsh DJ, Robinson BG, Frank-Raue K, Raue F, Xue F, Noll WW, Romei C, Pacini F, Fink M, Niederle B, Zedenius J, Nordenskjöld M, Komminoth P, Hendy GN, Mulligan LM, et al. The relationship between specific RET proto-oncogene mutations and disease phenotype in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 2. International RET mutation consortium analysis. JAMA. 1996; 276(19):1575-9.

Esteban MA, Maxwell PH. HIF, a missing link between metabolism and cancer. Nat Med. 2005; 11(10):1047-8.

European Chromosome 16 Tuberous Sclerosis Consortium. Identification and characterization of the tuberous sclerosis gene on chromosome 16. Cell. 1993; 75(7):1305-15.

Fatyol K, Szalay AA. The p14ARF tumor suppressor protein facilitates nucleolar sequestration of hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha (HIF-1alpha) and inhibits HIF-1-mediated transcription. J Biol Chem. 2001; 276(30):28421-9.

Fearon ER. Human cancer syndromes: clues to the origin and nature of cancer. Science. 1997; 278(5340):1043-50. Review.

Fei G, Guo C, Sun HS, Feng ZP. Chronic hypoxia stress-induced differential modulation of heat-shock protein 70 and presynaptic proteins. J Neurochem. 2007; 100(1):50-61.

Feinberg AP. Phenotypic plasticity and the epigenetics of human disease. Nature. 2007; 447(7143):433-40.

Fox SB, Bragança J, Turley H, Campo L, Han C, Gatter KC, Bhattacharya S, Harris AL. CITED4 inhibits hypoxia-activated transcription in cancer cells, and its cytoplasmic location in breast cancer is associated with elevated expression of tumor cell hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha. Cancer Res. 2004; 64(17):6075-81.

French D, Cermele C, Lombardi AM, Vecchione A, Midulla C, Del Nero A, Vecchione A. Microsatellite alterations in uterine leiomyomas. Anticancer Res. 1998; 18(1A):349-51.

Fukuda R, Hirota K, Fan F, Jung YD, Ellis LM, Semenza GL. Insulin-like growth factor 1 induces hypoxia-inducible factor 1mediated vascular endothelial growth factor expression, which is dependent on MAP kinase and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase signaling in colon cancer cells. J Biol Chem. 2002; 277(41):38205-11

Fukuda R, Kelly B, Semenza GL. Vascular endothelial growth factor gene expression in colon cancer cells exposed to prostaglandin E2 is mediated by hypoxia-inducible factor 1. Cancer Res. 2003; 63(9):2330-4.

Futreal PA, Coin L, Marshall M, Down T, Hubbard T, Wooster R, Rahman N, Stratton MR. A census of human cancer genes. 1: Nat Rev Cancer. 2004; 4(3):177-83.

Gadducci A, Landoni F, Sartori E, Zola P, Maggino T, Lissoni A, Bazzurini L, Arisio R, Romagnolo C, Cristofani R. Uterine leiomyosarcoma: analysis of treatment failures and survival. Gynecol Oncol. 1996; 62(1):25-32.

Gellera C, Uziel G, Rimoldi M, Zeviani M, Laverda A, Carrara F, DiDonato S. Fumarase deficiency is an autosomal recessive encephalopathy affecting both the mitochondrial and the cytosolic enzymes. Neurology. 1990; 40(3 Pt 1):495-9.

Giles RH, van Es JH, Clevers H. Caught up in a Wnt storm: Wnt signaling in cancer. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2003; 1653(1):1-24. Review

Gimenez-Roqueplo AP, Favier J, Rustin P, Rieubland C, Crespin M, Nau V, Khau Van Kien P, Corvol P, Plouin PF, Jeunemaitre X; COMETE Network. Mutations in the SDHB gene are associated with extra-adrenal and/or malignant phaeochromocytomas. Cancer Res. 2003; 63(17):5615-21.

Gimm O, Armanios M, Dziema H, Neumann HP, Eng C. Somatic and occult germ-line mutations in SDHD, a mitochondrial complex II gene, in nonfamilial pheochromocytoma. Cancer Res. 2000; 60(24):6822-5.

Gnarra JR, Tory K, Weng Y, Schmidt L, Wei MH, Li H, Latif F, Liu S, Chen F, Duh FM, et al. Mutations of the VHL tumour suppressor gene in renal carcinoma. Nat Genet. 1994; 7(1):85-90.

Gottlieb E, Tomlinson IP. Mitochondrial tumour suppressors: a genetic and biochemical update. Nat Rev Cancer. 2005; 5(11):857-66.

Grandinetti CA, Goldspiel BR. Sorafenib and sunitinib: novel targeted therapies for renal cell cancer. Pharmacotherapy. 2007; 27(8):1125-44.

Graveel CR, London CA, Vande Woude GF. A mouse model of activating Met mutations. Cell Cycle. 2005; 4(4):518-20. Review.

Greco KE, Mahon S. Common hereditary cancer syndromes. Semin Oncol Nurs. 2004; 20(3):164-77. Review.

Greijer AE, van der Groep P, Kemming D, Shvarts A, Semenza GL, Meijer GA, van de Wiel MA, Belien JA, van Diest PJ, van der Wall E. Up-regulation of gene expression by hypoxia is mediated predominantly by hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF-1). J Pathol. 2005; 206(3):291-304.

Gross KL, Panhuysen CI, Kleinman MS, Goldhammer H, Jones ES, Nassery N, Stewart EA, Morton CC. Involvement of fumarate hydratase in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas: genetic linkage analysis and FISH studies. Genes Chromosomes Cancer. 2004; 41(3):183-90.

Grubb RL 3rd, Franks ME, Toro J, Middelton L, Choyke L, Fowler S, Torres-Cabala C, Glenn GM, Choyke P, Merino MJ, Zbar B, Pinto PA, Srinivasan R, Coleman JA, Linehan WM. Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer: a syndrome associated with an aggressive form of inherited renal cancer. J Urol. 2007; 177(6):2074-80.

Guinez C, Morelle W, Michalski JC, Lefebvre T. O-GlcNAc glycosylation: a signal for the nuclear transport of cytosolic proteins? Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 2005; 37(4):765-74.

Gupta D, Shidham V, Holden J, Layfield L. Prognostic value of immunohistochemical expression of topoisomerase alpha II, MIB-1, p53, E-cadherin, retinoblastoma gene protein product, and HER-2/neu in adrenal and extra-adrenal pheochromocytomas. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol. 2000; 8(4):267-74.

Gustafson S, Zbuk KM, Scacheri C, Eng C. Cowden syndrome. Semin Oncol. 2007; 34(5):428-34.

Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell. 2000; 100(1):57-70. Review

Hart, WR. Diagnostic aspects of uterine smooth muscle tumours. Histopathology. 2002; 41:supplement 2.

Hatch MD. A simple spectrophotometric assay for fumarate hydratase in crude tissue extracts. Anal Biochem. 1978; 85(1):271-5.

Havekes B, Corssmit EP, Jansen JC, van der Mey AG, Vriends AH, Romijn JA. Malignant paragangliomas associated with mutations in the succinate dehydrogenase D gene. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2007; 92(4):1245-8.

Hay N. The Akt-mTOR tango and its relevance to cancer. Cancer Cell. 2005; 8(3):179-83. Review.

Heinen CD, Schmutte C, Fishel R. DNA repair and tumorigenesis: lessons from hereditary cancer syndromes. Cancer Biol Ther. 2002; 21(5):477-85.

Hensen EF, Jordanova ES, van Minderhout IJ, Hogendoorn PC, Taschner PE, van der Mey AG, Devilee P, Cornelisse CJ. Somatic loss of maternal chromosome 11 causes parent-of-origin-dependent inheritance in SDHD-linked paraganglioma and phaeochromocytoma families. Oncogene. 2004; 23(23):4076-83.

Hewitson KS, McNeill LA, Riordan MV, Tian YM, Bullock AN, Welford RW, Elkins JM, Oldham NJ, Bhattacharya S, Gleadle JM, Ratcliffe PJ, Pugh CW, Schofield CJ. Hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF) asparagine hydroxylase is identical to factor inhibiting HIF (FIH) and is related to the cupin structural family. J Biol Chem. 2002; 277(29):26351-5.

Hill RP, Perris R. "Destemming" cancer stem cells. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2007; 99(19):1435-40.

Hino O, Kobayashi T, Tsuchiya H, Kikuchi Y, Kobayashi E, Mitani H, Hirayama Y. The predisposing gene of the Eker rat inherited cancer syndrome is tightly linked to the tuberous sclerosis (TSC2) gene. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1994; 203(2):1302-8.

Hino O, Kobayashi T, Momose S, Kikuchi Y, Adachi H, Okimoto K. Renal carcinogenesis: genotype, phenotype and dramatype. Cancer Sci. 2003; 94(2):142-7. Review.

Hockel M, Schlenger K, Aral B, Mitze M, Schaffer U, Vaupel P. Association between tumor hypoxia and malignant progression in advanced cancer of the uterine cervix. Cancer Res. 1996; 56(19):4509-15

Hodge JC, Morton CC. Genetic heterogeneity among uterine leiomyomata: insights into malignant progression. Hum Mol Genet. 2007; 16 Spec No 1:R7-13. Review.

Hofstra RM, Stelwagen T, Stulp RP, de Jong D, Hulsbeek M, Kamsteeg EJ, van den Berg A, Landsvater RM, Vermey A, Molenaar WM, Lips CJ, Buys CH. Extensive mutation scanning of RET in sporadic medullary thyroid carcinoma and of RET and VHL in sporadic pheochromocytoma reveals involvement of these genes in only a minority of cases. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1996; 81(8):2881-4.

Houlston RS, Peto J. The search for low-penetrance cancer susceptibility alleles. Oncogene. 2004; 23(38):6471-6. Review.

Huang LE, Bindra RS, Glazer PM, Harris AL. Hypoxia-induced genetic instability--a calculated mechanism underlying tumor progression. J Mol Med. 2007; 85(2):139-48. Review.

Hughes TA. Regulation of gene expression by alternative untranslated regions. Trends Genet. 2006; 22(3):119-22. Review.

Hunter T. The role of tyrosine phosphorylation in cell growth and disease. Harvey Lect. 1998-1999; 94:81-119. Review.

Iervolino A, Trisciuoglio D, Ribatti D, Candiloro A, Biroccio A, Zupi G, Del Bufalo D. Bcl-2 overexpression in human melanoma cells increases angiogenesis through VEGF mRNA stabilization and HIF-1-mediated transcriptional activity. FASEB J. 2002; 16(11):1453-5.

Isaacs JS, Jung YJ, Mole DR, Lee S, Torres-Cabala C, Chung YL, Merino M, Trepel J, Zbar B, Toro J, Ratcliffe PJ, Linehan WM, Neckers L. HIF overexpression correlates with biallelic loss of fumarate hydratase in renal cancer: novel role of fumarate in regulation of HIF stability. Cancer Cell. 2005; 8(2):143-53

Ishii T, Yasuda K, Akatsuka A, Hino O, Hartman PS, Ishii N. A mutation in the SDHC gene of complex II increases oxidative stress, resulting in apoptosis and tumorigenesis. Cancer Res. 2005; 65(1):203-9.

Jakowlew SB. Transforming growth factor-beta in cancer and metastasis. Cancer Metastasis Rev. 2006; 25(3):435-57.

Jefford CE, Irminger-Finger I. Mechanisms of chromosome instability in cancers. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2006; 59(1):1-14. Review.

Jemal A, Siegel R, Ward E, Murray T, Xu J, Thun MJ. Cancer statistics, 2007. CA Cancer J Clin. 2007; 57(1):43-66.

Jiang BH, Agani F, Passaniti A, Semenza GL.V-SRC induces expression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF-1) and transcription of genes encoding vascular endothelial growth factor and enolase 1: involvement of HIF-1 in tumor progression. Cancer Res. 1997; 57(23):5328-35.

Jiménez C, Cote G, Arnold A, Gagel RF. Should patients with apparently sporadic pheochromocytomas or paragangliomas be screened for hereditary syndromes? J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006; 91(8):2851-8. Review.

Jones PA, Baylin SB. The epigenomics of cancer. Cell. 2007; 128(4):683-92. Review.

Jyung RW, LeClair EE, Bernat RA, Kang TS, Ung F, McKenna MJ, Tuan RS. Expression of angiogenic growth factors in paragangliomas. Laryngoscope. 2000; 110(1):161-7.

Kang Y, Chen CR, Massagué J. A self-enabling TGFbeta response coupled to stress signaling: Smad engages stress response factor ATF3 for Id1 repression in epithelial cells. Mol Cell. 2003; 11(4):915-26.

Kanomata N, Eble JN, Halling KC. Microsatellite instability is uncommon in young patients with renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Genet Cytogenet. 1998; 101(2):123-7.

Karniely S, Regev-Rudzki N, Pines O. The presequence of fumarase is exposed to the cytosol during import into mitochondria. J Mol Biol. 2006; 358(2):396-405.

Kastan MB, Berkovich E. p53: a two-faced cancer gene. Nat Cell Biol. 2007; 9(5):489-91.

Katschinski DM, Le L, Heinrich D, Wagner KF, Hofer T, Schindler SG, Wenger RH. Heat induction of the unphosphorylated form of hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha is dependent on heat shock protein-90 activity. J Biol Chem. 2002; 277(11):9262-7.

Kempson RL, Hendrickson MR. Smooth muscle, endometrial stromal, and mixed Müllerian tumors of the uterus. Mod Pathol. 2000; 13(3):328-42. Review.

Kerrigan JF, Aleck KA, Tarby TJ, Bird CR, Heidenreich RA. Fumaric aciduria: clinical and imaging features. Ann Neurol. 2000; 47(5):583-8.

Kim G. Multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomatosis (Reed's syndrome). Dermatol Online J. 2005; 11(4):21.

Kim JW, Dang CV. Multifaceted roles of glycolytic enzymes. Trends Biochem Sci. 2005; 30(3):142-50. Review.

Kim W, Kaelin WG Jr. The von Hippel-Lindau tumor suppressor protein: new insights into oxygen sensing and cancer. Curr Opin Genet Dev. 2003; 13(1):55-60. Review.

Kim WY, Kaelin WG Jr. .Molecular pathways in renal cell carcinoma--rationale for targeted treatment. Semin Oncol. 2006; 33(5):588-95.

Kinsella BT, Doonan S. Nucleotide sequence of a cDNA coding for mitochondrial fumarase from human liver. Biosci Rep. 1986; 6(10):921-9.

Kiuru M, Launonen V, Hietala M, Aittomaki K, Vierimaa O, Salovaara R, Arola J, Pukkala E, Sistonen P, Herva R, Aaltonen LA. Familial cutaneous leiomyomatosis is a two-hit condition associated with renal cell cancer of characteristic histopathology. Am J Pathol. 2001; 159(3):825-9.

Kiuru M, Lehtonen R, Arola J, Salovaara R, Jarvinen H, Aittomaki K, Sjoberg J, Visakorpi T, Knuutila S, Isola J, Delahunt B, Herva R, Launonen V, Karhu A, Aaltonen LA. Few FH mutations in sporadic counterparts of tumor types observed in hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer families. Cancer Res. 2002; 62(16):4554-7.

Kiuru M, Lehtonen R, Eerola H, Aittomaki K, Blomqvist C, Nevanlinna H, Aaltonen LA, Launonen V. No germline FH mutations in familial breast cancer patients. Eur J Hum Genet. 2005; 13(4):506-9.

Knudson AG Jr. Mutation and cancer: statistical study of retinoblastoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1971; 68(4):820-3.

Knudson AG. Cancer genetics. Am J Med Genet. 2002; 111(1):96-102. Review.

Koivunen P, Hirsilä M, Remes AM, Hassinen IE, Kivirikko KI, Myllyharju J. Inhibition of hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF) hydroxylases by citric acid cycle intermediates: possible links between cell metabolism and stabilization of HIF. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282(7):4524-32.

Koshiji M, To KK, Hammer S, Kumamoto K, Harris AL, Modrich P, Huang LE. HIF-1alpha induces genetic instability by transcriptionally downregulating MutSalpha expression. Mol Cell. 2005; 17(6):793-803.

Kozak M. An analysis of 5'-noncoding sequences from 699 vertebrate messenger RNAs. Nucleic Acids Res. 1987; 15(20):8125-48. Review.

Kozak M. An analysis of vertebrate mRNA sequences: intimations of translational control. J Cell Biol. 1991; 115(4):887-903. Review.

Kozak M. Adherence to the first-AUG rule when a second AUG codon follows closely upon the first. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1995; 92(15):7134.

Kozak M. Interpreting cDNA sequences: some insights from studies on translation. Mamm Genome. 1996; 7(8):563-74. Review.

Kramer K, Hasel C, Aschoff AJ, Henne-Bruns D, Wuerl P. Multiple gastrointestinal stromal tumors and bilateral pheochromocytoma in neurofibromatosis. World J Gastroenterol. 2007; 13(24):3384-7. Review.

de Krijger RR, van der Harst E, van der Ham F, Stijnen T, Dinjens WN, Koper JW, Bruining HA, Lamberts SW, Bosman FT. Prognostic value of p53, bcl-2, and c-erbB-2 protein expression in phaeochromocytomas. J Pathol. 1999; 188(1):51-5.

Kroll AJ, Alexander B, Cochios Fm, Pechet L. Hereditary deficiencies of clotting factors VII and X associated with carotid-body tumors. N Engl J Med. 1964; 270:6-13.

Krützfeldt J, Rajewsky N, Braich R, Rajeev KG, Tuschl T, Manoharan M, Stoffel M. Silencing of microRNAs in vivo with 'antagomirs'. Nature. 2005; 438(7068):685-9.

Land SC, Tee AR. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha is regulated by the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) via an mTOR signaling motif. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282(28):20534-43.

Lando D, Peet DJ, Whelan DA, Gorman JJ, Whitelaw ML. Asparagine hydroxylation of the HIF transactivation domain a hypoxic switch. Science. 2002; 295(5556):858-61.

Lando D, Peet DJ, Gorman JJ, Whelan DA, Whitelaw ML, Bruick RK. FIH-1 is an asparaginyl hydroxylase enzyme that regulates the transcriptional activity of hypoxia-inducible factor. Genes Dev. 2002; 16(12):1466-71.

Landry JR, Mager DL, Wilhelm BT. Complex controls: the role of alternative promoters in mammalian genomes. Trends Genet. 2003; 19(11):640-8. Review.

Latif F, Tory K, Gnarra J, Yao M, Duh FM, Orcutt ML, Stackhouse T, Kuzmin I, Modi W, Geil L, et al. Identification of the von Hippel-Lindau disease tumor suppressor gene. Science. 1993; 260(5112):1317-20.

Laughner E, Taghavi P, Chiles K, Mahon PC, Semenza GL. HER2 (neu) signaling increases the rate of hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha (HIF-1alpha) synthesis: novel mechanism for HIF-1-mediated vascular endothelial growth factor expression. Mol Cell Biol. 2001; 21(12):3995-4004.

Launonen V, Vierimaa O, Kiuru M, Isola J, Roth S, Pukkala E, Sistonen P, Herva R, Aaltonen LA. Inherited susceptibility to uterine leiomyomas and renal cell cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001; 98(6):3387-92.

Layfield LJ, Liu K, Dodge R, Barsky SH. Uterine smooth muscle tumors: utility of classification by proliferation, ploidy, and prognostic markers versus traditional histopathology. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2000; 124(2):221-7.

Leach FS, Koh M, Sharma K, McWilliams G, Talifero-Smith L, Codd A, Olea R, Elbahloul O. Mismatch repair gene mutations in renal cell carcinoma. Cancer Biol Ther. 2002; 1(5):530-6.

Lee S, Nakamura E, Yang H, Wei W, Linggi MS, Sajan MP, Farese RV, Freeman RS, Carter BD, Kaelin WG Jr, Schlisio S. Neuronal apoptosis linked to EgIN3 prolyl hydroxylase and familial pheochromocytoma genes: developmental culling and cancer. Cancer Cell. 2005; 8(2):155-67.

Lehtonen R, Kiuru M, Rokman A, Ikonen T, Cunningham JM, Schaid DJ, Matikainen M, Nupponen NN, Karhu A, Kallioniemi OP, Thibodeau SN, Schleutker J, Aaltonen LA. No fumarate hydratase (FH) mutations in hereditary prostate cancer. J Med Genet. 2003; 40(3):e19.

Lehtonen R, Kiuru M, Vanharanta S, Sjoberg J, Aaltonen LM, Aittomaki K, Arola J, Butzow R, Eng C, Husgafvel-Pursiainen K, Isola J, Jarvinen H, Koivisto P, Mecklin JP, Peltomaki P, Salovaara R, Wasenius VM, Karhu A, Launonen V, Nupponen NN, Aaltonen LA. Biallelic inactivation of fumarate hydratase (FH) occurs in nonsyndromic uterine leiomyomas but is rare in other tumors. Am J Pathol. 2004; 164(1):17-22.

Leipzig J, Pevzner P, Heber S. The Alternative Splicing Gallery (ASG): bridging the gap between genome and transcriptome. Nucleic Acids Res. 2004; 32(13):3977-83.

Lendvay TS, Marshall FF. The tuberous sclerosis complex and its highly variable manifestations. J Urol. 2003; 169(5):1635-42.

Li GM. The role of mismatch repair in DNA damage-induced apoptosis. Oncol Res. 1999; 11(9):393-400. Review.

Lichtenstein P, Holm NV, Verkasalo PK, Iliadou A, Kaprio J, Koskenvuo M, Pukkala E, Skytthe A, Hemminki K. Environmental and heritable factors in the causation of cancer--analyses of cohorts of twins from Sweden, Denmark, and Finland. N Engl J Med. 2000; 343(2):78-85.

Liu B, Parsons R, Papadopoulos N, Nicolaides NC, Lynch HT, Watson P, Jass JR, Dunlop M, Wyllie A, Peltomäki P, de la Chapelle A, Hamilton SR, Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW. Analysis of mismatch repair genes in hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer patients. Nat Med. 1996; 2(2):169-74.

Liu XH, Kirschenbaum A, Lu M, Yao S, Dosoretz A, Holland JF, Levine AC. Prostaglandin E2 induces hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha stabilization and nuclear localization in a human prostate cancer cell line. J Biol Chem. 2002; 277(51):50081-6.

Loeffen J, Smeets R, Voit T, Hoffmann G, Smeitink J. Fumarase deficiency presenting with periventricular cysts. J Inherit Metab Dis. 2005; 28(5):799-800.

Lonser RR, Glenn GM, Walther M, Chew EY, Libutti SK, Linehan WM, Oldfield EH. von Hippel-Lindau disease. Lancet. 2003; 361(9374):2059-67. Review.

Lu J, Getz G, Miska EA, Alvarez-Saavedra E, Lamb J, Peck D, Sweet-Cordero A, Ebert BL, Mak RH, Ferrando AA, Downing JR, Jacks T, Horvitz HR, Golub TR. MicroRNA expression profiles classify human cancers. Nature. 2005; 435(7043):834-8.

Lubensky IA, Schmidt L, Zhuang Z, Weirich G, Pack S, Zambrano N, Walther MM, Choyke P, Linehan WM, Zbar B. Hereditary and sporadic papillary renal carcinomas with c-met mutations share a distinct morphological phenotype. Am J Pathol. 1999; 155(2):517-26.

MacKenzie ED, Selak MA, Tennant DA, Payne LJ, Crosby S, Frederiksen CM, Watson DG, Gottlieb E. Cell-permeating alphaketoglutarate derivatives alleviate pseudohypoxia in succinate dehydrogenase-deficient cells. Mol Cell Biol. 2007; 27(9):3282-9.

Maher ER, Eng C. The pressure rises: update on the genetics of phaeochromocytoma. Hum Mol Genet. 2002; 11(20):2347-54. Review.

Mahon PC, Hirota K, Semenza GL. FIH-1: a novel protein that interacts with HIF-1alpha and VHL to mediate repression of HIF-1 transcriptional activity. Genes Dev. 2001; 15(20):2675-86.

Major FJ, Blessing JA, Silverberg SG, Morrow CP, Creasman WT, Currie JL, Yordan E, Brady MF. Prognostic factors in earlystage uterine sarcoma. A Gynecologic Oncology Group study. Cancer. 1993; 71(4 Suppl):1702-9.

Makino Y, Uenishi R, Okamoto K, Isoe T, Hosono O, Tanaka H, Kanopka A, Poellinger L, Haneda M, Morimoto C. Transcriptional up-regulation of inhibitory PAS domain protein gene expression by hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF-1): a negative feedback regulatory circuit in HIF-1-mediated signaling in hypoxic cells. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282(19):14073-82.

Mandriota SJ, Turner KJ, Davies DR, Murray PG, Morgan NV, Sowter HM, Wykoff CC, Maher ER, Harris AL, Ratcliffe PJ, Maxwell PH. HIF activation identifies early lesions in VHL kidneys: evidence for site-specific tumor suppressor function in the nephron. Cancer Cell. 2002; 1(5):459-68.

Mao X, Hamoudi RA, Zhao P, Baudis M. Genetic losses in breast cancer: toward an integrated molecular cytogenetic map. Cancer Genet Cytogenet. 2005; 160(2):141-51.

Maradin M, Fumić K, Hansikova H, Tesarova M, Wenchich L, Dorner S, Sarnavka V, Zeman J, Barić I. Fumaric aciduria: mild phenotype in a 8-year-old girl with novel mutations. J Inherit Metab Dis. 2006; 29(5):683.

Mariman EC, van Beersum SE, Cremers CW, Struycken PM, Ropers HH. Fine mapping of a putatively imprinted gene for familial non-chromaffin paragangliomas to chromosome 11q13.1: evidence for genetic heterogeneity. Hum Genet. 1995; 95(1):56-62.

Martin TP, Irving RM, Maher ER. The genetics of paragangliomas: a review. Clin Otolaryngol. 2007; 32(1):7-11. Review.

Martinez-Mir A, Glaser B, Chuang GS, Horev L, Waldman A, Engler DE, Gordon D, Spelman LJ, Hatzibougias I, Green J, Christiano AM, Zlotogorski A. Germline fumarate hydratase mutations in families with multiple cutaneous and uterine leiomyomata. J Invest Dermatol. 2003; 121(4):741-4.

Matyakhina L, Freedman RJ, Bourdeau I, Wei MH, Stergiopoulos SG, Chidakel A, Walther M, Abu-Asab M, Tsokos M, Keil M, Toro J, Linehan WM, Stratakis CA. Hereditary leiomyomatosis associated with bilateral, massive, macronodular adrenocortical disease and atypical cushing syndrome: a clinical and molecular genetic investigation. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2005; 90(6):3773-9.

Maxwell PH, Wiesener MS, Chang GW, Clifford SC, Vaux EC, Cockman ME, Wykoff CC, Pugh CW, Maher ER, Ratcliffe PJ. The tumour suppressor protein VHL targets hypoxia-inducible factors for oxygen-dependent proteolysis. Nature. 1999; 399(6733):271-5.

Maxwell PH. A common pathway for genetic events leading to pheochromocytoma. Cancer Cell. 2005; 8(2):91-3.

McBride HM, Neuspiel M, Wasiak S. Mitochondria: more than just a powerhouse. Curr Biol. 2006; 16(14):R551-60. Review.

Meiron M, Anunu R, Scheinman EJ, Hashmueli S, Levi BZ. New isoforms of VEGF are translated from alternative initiation CUG codons located in its 5'UTR. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2001; 282(4):1053-60.

Meng AX, Jalali F, Cuddihy A, Chan N, Bindra RS, Glazer PM, Bristow RG .Hypoxia down-regulates DNA double strand break repair gene expression in prostate cancer cells. Radiother Oncol. 2005; 76(2):168-76.

Meng F, Henson R, Lang M, Wehbe H, Maheshwari S, Mendell JT, Jiang J, Schmittgen TD, Patel T. Involvement of human micro-RNA in growth and response to chemotherapy in human cholangiocarcinoma cell lines. Gastroenterology. 2006; 130(7):2113-29.

Merino MJ, Torres-Cabala C, Pinto P, Linehan WM. The morphologic spectrum of kidney tumors in hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell carcinoma (HLRCC) syndrome. Am J Surg Pathol. 2007; 31(10):1578-85.

van der Mey AG, Maaswinkel-Mooy PD, Cornelisse CJ, Schmidt PH, van de Kamp JJ. Genomic imprinting in hereditary glomus tumours: evidence for new genetic theory. Lancet. 1989; 2(8675):1291-4. Review.

Miettinen M, Fetsch JF. Evaluation of biological potential of smooth muscle tumours. Histopathology. 2006; 48(1):97-105. Review.

Mihaylova VT, Bindra RS, Yuan J, Campisi D, Narayanan L, Jensen R, Giordano F, Johnson RS, Rockwell S, Glazer PM. Decreased expression of the DNA mismatch repair gene Mlh1 under hypoxic stress in mammalian cells. Mol Cell Biol. 2003; 23(9):3265-73.

Miller BJ, Wang D, Krahe R, Wright FA. Pooled analysis of loss of heterozygosity in breast cancer: a genome scan provides comparative evidence for multiple tumor suppressors and identifies novel candidate regions. Am J Hum Genet. 2003; 73(4):748-67.

Mittal K, Demopoulos RI. MIB-1 (Ki-67), p53, estrogen receptor, and progesterone receptor expression in uterine smooth muscle tumors. Hum Pathol. 2001; 32(9):984-7.

Morrison SJ, Kimble J. Asymmetric and symmetric stem-cell divisions in development and cancer. Nature. 2006; 441(7097):1068-74.

Mueller JC, Andreoli C, Prokisch H, Meitinger T. Mechanisms for multiple intracellular localization of human mitochondrial proteins. Mitochondrion. 2004; 3(6):315-25.

Myssiorek D. Head and neck paragangliomas: an overview. Otolaryngol Clin North Am. 2001; 34(5):829-36. Review.

Namour F, Ayav A, Lu X, Klein M, Muresan M, Bresler L, Tramoy D, Guéant JL, Brunaud L. Lack of association between microsatellite instability and benign adrenal tumors. World J Surg. 2006; 30(7):1240-6.

van Nederveen FH, Dannenberg H, Sleddens HF, de Krijger RR, Dinjens WN. p53 alterations and their relationship to SDHD mutations in parasympathetic paragangliomas. Mod Pathol. 2003; 16(9):849-56.

van Nederveen FH, Korpershoek E, Lenders JW, de Krijger RR, Dinjens WN. Somatic SDHB mutation in an extraadrenal pheochromocytoma. N Engl J Med. 2007; 357(3):306-8.

Nelson DL, Cox MM. Lehninger Principles of Biochemistry. ISBN 1-57259-153-6, Worth Publishers, New York, 2000, pages 567-92.

Neumann HP, Bausch B, McWhinney SR, Bender BU, Gimm O, Franke G, Schipper J, Klisch J, Altehoefer C, Zerres K, Januszewicz A, Eng C, Smith WM, Munk R, Manz T, Glaesker S, Apel TW, Treier M, Reineke M, Walz MK, Hoang-Vu C, Brauckhoff M, Klein-Franke A, Klose P, Schmidt H, Maier-Woelfle M, Peçzkowska M, Szmigielski C, Eng C; Freiburg-Warsaw-Columbus Pheochromocytoma Study Group. Germ-line mutations in nonsyndromic pheochromocytoma. N Engl J Med. 2002; 346(19):1459-66.

Neuzil J, Stantic M, Zobalova R, Chladova J, Wang X, Prochazka L, Dong L, Andera L, Ralph SJ. Tumour-initiating cells vs. cancer 'stem' cells and CD133: what's in the name? Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2007; 355(4):855-9.

Newmeyer DD, Ferguson-Miller S. Mitochondria: releasing power for life and unleashing the machineries of death. Cell. 2003; 112(4):481-90. Erratum in: Cell. 2003 Mar 21;(112)6:873.

Nickerson ML, Warren MB, Toro JR, Matrosova V, Glenn G, Turner ML, Duray P, Merino M, Choyke P, Pavlovich CP, Sharma N, Walther M, Munroe D, Hill R, Maher E, Greenberg C, Lerman MI, Linehan WM, Zbar B, Schmidt LS. Mutations in a novel gene lead to kidney tumors, lung wall defects, and benign tumors of the hair follicle in patients with the Birt-Hogg-Dubé syndrome. Cancer Cell. 2002; 2(2):157-64.

Niemann S, Müller U. Mutations in SDHC cause autosomal dominant paraganglioma, type 3. Nat Genet. 2000; 26(3):268-70.

Norgauer J, Idzko M, Panther E, Hellstern O, Herouy Y. Xeroderma pigmentosum. Eur J Dermatol. 2003; 13(1):4-9.

Nyström-Lahti M, Wu Y, Moisio AL, Hofstra RM, Osinga J, Mecklin JP, Järvinen HJ, Leisti J, Buys CH, de la Chapelle A, Peltomäki P. DNA mismatch repair gene mutations in 55 kindreds with verified or putative hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer. Hum Mol Genet. 1996; 5(6):763-9.

O'Donnell KA, Wentzel EA, Zeller KI, Dang CV, Mendell JT. c-Myc-regulated microRNAs modulate E2F1 expression. Nature. 2005; 435(7043):839-43.

Offit K, Thom P.Ethical and legal aspects of cancer genetic testing. Semin Oncol. 2007; 34(5):435-43.

Oren M. Decision making by p53: life, death and cancer. Cell Death Differ. 2003; 10(4):431-42. Review.

Ornstein DK, Lubensky IA, Venzon D, Zbar B, Linehan WM, Walther MM. Prevalence of microscopic tumors in normal appearing renal parenchyma of patients with hereditary papillary renal cancer. J Urol. 2000; 163(2):431-3.

Ovcharenko I, Nobrega MA, Loots GG, Stubbs L. ECR Browser: a tool for visualizing and accessing data from comparisons of multiple vertebrate genomes. Nucleic Acids Res. 2004; 32(Web Server issue):W280-6.

Ozer A, Wu LC, Bruick RK. The candidate tumor suppressor ING4 represses activation of the hypoxia inducible factor (HIF). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005; 102(21):7481-6.

Pacak K, Linehan WM, Eisenhofer G, Walther MM, Goldstein DS. Recent advances in genetics, diagnosis, localization, and treatment of pheochromocytoma. Ann Intern Med. 2001; 134(4):315-29. Review.

Packham G, Brimmell M, Cleveland JL. Mammalian cells express two differently localized Bag-1 isoforms generated by alternative translation initiation. Biochem J. 1997; 328 (Pt 3):807-13.

Pacheco-Ojeda L, Durango E, Rodriquez C, Vivar N. Carotid body tumors at high altitudes: Quito, Ecuador, 1987. World J Surg. 1988; 12(6):856-60.

Pasquinelli AE, Reinhart BJ, Slack F, Martindale MQ, Kuroda MI, Maller B, Hayward DC, Ball EE, Degnan B, Müller P, Spring J, Srinivasan A, Fishman M, Finnerty J, Corbo J, Levine M, Leahy P, Davidson E, Ruvkun G. Conservation of the sequence and temporal expression of let-7 heterochronic regulatory RNA. Nature. 2000; 408(6808):86-9.

Pavlovich CP, Walther MM, Eyler RA, Hewitt SM, Zbar B, Linehan WM, Merino MJ. Renal tumors in the Birt-Hogg-Dubé syndrome. Am J Surg Pathol. 2002; 26(12):1542-52.

Peltomäki P. Role of DNA mismatch repair defects in the pathogenesis of human cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2003; 21(6):1174-9. Review

Petrova-Benedict R, Robinson BH, Stacey TE, Mistry J, Chalmers RA. Deficient fumarase activity in an infant with fumaricacidemia and its distribution between the different forms of the enzyme seen on isoelectric focusing. Am J Hum Genet. 1987; 40(3):257-66.

Phillips TM, McBride WH, Pajonk F. The response of CD24(-/low)/CD44+ breast cancer-initiating cells to radiation. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2006a; 98(24):1777-85.

Phillips TM, Gibson JB, Ellison DA. Fumarate hydratase deficiency in monozygotic twins. Pediatr Neurol. 2006b; 35(2):150-3.

Pirkkala L, Nykänen P, Sistonen L. Roles of the heat shock transcription factors in regulation of the heat shock response and beyond. FASEB J. 2001; 15(7):1118-31. Review.

Pollard P, Wortham N, Barclay E, Alam A, Elia G, Manek S, Poulsom R, Tomlinson I. Evidence of increased microvessel density and activation of the hypoxia pathway in tumours from the hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer syndrome. J Pathol. 2005a; 205(1):41-9.

Pollard PJ, Briere JJ, Alam NA, Barwell J, Barclay E, Wortham NC, Hunt T, Mitchell M, Olpin S, Moat SJ, Hargreaves IP, Heales SJ, Chung YL, Griffiths JR, Dalgleish A, McGrath JA, Gleeson MJ, Hodgson SV, Poulsom R, Rustin P, Tomlinson IP. Accumulation of Krebs cycle intermediates and over-expression of HIF1alpha in tumours which result from germline FH and SDH mutations. Hum Mol Genet. 2005b; 14(15):2231-9.

Pollard PJ, El-Bahrawy M, Poulsom R, Elia G, Killick P, Kelly G, Hunt T, Jeffery R, Seedhar P, Barwell J, Latif F, Gleeson MJ, Hodgson SV, Stamp GW, Tomlinson IP, Maher ER. Expression of HIF-1alpha, HIF-2alpha (EPAS1), and their target genes in paraganglioma and pheochromocytoma with VHL and SDH mutations. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2006; 91(11):4593-8.

Pollard PJ, Spencer-Dene B, Shukla D, Howarth K, Nye E, El-Bahrawy M, Deheragoda M, Joannou M, McDonald S, Martin A, Igarashi P, Varsani-Brown S, Rosewell I, Poulsom R, Maxwell P, Stamp GW, Tomlinson IP. Targeted inactivation of fh1 causes proliferative renal cyst development and activation of the hypoxia pathway. Cancer Cell. 2007; 11(4):311-9.

Polyak K, Hahn WC. Roots and stems: stem cells in cancer. Nat Med. 2006; 12(3):296-300.

Pukkala E, Sankila R, Rautalahti M. Syöpä Suomessa 2006. Suomen Syöpäyhdistyksen julkaisuja nro 71. Suomen Syöpäyhdistys, Helsinki 2006.

Raver-Shapira N, Oren M. Tiny actors, great roles: microRNAs in p53's service. Cell Cycle. 2007; 6(21):2656-61.

Ravi R, Mookerjee B, Bhujwalla ZM, Sutter CH, Artemov D, Zeng Q, Dillehay LE, Madan A, Semenza GL, Bedi A. Regulation of tumor angiogenesis by p53-induced degradation of hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha. Genes Dev. 2000; 14(1):34-44.

Refae MA, Wong N, Patenaude F, Bégin LR, Foulkes WD.Hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer: an unusual and aggressive form of hereditary renal carcinoma. Nat Clin Pract Oncol. 2007; 4(4):256-61.

Remes AM, Filppula SA, Rantala H, Leisti J, Ruokonen A, Sharma S, Juffer AH, Hiltunen JK. A novel mutation of the fumarase gene in a family with autosomal recessive fumarase deficiency. J Mol Med. 2004; 82(8):550-4.

Remes AM, Rantala H, Hiltunen JK, Leisti J, Ruokonen A. Fumarase deficiency: two siblings with enlarged cerebral ventricles and polyhydramnios in utero. Pediatrics. 1992; 89(4 Pt 2):730-4. Review.

Reuter VE. The pathology of renal epithelial neoplasms. Semin Oncol. 2006; 33(5):534-43. Review.

Reya T, Morrison SJ, Clarke MF, Weissman IL. Stem cells, cancer, and cancer stem cells. Nature. 2001 Nov 1;414(6859):105-11. Review.

Reynolds TY, Rockwell S, Glazer PM. Genetic instability induced by the tumor microenvironment. Cancer Res. 1996; 56(24):5754-7.

Rice GC, Hoy C, Schimke RT. Transient hypoxia enhances the frequency of dihydrofolate reductase gene amplification in Chinese hamster ovary cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1986; 83(16):5978-82.

Robboy SJ, Bentley RC, Butnor K, Anderson MC. Pathology and pathophysiology of uterine smooth-muscle tumors. Environ Health Perspect. 2000; 108 Suppl 5:779-84. Review.

Roe JS, Kim H, Lee SM, Kim ST, Cho EJ, Youn HD. p53 stabilization and transactivation by a von Hippel-Lindau protein. Mol Cell. 2006; 22(3):395-405.

Rondanino C, Bousser MT, Monsigny M, Roche AC. Sugar-dependent nuclear import of glycosylated proteins in living cells. Glycobiology. 2003; 13(7):509-19.

Roth JS, Rabinowitz AD, Benson M, Grossman ME. Bilateral renal cell carcinoma in the Birt-Hogg-Dubé syndrome. J Am Acad Dermatol. 1993; 29(6):1055-6.

Royds JA, Iacopetta B. p53 and disease: when the guardian angel fails. Cell Death Differ. 2006; 13(6):1017-26.

Rustin P, Bourgeron T, Parfait B, Chretien D, Munnich A, Rötig A. Inborn errors of the Krebs cycle: a group of unusual mitochondrial diseases in human. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1997; 1361(2):185-97. Review.

Saito Y, Liang G, Egger G, Friedman JM, Chuang JC, Coetzee GA, Jones PA. Specific activation of microRNA-127 with downregulation of the proto-oncogene BCL6 by chromatin-modifying drugs in human cancer cells. Cancer Cell. 2006; 9(6):435-43.

Saldana MJ, Salem LE, Travezan R. High altitude hypoxia and chemodectomas. Hum Pathol. 1973; 4(2):251-63.

Salmenkivi K, Heikkilä P, Liu J, Haglund C, Arola J. VEGF in 105 pheochromocytomas: enhanced expression correlates with malignant outcome. APMIS. 2003; 111(4):458-64.

Sandberg AA. Cytogenetics and molecular genetics of bladder cancer: a personal view. Am J Med Genet. 2002; 115(3):173-82.

Sass E, Blachinsky E, Karniely S, Pines O. Mitochondrial and cytosolic isoforms of yeast fumarase are derivatives of a single translation product and have identical amino termini. J Biol Chem. 2001; 276(49):46111-7.

Sass E, Karniely S, Pines O. Folding of fumarase during mitochondrial import determines its dual targeting in yeast. J Biol Chem. 2003; 278(46):45109-16.

Schibler U, Hagenbüchle O, Wellauer PK, Pittet AC. Two promoters of different strengths control the transcription of the mouse alpha-amylase gene Amy-1a in the parotid gland and the liver. Cell. 1983; 33(2):501-8.

Schmidt L, Duh FM, Chen F, Kishida T, Glenn G, Choyke P, Scherer SW, Zhuang Z, Lubensky I, Dean M, Allikmets R, Chidambaram A, Bergerheim UR, Feltis JT, Casadevall C, Zamarron A, Bernues M, Richard S, Lips CJ, Walther MM, Tsui LC, Geil L, Orcutt ML, Stackhouse T, Lipan J, Slife L, Brauch H, Decker J, Niehans G, Hughson MD, Moch H, Storkel S, Lerman MI, Linehan WM, Zbar B. Germline and somatic mutations in the tyrosine kinase domain of the MET proto-oncogene in papillary renal carcinomas. Nat Genet. 1997; 16(1):68-73.

Schmidt L, Junker K, Nakaigawa N, Kinjerski T, Weirich G, Miller M, Lubensky I, Neumann HP, Brauch H, Decker J, Vocke C, Brown JA, Jenkins R, Richard S, Bergerheim U, Gerrard B, Dean M, Linehan WM, Zbar B. Novel mutations of the MET protooncogene in papillary renal carcinomas. Oncogene. 1999; 18(14):2343-50.

van Schothorst EM, Beekman M, Torremans P, Kuipers-Dijkshoorn NJ, Wessels HW, Bardoel AF, van der Mey AG, van der Vijver MJ, van Ommen GJ, Devilee P, Cornelisse CJ. Paragangliomas of the head and neck region show complete loss of heterozygosity at 11q22-q23 in chief cells and the flow-sorted DNA aneuploid fraction. Hum Pathol. 1998; 29(10):1045-9.

Seizinger BR, Rouleau GA, Ozelius LJ, Lane AH, Farmer GE, Lamiell JM, Haines J, Yuen JW, Collins D, Majoor-Krakauer D, Bonner T, Mathew C, Rubenstein A, Halperin J, McConkie-Rosell A, Green JS, Trofatter JA, Ponder BA, Eierman L, Bowmer MI, Schimke R, Oostra B, Aronin N, Smith DI, Drabkin H, Waziri MH, Hobbs WJ, Martuza RL, Conneally PM, Hsia YE, Gusella JF. Von Hippel-Lindau disease maps to the region of chromosome 3 associated with renal cell carcinoma. Nature. 1988; 332(6161):268-9.

Selak MA, Armour SM, MacKenzie ED, Boulahbel H, Watson DG, Mansfield KD, Pan Y, Simon MC, Thompson CB, Gottlieb E. Succinate links TCA cycle dysfunction to oncogenesis by inhibiting HIF-alpha prolyl hydroxylase. Cancer Cell. 2005; 7(1):77-85.

Semenza GL. Targeting HIF-1 for cancer therapy. Nat Rev Cancer. 2003; 3(10):721-32. Review.

Shahrzad S, Quayle L, Stone C, Plumb C, Shirasawa S, Rak JW, Coomber BL. Ischemia-induced K-ras mutations in human colorectal cancer cells: role of microenvironmental regulation of MSH2 expression. Cancer Res. 2005; 65(18):8134-41.

Shaw RJ, Cantley LC. Ras, PI(3)K and mTOR signalling controls tumour cell growth. Nature. 2006; 441(7092):424-30.

Shen WH, Balajee AS, Wang J, Wu H, Eng C, Pandolfi PP, Yin Y. Essential role for nuclear PTEN in maintaining chromosomal integrity. Cell. 2007; 128(1):157-70.

Sherr CJ. Cell cycle control and cancer. Harvey Lect. 2000-2001; 96:73-92. Review.

Shi Y, Massagué J. Mechanisms of TGF-beta signaling from cell membrane to the nucleus. Cell. 2003; 113(6):685-700. Review.

Si ML, Zhu S, Wu H, Lu Z, Wu F, Mo YY. miR-21-mediated tumor growth. Oncogene. 2007; 26(19):2799-803.

Sieber O, Heinimann K, Tomlinson I. Genomic stability and tumorigenesis. Semin Cancer Biol. 2005; 15(1):61-6. Review.

Singh B, Gupta RS. Mitochondrial import of human and yeast fumarase in live mammalian cells: retrograde translocation of the yeast enzyme is mainly caused by its poor targeting sequence. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2006; 346(3):911-8.

van Slegtenhorst M, de Hoogt R, Hermans C, Nellist M, Janssen B, Verhoef S, Lindhout D, van den Ouweland A, Halley D, Young J, Burley M, Jeremiah S, Woodward K, Nahmias J, Fox M, Ekong R, Osborne J, Wolfe J, Povey S, Snell RG, Cheadle JP, Jones AC, Tachataki M, Ravine D, Sampson JR, Reeve MP, Richardson P, Wilmer F, Munro C, Hawkins TL, Sepp T, Ali JB, Ward S, Green AJ, Yates JR, Kwiatkowska J, Henske EP, Short MP, Haines JH, Jozwiak S, Kwiatkowski DJ. Identification of the tuberous sclerosis gene TSC1 on chromosome 9q34. Science. 1997; 277(5327):805-8.

Smith AC, Shuman C, Chitayat D, Steele L, Ray PN, Bourgeois J, Weksberg R. Severe presentation of Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome associated with high levels of constitutional paternal uniparental disomy for chromosome 11p15. Am J Med Genet A. 2007; 143(24):3010-5.

Smith E, Meyerrose TE, Kohler T, Namdar-Attar M, Bab N, Lahat O, Noh T, Li J, Karaman MW, Hacia JG, Chen TT, Nolta JA, Müller R, Bab I, Frenkel B. Leaky ribosomal scanning in mammalian genomes: significance of histone H4 alternative translation in vivo. Nucleic Acids Res. 2005; 33(4):1298-308.

Sonna LA, Fujita J, Gaffin SL, Lilly CM. Effects of heat and cold stress on mammalian gene expression. J Appl Physiol. 2002; 92(4):1725-42. Review.

Stamm S, Riethoven JJ, Le Texier V, Gopalakrishnan C, Kumanduri V, Tang Y, Barbosa-Morais NL, Thanaraj TA. ASD: a bioinformatics resource on alternative splicing. Nucleic Acids Res. 2006; 34(Database issue):D46-55.

Stein I, Peleg Y, Even-Ram S, Pines O. The single translation product of the FUM1 gene (fumarase) is processed in mitochondria before being distributed between the cytosol and mitochondria in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol Cell Biol. 1994; 14(7):4770-8.

Styer L. Biochemistry 4th edition. ISBN 0-7167-2009-4, W.H. Freeman and Company, New York, 1999, pages 509-27.

Suzuki Y, Yamashita R, Sugano S, Nakai K. DBTSS, DataBase of Transcriptional Start Sites: progress report 2004. Nucleic Acids Res. 2004; 32(Database issue):D78-81.

Szabó J, Heath B, Hill VM, Jackson CE, Zarbo RJ, Mallette LE, Chew SL, Besser GM, Thakker RV, Huff V, Leppert MF, Heath H. Hereditary hyperparathyroidism-jaw tumor syndrome: the endocrine tumor gene HRPT2 maps to chromosome 1q21-q31. Am J Hum Genet. 1995; 56(4):944-50.

Teppo L, Pukkala E, Lehtonen M. Data quality and quality control of a population-based cancer registry. Experience in Finland. Acta Oncol. 1994; 33(4):365-9.

Terada N, Ichioka K, Matsuta Y, Okubo K, Yoshimura K, Arai Y. The natural history of simple renal cysts. J Urol. 2002; 167(1):21-3.

Thanaraj TA, Stamm S, Clark F, Riethoven JJ, Le Texier V, Muilu J. ASD: the Alternative Splicing Database. Nucleic Acids Res. 2004; 32(Database issue):D64-9.

Timmers HJ, Pacak K, Bertherat J, Lenders JW, Duet M, Eisenhofer G, Stratakis CA, Niccoli-Sire P, Huy PT, Burnichon N, Gimenez-Roqueplo AP. Mutations associated with succinate dehydrogenase d-related malignant paragangliomas. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). 2007 Oct; Epub ahead of print

To KK, Koshiji M, Hammer S, Huang LE. Genetic instability: the dark side of the hypoxic response. Cell Cycle. 2005; 4(7):881-2.

Tolley E, Craig I. Presence of two forms of fumarase (fumarate hydratase E.C. 4.2.1.2) in mammalian cells: immunological characterization and genetic analysis in somatic cell hybrids. Confirmation of the assignment of a gene necessary for the enzyme expression to human chromosome 1. Biochem Genet. 1975; 13(11-12):867-83.

Tomlinson IP, Alam NA, Rowan AJ, Barclay E, Jaeger EE, Kelsell D, Leigh I, Gorman P, Lamlum H, Rahman S, Roylance RR, Olpin S, Bevan S, Barker K, Hearle N, Houlston RS, Kiuru M, Lehtonen R, Karhu A, Vilkki S, Laiho P, Eklund C, Vierimaa O, Aittomaki K, Hietala M, Sistonen P, Paetau A, Salovaara R, Herva R, Launonen V, Aaltonen LA; Multiple Leiomyoma Consortium. Germline mutations in FH predispose to dominantly inherited uterine fibroids, skin leiomyomata and papillary renal cell cancer. Nat Genet. 2002; 30(4):406-10.

Tomlinson IP, Novelli MR, Bodmer WF The mutation rate and cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1996; 93(25):14800-3.

Toro JR, Glenn G, Duray P, Darling T, Weirich G, Zbar B, Linehan M, Turner ML. Birt-Hogg-Dubé syndrome: a novel marker of kidney neoplasia. Arch Dermatol. 1999; 135(10):1195-202.

Toro JR, Nickerson ML, Wei MH, Warren MB, Glenn GM, Turner ML, Stewart L, Duray P, Tourre O, Sharma N, Choyke P, Stratton P, Merino M, Walther MM, Linehan WM, Schmidt LS, Zbar B. Mutations in the fumarate hydratase gene cause hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer in families in North America. Am J Hum Genet. 2003; 73(1):95-106.

Vanharanta S, Buchta M, McWhinney SR, Virta SK, Peçzkowska M, Morrison CD, Lehtonen R, Januszewicz A, Järvinen H, Juhola M, Mecklin JP, Pukkala E, Herva R, Kiuru M, Nupponen NN, Aaltonen LA, Neumann HP, Eng C. Early-onset renal cell carcinoma as a novel extraparaganglial component of SDHB-associated heritable paraganglioma. Am J Hum Genet. 2004; 74(1):153-9.

Vanharanta S, Pollard PJ, Lehtonen HJ, Laiho P, Sjöberg J, Leminen A, Aittomäki K, Arola J, Kruhoffer M, Orntoft TF, Tomlinson IP, Kiuru M, Arango D, Aaltonen LA. Distinct expression profile in fumarate-hydratase-deficient uterine fibroids. Hum Mol Genet. 2006; 15(1):97-103.

Varol A, Stapleton K, Roscioli T. The syndrome of hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer (HLRCC): The clinical features of an individual with a fumarate hydratase gene mutation. Australas J Dermatol. 2006; 47(4):274-6.

Vasen HF. Clinical description of the Lynch syndrome [hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC)]. Fam Cancer. 2005; 4(3):219-25. Review.

Velickovic M, Delahunt B, McIver B, Grebe SK. Intragenic PTEN/MMAC1 loss of heterozygosity in conventional (clear-cell) renal cell carcinoma is associated with poor patient prognosis. Mod Pathol. 2002; 15(5):479-85.

Vocke CD, Yang Y, Pavlovich CP, Schmidt LS, Nickerson ML, Torres-Cabala CA, Merino MJ, Walther MM, Zbar B, Linehan WM. High frequency of somatic frameshift BHD gene mutations in Birt-Hogg-Dubé-associated renal tumors. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2005; 97(12):931-5. Erratum in: J Natl Cancer Inst. 2005; 97(14):1096.

Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW.Cancer genes and the pathways they control. Nat Med. 2004; 10(8):789-99. Review.

Wallen EM, Pruthi RS, Joyce GF, Wise M; Urologic Diseases in America Project. Kidney cancer. J Urol. 2007; 177(6):2006-19.

Wei MH, Toure O, Glenn GM, Pithukpakorn M, Neckers L, Stolle C, Choyke P, Grubb R, Middelton L, Turner ML, Walther MM, Merino MJ, Zbar B, Linehan WM, Toro JR. Novel mutations in FH and expansion of the spectrum of phenotypes expressed in families with hereditary leiomyomatosis and renal cell cancer. J Med Genet. 2006; 43(1):18-27.

Weinberg RA. The retinoblastoma protein and cell cycle control. Cell. 1995; 81(3):323-30.

Wera S, Fernandez A, Lamb NJ, Turowski P, Hemmings-Mieszczak M, Mayer-Jaekel RE, Hemmings BA. Deregulation of translational control of the 65-kDa regulatory subunit (PR65 alpha) of protein phosphatase 2A leads to multinucleated cells. J Biol Chem. 1995; 270(36):21374-81.

Wijnen J, de Leeuw W, Vasen H, van der Klift H, Møller P, Stormorken A, Meijers-Heijboer H, Lindhout D, Menko F, Vossen S, Möslein G, Tops C, Bröcker-Vriends A, Wu Y, Hofstra R, Sijmons R, Cornelisse C, Morreau H, Fodde R. Familial endometrial cancer in female carriers of MSH6 germline mutations. Nat Genet. 1999; 23(2):142-4.

World Health Organization Cassification of Tumours: Tavassoli FA, Devilee P. Pathology & Genetics of Tumours of the Breast and Female Genital Organs. ISBN 92 832 2412 4, IARC Press, Lyon 2003, pages 236-42.

World Health Organization Cassification of Tumours: Eble JN, Sauter G, Epstein JI, Sesterhenn IA. Pathology & Genetics of Tumours of the Urinary System and Male Genital Organs. ISBN 92 832 2412 4, IARC Press, Lyon 2004, pages 12-4.

Woodward ER. Familial non-syndromic clear cell renal cell carcinoma. Curr Mol Med. 2004; 4(8):843-8. Review.

Yeung RS, Xiao GH, Jin F, Lee WC, Testa JR, Knudson AG. Predisposition to renal carcinoma in the Eker rat is determined by germ-line mutation of the tuberous sclerosis 2 (TSC2) gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1994; 91(24):11413-6.

Yin C, Knudson CM, Korsmeyer SJ, Van Dyke T. Bax suppresses tumorigenesis and stimulates apoptosis in vivo. Nature. 1997; 385(6617):637-40.

Ylisaukko-oja SK, Kiuru M, Lehtonen HJ, Lehtonen R, Pukkala E, Arola J, Launonen V, Aaltonen LA. Analysis of fumarate hydratase mutations in a population-based series of early onset uterine leiomyosarcoma patients. Int J Cancer. 2006a; 119(2):283-7.

Ylisaukko-oja SK, Cybulski C, Lehtonen R, Kiuru M, Matyjasik J, Szymanska A, Szymanska-Pasternak J, Dyrskjot L, Butzow R, Orntoft TF, Launonen V, Lubinski J, Aaltonen LA. Germline fumarate hydratase mutations in patients with ovarian mucinous cystadenoma. Eur J Hum Genet. 2006b; 14(7):880-3.

Ylisaukko-oja SK. Defects in tricarboxylic acid cycle enzymes fumarate hydratase and succinate dehydrogenase in cancer. Helsinki University Biomedical Dissertations No.91. ISBN 978-952-10-3970-6 (paperback), ISBN 978-952-10-3971-3 (PDF).

Yogev O, Karniely S, Pines O. Translation-coupled translocation of yeast fumarase into mitochondria in vivo. J Biol Chem. 2007; 282(40):29222-9.

Yoshimoto T, Naruse M, Zeng Z, Nishikawa T, Kasajima T, Toma H, Yamamori S, Matsumoto H, Tanabe A, Naruse K, Demura H. The relatively high frequency of p53 gene mutations in multiple and malignant phaeochromocytomas. J Endocrinol. 1998; 159(2):247-55.

Yuan J, Narayanan L, Rockwell S, Glazer PM. Diminished DNA repair and elevated mutagenesis in mammalian cells exposed to hypoxia and low pH. Cancer Res. 2000; 60(16):4372-6.

Zbar B, Tory K, Merino M, Schmidt L, Glenn G, Choyke P, Walther MM, Lerman M, Linehan WM. Hereditary papillary renal cell carcinoma. J Urol. 1994; 151(3):561-6. Review.

Zeng WQ, Gao H, Brueton L, Hutchin T, Gray G, Chakrapani A, Olpin S, Shih VE. Fumarase deficiency caused by homozygous P131R mutation and paternal partial isodisomy of chromosome 1. Am J Med Genet A. 2006; 140(9):1004-9.

Zhao J, Yart A, Frigerio S, Perren A, Schraml P, Weisstanner C, Stallmach T, Krek W, Moch H. Sporadic human renal tumors display frequent allelic imbalances and novel mutations of the HRPT2 gene. Oncogene. 2007; 26(23):3440-9.

Zhong H, De Marzo AM, Laughner E, Lim M, Hilton DA, Zagzag D, Buechler P, Isaacs WB, Semenza GL, Simons JW. Overexpression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha in common human cancers and their metastases. Cancer Res. 1999; 59(22):5830-5.

Zhong H, Chiles K, Feldser D, Laughner E, Hanrahan C, Georgescu MM, Simons JW, Semenza GL. Modulation of hypoxiainducible factor 1alpha expression by the epidermal growth factor/phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/PTEN/AKT/FRAP pathway in human prostate cancer cells: implications for tumor angiogenesis and therapeutics. Cancer Res. 2000; 60(6):1541-5.

Zhuang Z, Park WS, Pack S, Schmidt L, Vortmeyer AO, Pak E, Pham T, Weil RJ, Candidus S, Lubensky IA, Linehan WM, Zbar B, Weirich G. Trisomy 7-harbouring non-random duplication of the mutant MET allele in hereditary papillary renal carcinomas. Nat Genet. 1998; 20(1):66-9.

Zinn AB, Kerr DS, Hoppel CL. Fumarase deficiency: a new cause of mitochondrial encephalomyopathy. N Engl J Med. 1986; 315(8):469-75.

Zundel W, Schindler C, Haas-Kogan D, Koong A, Kaper F, Chen E, Gottschalk AR, Ryan HE, Johnson RS, Jefferson AB, Stokoe D, Giaccia AJ. Loss of PTEN facilitates HIF-1-mediated gene expression. Genes Dev. 2000; 14(4):391-6.

Web-based references:

Kujala, M, Aittomäki, Ruutu, M. 22nd Annual European Association of Urology Congress, Berlin, 21-24 March 2007, abstract. http://www.uroweb.org/publications/eau-abstracts-online/?AID=14154

Pithupakorn M, Toro JR. Hereditary Leiomyomatosis and Renal Cell Cancer. Gene Reviews Jul 2006. http://www.geneclinics.org

Finnish Cancer Registry statistics: http://www.cancerregistry.fi/tstatistics/

http://ncbi.nih.gov/IEB/Research/Acembly/index.html

http://www.genomatix.de

http://ercbrowser.dcode.org

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/dbEST/index.html

http://www.itb.cnr.it/sun/webgene/

http://gerg01.gsc.riken.jp/cage/hg17prmtr/ http://fantom3.gsc.riken.jp/

http://dbtss.hgc.jp

http://statgen.ncsu.edu/asg/index.php

http://www.ebi.ac.uk/asd/

http://www.ionsource.com/programs/PEPCALC.HTM

http://vega.sanger.ac.uk/index.html

## **APPENDIX** 1

	intineu in	cuciniun	ing is in parentinesis arter	the furnity	10.	
Family/ Patient	Sex*	Skin Iesions	Uterine tumors (age at diagnosis)	RCC (age at diagnosis)	Renal cysts	Other tumors (age at diagnosis)
FAM1 (137)						
M1	F		Leiomyomas (44)			
M2	F		Leiomyomas (34)			Breast cancer (53)
M4	F	Yes	Leiomyomas (39) (atypical)		Yes	Adrenal gland adenoma (63)
M5	F	Yes	Leiomyosarcoma (39) / atypical/proliferative ULM**		Yes	Breast cancer (61) Myeloma (62) Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma (63)
M7	F		Leiomyomas (29)	Yes (42)	Yes	
M9	M (-57)					
M13	F	Yes		Yes (33)		
M16	F	Yes	Leiomyomas (33)			
M17	F		Leiomyomas (39)	Yes (39)		
M18	F		Leiomyomas (37)			Cancer of unknown origin (42)
M19	F		Leiomyosarcoma (35)**	Yes (35)		
M24	F		Leiomyoma (25)			
M25	М	Yes				
M26	F		Leiomyomas (44)			
M27	F		Leiomyomas (48)			Adrenal gland adenoma (61)
M31	F (-67)					
M33	F	Yes				
FAM2 (97)						
B1	F			Yes (33)	Yes	
B2	М			Yes (26)		
B3	F		Leiomyomas (32)			Chronic lymphatic leukemia (48) Adrenal gland adenoma (40)
B5	М					Prostate cancer (63) Adrenal gland adenoma (65)
B6	F (-85)					
B7	F		Leiomyomas (40)		Yes	
B10	F (-77)					Liver hemangioma (23)
B11	M (-84)					
FAM3 (59)						
C1	М	Yes				
C3	М	Yes				
C4	F (-74)				Yes	
C5	F	Yes	Leiomyomas (34) (atypia)	Yes (35)	Yes	
C6	М	Yes	- · · · <b>· · ·</b> ·			

*FH* mutation carriers of the Finnish HLRCC families and the FHD family. Number of all family members identified in each family is in parenthesis after the family ID.

C8	F	Yes	Leiomyomas (27) (atypia)				
С9	F	Yes	Leiomyomas (20)				
C10	F	Yes					
FAM4 (208)							
D1	F	Yes	Leiomyomas Leiomyosarcoma (30) / atypical/proliferative ULM**			Breast cancer (55)	
D3	Μ				Yes	Hodgkin's lymphoma (25)	
D5	Μ					Salivary gland adenoma (54)	
D6	F		Leiomyomas			Fibrocystic lesions of the breast	
D7	Μ			Yes (68)			
D10	F		Leiomyomas Leiomyosarcoma (27) / atypical ULM**				
D0***	F		Leiomyoma (36) (atypia)				
FAM5 (37)							
E1	F	Yes (30)	Leiomyoma (45)	Yes (50)	Yes		
E2	F	Yes (39)	Leiomyomas (37)	Yes (36)			
E3	М			Yes (71)	Yes		
E4	M (-51)				Yes		
E7	М				Yes	Esophagus cancer (53)	
E11	F			Yes (90)		Basal cell cancer (83)	
E12***	F					Liver/bile duct cancer (82)	
FAM6 (42)							
F1	F		Leiomyosarcoma (32) / atypical/proliferative ULM**				
FAM 7 (6)							
H1	Μ	Yes			Yes		
FAM8**** (282)							
G1	M (-51)						
G2	F (-57)						
G3	Μ				Yes	Bladder cancer (71)	
G5	Μ					Basal cell cancer (70)	
G6	F					Breast cancer (50)	
Total of mutation carriers identified / total of family members identified 54/868							

ULM; uterine leiomyoma. \*In parenthesis the year of birth of unaffected (CLM/ULM/RCC) individuals. \*\*Tumors originally diagnosed as uterine leiomyosarcomas agree the most recent diagnosis criteria of atypical ULMs. Some tumors displayed in addition increased proliferation (mitotic activity). Tumor from patient M19 was not reevaluated. \*\*\*\*Obligate *FH* mutation carrier. \*\*\*\*FH deficiency family. Homozygous carriers are not listed. Tumor names in bold indicate biallelic inactivation of *FH* in the tumor tissue (see also Tables 3 and 5).